

Walden University ScholarWorks

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

2-2-2024

Strategies for Maintaining the Financial Sustainability of Nonprofit Organizations During Economic Downturns

Kingsley Siribour Walden University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection at ScholarWorks. It has been accepted for inclusion in Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies by an authorized administrator of ScholarWorks. For more information, please contact ScholarWorks@waldenu.edu.

Walden University

College of Management and Human Potential

This is to certify that the doctoral study by

Kingsley Siribour

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

Review Committee Dr. Jorge Gaytan, Committee Chairperson, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Dr. Matasha Murrell Jones, Committee Member, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

> Chief Academic Officer and Provost Sue Subocz, Ph.D.

> > Walden University 2024

Abstract

Strategies for Maintaining the Financial Sustainability of Nonprofit Organizations During

Economic Downturns

by

Kingsley Siribour

MS, Zurich University, 2000

MBA, Concordia University Wisconsin, 2004

BS, Lakeland University, 2013

Doctoral Study Proposal Submitted in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements for the Degree of

Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

March 2024

Abstract

Nonprofit organizations rely primarily on external funding sources, such as government and philanthropic organizations, and are susceptible to revenue losses and lack of financial sustainability during economic uncertainties and hardships. Financial stability can help the organization's ability to serve the community, positively impacting the quality of life for its communities. Grounded in transformational leadership theory, the purpose of this qualitative multiple-case study was to explore strategies that some nonprofit business leaders use to maintain financial sustainability during economic downturns. Participants included four business leaders from four nonprofit organizations in Wisconsin with successful strategies to maintain financial sustainability during economic downturns. Data were collected from semistructured interviews and company documents. Thematic analysis of the data resulted in four themes: focus on fiscal oversights and operational funding, focus on human resources, review operational capacities of program services, and maintain strong internal systems and infrastructure. A key recommendation includes ensuring sufficient capacity-building management resources by implementing endowments and long-term investments as contingency plans to face economic crises. The implications for positive social change have the potential for nonprofit business leaders to maintain the positive impact nonprofits provide to their communities.

Strategies for Maintaining the Financial Sustainability of Nonprofit Organizations During

Economic Downturns

by

Kingsley Siribour

MS, Zurich University, 2000

MBA, Concordia University Wisconsin, 2004

BS, Lakeland University, 2013

Doctoral Study Proposal Submitted in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements for the Degree of

Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

March 2024

Dedication

I dedicate this doctoral study to my parents, especially to my late father, Papa Kofi Otuo Siribuo, who has been cheering me up throughout my life and is now smiling from Heaven to see this major milestone. Also, this achievement is a special dedication to my forebearers, who have been an inspiration, spiritually and through their past community sacrifices, to contribute to making the world a better place. Additionally, I dedicate this study to the next generation of my family and future positive social change agents to overcome challenges and be an inspiration to continue improving their communities and the world in general. Finally, I dedicate this doctoral achievement to the many special people, whose names I cannot list, who prayed for or supported me, particularly for this study's resources or during hard times, to cross the finish line.

Acknowledgments

First and foremost, as a spiritual person, I believe that this doctoral journey did not just happen but through a divine calling and so many supreme interventions to meet the right people and various support needs. Although this study needed personal commitment and sacrifices including hard work, dedication, and perseverance, I could not have done it alone. I thank my family, relatives, and people I met who believed in me and provided encouragement, prayers, resources, and support. The list is long and for privacy purposes cannot mention all names. Nonetheless, my special acknowledgment to my doctoral study chair, Dr. Jorge Gaytan, whose individual attention turned the heat sometimes, pushing me to stay focused and be optimally invested in the doctoral process to successful completion.

Se	ction 1: Foundation of the Study	1
	Background of the Problem	1
	Problem and Purpose	2
	Population and Sampling	2
	Nature of the Study	4
	Research Question	5
	Interview Questions	6
	Conceptual Framework	6
	Operational Definitions	7
	Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations	8
	Assumptions	8
	Limitations	8
	Delimitations	9
	Significance of the Study	9
	Contribution to Business Practice	9
	Implications for Social Change	10
	A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature	10
	Literature Review Organization	12
	Application to the Applied Business Problem	13
	Transformational Leadership Theory	13
	Transformational Leadership Versus Transactional Leadership	25

Table of Contents

Transformational Leadership Versus Servant Leadership	
Financial Sustainability Strategies	
Transition	49
Section 2: The Project	51
Purpose Statement	51
Role of the Researcher	51
Participants	55
Research Method and Design	57
Research Method	57
Research Design	58
Population and Sampling	60
Ethical Research	62
Data Collection Instruments	64
Data Collection Technique	67
Data Organization Techniques	71
Data Analysis	74
Reliability and Validity	78
Reliability	
Validity	80
Transition and Summary	82
Section 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change	84
Applications to Professional Practice	152

Implications for Social Change	154
Recommendations for Action	156
Recommendations for Further Research	160
Reflections	
Conclusion	164
References	166
Appendix: Interview Protocol	

Section 1: Foundation of the Study

Many nonprofits are primarily reliant on external funding sources, such as government and philanthropic organizations, and are susceptible to revenue losses and lack of financial sustainability during economic uncertainties and hardships (Lin & Wang, 2016; Piatak & Pettijohn, 2021b). Some leaders of nonprofit organizations face severe fiscal stress periods during economic downturns because they lack strategies to maintain financial sustainability (Piatak & Pettijohn, 2021b). Lin and Wang (2016) found that during the Great Recession of 2008-2009, 40% of nonprofit leaders reported facing financial sustainability crises (Piatak & Pettijohn, 2021b). In Section 1 of this research study, I discuss the financial sustainability problems most nonprofit organizations face during economic downturns. In addition, I present the specific strategies some nonprofit leaders lack in financial survival during economic crises.

Background of the Problem

Some researchers have identified three major factors that differentiate nonprofit organizations' lack of sustainability during economic crisis (Kim et al., 2020; López-Arceiz et al., 2017). Based on the study by López-Arceiz et al. (2017), the three primary causes of high financial stress during economic downturn include (a) high dependency on government funding, (b) changing relationships between staff and volunteers, and (c) lack of market opportunities (Kim et al., 2020).

Previous researchers have studied factors that contribute to employees' performance, particularly leadership styles, and the effect of these factors on organizational effectiveness (Al Khajeh, 2018; Byung-Jik et al., 2018). In addition, researchers have studied current nonprofit financing models and organizational effectiveness based on financial sustainability and have identified many struggling nonprofits; they recommend further investigation and revision of the old fundraising strategies to maintain organizational effectiveness (Piatak & Pettijohn, 2021b). In summary, the purpose of this study was to further provide scholars and practitioners indepth understanding of strategies nonprofit business leaders use to maintain financial sustainability during economic downturns.

Problem and Purpose

The specific business problem is that some nonprofit business leaders lack strategies to maintain financial sustainability during economic downturns. The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore strategies that some nonprofit business leaders use to maintain financial sustainability during economic downturns. The target population consisted of four business leaders from four different 501(c)(3) nonprofits in the State of Wisconsin with successful strategies to maintain financial sustainability during economic downturns.

Population and Sampling

Researchers must align the study's overarching research question with participants' eligibility criteria. Brown et al. (2018) recommended researchers align the study's overarching research question with participants' eligibility criteria. The sample consisted of four business leaders from four different 501(c)(3) nonprofits in the State of Wisconsin with successful strategies to maintain financial sustainability during economic downturns, allowing them to survive the Great Recession of 2008-09. Purposeful

sampling entails the identification and selection of participants meeting the established criteria for participation in a research study (Bhardwaj, 2019). I used purposeful sampling because it enabled me to screen the participant population by choosing only those individuals meeting the established participation criteria to collect valuable data. The participation criteria were nonprofit business leaders possessing at least 15 years of experience using successful strategies to maintain financial sustainability during economic downturns, allowing them to survive the Great Recession of 2008-2009. Using public background information, such as LinkedIn and other credible social media and company websites, prior to the meeting, I contacted each participant purposefully selected to ensure that the participant had successfully used financial sustainability strategies during economic downturns, allowing them to survive the Great Recession of 2008-09. If the participant's organization survived economic downturns, including the Great Recession of 2008-09, it may indicate that the participant used successful strategies. Researchers must align the study's overarching research question with participants' eligibility criteria (Brown et al., 2018).

Researchers face challenges associated with identifying suitable organizations and gaining access to participants (FitzPatrick, 2019). To face these challenges successfully, FitzPatrick (2019) recommended that researchers engage with important organizational individuals, utilize a variety of recruitment strategies, and know the target audience. Collaborating with important organizational individuals was an effective strategy to identify suitable organizations and participants because I shared with them my desire to conduct this study at their organization. Regarding data sources that I used, I conducted semistructured interviews and reviewed organizational documentation and artifacts to explore strategies that some nonprofit business leaders use to maintain financial sustainability during economic downturns. I analyzed business and fundraising strategies, previous financial records (e.g., forms 990), documents showing actions by key management personnel and board members, and any other document containing business and corporate partnerships related to strategies nonprofit business leaders use to maintain financial sustainability during economic downturns.

Nature of the Study

Researchers use a qualitative approach to explore an issue or a problem by allowing participants to express their experiences and to mitigate potential bias between participants and researchers in contact during studies (Creswell & Poth, 2018). Accordingly, the qualitative method was the appropriate research approach for this study. Researchers use the quantitative method to explain a phenomenon or an outcome by examining the relationships among variables through interpretation of empirical data collected from individuals or groups through reliable instruments' scales (Creswell & Poth, 2018; Yin, 2018). I did not examine the relationships among variables and interpreting empirical data; therefore, the quantitative method was not appropriate. The mixed-method approach includes using both qualitative and quantitative methods (Yin, 2018). I did not include the quantitative method in my exploration of strategies nonprofit business leaders use to maintain sustainability; therefore, the mixed-method approach was not suitable for this study. Based on my objective to explore strategies that some nonprofit business leaders use to maintain financial sustainability during economic downturns, the multiple case study design was appropriate for this study. According to Yin (2018), researchers use the case study design to provide in-depth description and analysis of a real-life phenomenon through a collection of multiple sources of information, such as interviews, documents and reports, and observations. I selected the multiple case study design over the single case study because Yin (2018) stated that the multiple case study is a more rigorous design. In a single case study design, a researcher focuses on studying a specific individual, group, or case as a unit for in-depth analysis (Yin, 2018). In a multiple case study, researchers investigate two or more units of cases to explore differences or similarities (Yin, 2018).

Other qualitative research designs include ethnographic and phenomenological (Creswell & Poth, 2018; Yin, 2018). A researcher uses an ethnographic design to conduct direct and long-term social interactions with participants to observe and understand a cultural phenomenon (Creswell & Poth, 2018). Researchers use the phenomenological design to study in-depth meaning of lived experiences of participants (Creswell & Poth, 2018; Yin, 2018). I used interviews, documents and reports, and reliable secondary records without close observations or lived experience exploration. Therefore the ethnographic and phenomenological designs were not appropriate for this study.

Research Question

What strategies do some nonprofit business leaders use to maintain financial sustainability during economic downturns?

Interview Questions

- 1. What strategies do you use to maintain financial sustainability during economic downturns?
- 2. How did your employees respond to those strategies?
- 3. How did you identify these strategies to maintain financial sustainability during economic downturns?
- 4. How do you measure the effectiveness of each financial sustainability strategy?
- 5. What modifications did you apply to any strategy to improve its effectiveness in maintaining financial sustainability during economic downturns?
- 6. What key barriers did you encounter to implementing strategies to maintain financial sustainability during economic downturns?
- 7. How did you overcome the key barriers to implementing strategies to maintain financial sustainability during economic downturns?
- 8. What additional information regarding strategies for maintaining financial sustainability during economic downturns would you like to share that we have not already discussed?

Conceptual Framework

The conceptual framework for this study was the transformational leadership theory. Burns (1978) developed the transformational leadership framework, and Bass (1985) later expanded Burns' work. Researchers use the transformational leadership theory to explain that leaders can inspire followers to change perceptions, expectations, and motivations to achieve common goals. The key constructs fundamental to transformational leadership theory include (a) idealized influences, (b) individualized esteem, (c) inspirational motivation, and (d) intellectual stimulation (Burns, 1978). As explained by Northouse (2021), transformational leaders can inspire followers to achieve common goals. I used transformational leadership theory as a lens for exploring strategies nonprofit business leaders use to maintain financial sustainability during economic downturns because of transformational leadership theory's effective use to inspire followers to achieve common goals.

Operational Definitions

Economic downturn: An economic downturn is defined as the period in the economic cycle, such as the 2008-2009 Great Recession, during which businesses and the economy as a whole face severe financial hardships (Lin & Wang, 2016).

Hybrid organizations (hybrids, social businesses, or enterprises): Hybrid organizations are combinations of mission-based and business-nonprofit partnership approaches to create revenues and seek capital in ways that may be similar in for-profit and nonprofit business models (Candi et al., 2018). Candi et al. (2018) referred to hybrid organizations (or hybrids) in various terms including hybrid firm, social hybrid venture, and benefit corporation with all terms mainly focused on the duality of social impact alongside financial sustainability.

Nonprofit sustainability: The complete attainment of the organizational-mission mandate and the capacity to bear cost through long-term business activities (Jensen, 2018).

Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations

Assumptions

Pyrczak (2016) defined an assumption in research as something that a researcher presumes to be accurate even though the direct proof of its accuracy is either absent or very little. First, I assumed that participants' responses to the interview questions would be accurate and honest. Second, I assumed that any additional information I retrieved from other sources, such as organizational websites, was accurate. Third, I assumed that participants were successful in implementing strategies to remain financially sustainable during economic downturns. Finally, I assumed that using the interview questions and any other sources of organizational documents, I captured the required information in the data collection process.

Limitations

A limitation is an impediment or constraint that potentially obstructs the validity of study results (Pyrczak, 2016). First, I limited my research study to the State of Wisconsin and, therefore, findings from the study may not be transferable to other geographic locations. Second, due to sometimes opaque fundraising and management practices, nonprofit business leaders participating in the study may have limited the information they were willing to share during the interview process. Third, I needed to be mindful of personal biases or emotional attachments about specific interview questions and responses during the interview process, which may influence interpretation of results. Fourth, I was not 100% sure that participants had been successful in implementing strategies to remain financially sustainable during economic downturns. Finally, I included a small sample of local nonprofit business leaders in the study, which may limit the reliability of data obtained during the study.

Delimitations

A delimitation is a boundary a researcher intentionally places on a study (Yin, 2018). I identified two delimitations for this study. First, I included only four nonprofit business leaders from four nonprofit organizations in the State of Wisconsin, which survived the Great Recession of 2008-09. Second, I included only small or medium-sized independent, community-based nonprofit organizations without large corporate affiliate influence or support.

Significance of the Study

Although nonprofit organizations play crucial socioeconomic roles in various communities, some nonprofit business leaders lack strategies to maintain financial sustainability during economic downturns. The majority of nonprofit organizations are unable to deliver needed services to their clients during economic downturns (Brooks, 2018; Mitchell & Berlan, 2018; Piatak & Pettijohn, 2021b). The findings of this study may be valuable to nonprofit organizations because many nonprofit leaders may require an understanding of the strategies they can use to achieve or maintain financial sustainability to continue their work of solving societal problems, particularly during economic downturns.

Contribution to Business Practice

Using the findings from this study may improve business practice by supporting the identification of strategies nonprofit leaders employ to develop sustainable financing models that allow them to maintain the delivery of quality services during economic downturns. Lin and Wang (2016) and Piatak and Pettijohn (2021b) found that most nonprofits face severe financial stress during economic downturns and need to reduce the provision of much-needed services to the community even while demand increases. During the Great Recession of 2008-2009, demand for social services increased by 100% while over 40% of nonprofits reported a loss of revenues needed to achieve mission goals (Lin & Wang, 2016; Piatak & Pettijohn, 2021b). The identification of strategies for maintaining financial sustainability during economic downturns might enable nonprofit leaders to design and implement strategies that allow their organizations to survive during economic downturn and accomplish their missions effectively.

Implications for Social Change

Nonprofit organizations play an essential role in improving the socioeconomic condition of members of poor or disadvantaged communities. Historically, however, most nonprofit organizations do not have adequate financial resources to accomplish their mission (Brooks, 2018; Mitchell & Berlan, 2018; Piatak & Pettijohn, 2021b). By using the results of this study, nonprofit leaders might be able to develop and implement contemporary and sustainable strategies used during economic downturns to maintain the positive impact that nonprofits provide to the communities they serve.

A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature

I explored peer-reviewed professional and academic literature, published in various journals and seminal scholarly books, to ascertain findings of prior research studies in the field of nonprofit financial sustainability during economic downturns. Using Google Scholar, connected to the Walden University Library's website as the principal source, I retrieved journal articles from the various database offered through the Walden University Library. The Walden University Library provides students entry to variety of databases. Source Complete, ABI/INFORM Complete, Emerald Management, Sage Premier, Academic Search Complete, and ProQuest Central were among the databases I used to retrieve literature for this study. Moreover, I also searched in various open journals to retrieve literature related to nonprofit financial sustainability. AOSIS OpenJournals offers open access to peer-reviewed scholarly journals from varieties of academic disciplines. Similarly, ScienceDirect offers both tolled and open access to a full-text scientific database entailing journal articles and book chapters. In certain situations, I used government websites to acquire information about nonprofit financial sustainability.

I searched for available literature using keywords and phrases in the different databases listed above. I used filters to database searches to refine the search outcomes. These filters involved particular databases, particular keywords, and a particular period. When using Google Scholar, I prioritized articles publicized in or after 2019, to make sure the literature was related to the topics and useful. Secondly, I prioritized articles that existed in the Walden University Library. I used specific keywords such as *nonprofits*, *nonprofit organizations*, *financial sustainability*, *transformational leadership*, *entrepreneurship*, and *strategies*. I used Ulrich's Periodicals Directory to verify that literature was peer-reviewed. The 231 references that this study contains include 208 scholarly peer-reviewed articles representing 90% of the total, five nonpeer-reviewed articles representing 2%, three government websites representing 1%, and 15 books representing 7%. The total number of references in this study published within the 2019-2023 period is 190, which is 82% of the total number. The literature review contains 41 references, with 30 references published within the 2019-2023 period, representing 73%, and 37 from scholarly peer-reviewed sources, representing 90%.

Literature Review Organization

There are several subsections in the literature review section. It starts with an introduction entailing facts about the method for reviewing the literature, the occurrences, and the proportions of peer-reviewed articles, as well as issuing times. In the following part, I concentrate on using the literature to address the overarching research question and involving a short narrative about the intent of the study. The topics I deliberate in this literature review include (a) the study's conceptual framework, (b) a brief overview of the development of the research construct over time, and (c) leadership and leadership styles relating to the research topic.

The first topic, the study's conceptual framework, involves a critical assessment and synthesis of the conceptual framework I chose for my research study, which is the transformational leadership theory using supporting and contrasting theories from important literature on the topic of nonprofit financial sustainability. The second topic, development of research construct, begins with a short summary of the development of financial sustainability strategies construct progressively. I discuss general challenges involving the construct including the various explanations, origins, and effects of financial sustainability strategies. The third and last topic for deliberation involves exploring in detail various research studies related to financial sustainability strategies business leaders use to maintain financial sustainability. The two main themes discussed include business or corporate strategic partnerships with nonprofits and financial management practices used by business leaders.

Application to the Applied Business Problem

My goal for this qualitative multiple case research study was to investigate the strategies that some nonprofit business leaders use to maintain financial sustainability during economic downturns. Achieving comprehension of such methods needed the qualitative method with an exploratory multiple case study. The results of this research study might add to a deeper understanding of financial sustainability strategies from nonprofit leaders' viewpoints.

The results of the research may be used to develop suitable approaches in maintaining nonprofits' financial sustainability, particularly during economic downturns. Suitable approaches might provide leaders with enhanced financial sustainability strategies. The outcomes from this research study might enhance business practice by resulting in suitable approaches, driving improved productivity, and obtaining organizational competitive edge. The possibility for societal transformation bases on the development of systems to enhance financial sustainability and individual welfare.

Transformational Leadership Theory

The effectiveness of management and the sustainability of many nonprofits and most businesses may depend on the leadership styles of the business leaders. In this literature review subsection, I examine the role of transformational leadership theory and the impact on the managerial effectiveness and sustainability of nonprofit organizations. Through the lens of transformational leadership theory, nonprofit leaders may obtain a deeper understanding of the financial sustainability strategies of nonprofit organizations, particularly in times of economic downturns.

A connection exists between leadership and sustainability. Comminos (2020) found that leadership and sustainability are two associated concepts that have drawn a lot of attention in recent years within businesses during harsh economic situations. In the vigorous commerce marketplace, the effect transformational leadership has on the sustainability of a company has become a common theme of conversation (Comninos, 2020). Comninos studied the impact transformational leaders have on employees when aspiring to gain sustainability and found that transformational leaders grow a vigorous workforce and are beneficial to other leadership groups across the business space (Comninos, 2020). Comninos found the positive effect that transformational leaders' behaviors have on gaining organizational financial sustainability. Comninos considered that past literature also provided findings about the impact transformational leadership and a business culture that centers on employee development have on achieving business financial sustainability. Using the qualitative research method, Comninos highlighted the correlation between transformational leadership and organizational sustainability during difficult economic times in a business. Comninos collected data from five topmanagement staff in the transportation and supply chain management industry. Utilizing thematic coding, Comninos analyzed participants' responses to interview questions. Comminos found that transformational leadership had a positive effect on the

sustainability of an organization. There is a connection between leadership and sustainability, as transformational leaders facilitate the change management process within a business market, improving the level of sustainability for the organization.

However, building a corporate culture that supports long-term business sustainability may require transactional leadership. Comninos (2020) acknowledged in the findings the opposing viewpoints of transformational leadership that building a corporate culture that supports long-term business sustainability involved the need for complementary leadership approaches, such as transactional leadership. For example, transactional leadership focuses on diverse extrinsic and intrinsic factors including organizational environments and employees' perspectives as opposed to transformational characteristics alone which focuses on leaders' characteristics.

Some researchers argue that no single leadership model or theory, such as transformational leadership alone, is superior to other leadership styles or can solve every organizational problem including maintaining financial sustainability. Brown et al. (2020) discovered that servant leadership approach, which emphasizes on developing and supporting individuals within an institution, might be converged with the transformational leadership model, focusing on inspiring followers to work towards common goals, for leaders in stressful environments in ideally solving various organizational sustainability problems. No single theory or model should be considered superior to others because a single theory is unable to solve every problem an organization faces.

Transformational leaders have been successful in sustaining their businesses. Murari and Mukherjee (2021) claimed that authentic transformational leadership style is a more suitable approach of leadership to build management efficiency and business sustainability due to the very competitive and dynamic current business environments. Murari and Mukherjee explored various leadership styles to identify the most effective in achieving business excellence. Murari and Mukherjee identified that the transformational leadership approach has various key characteristics of managerial excellence and sustainability, which are (a) provides a clear vision, (b) inspires motivation, (c) creates trust, (d) generates intellectual simulation, (e) develops organizational creativity, (f) creates transparency, (g) provides knowledge and wisdom, (h) values congruency, (i) achieves conscientiousness, and (j) realizes individualized thoughtfulness. Murari and Mukherjee proposed that these key characteristics are fundamental for business excellence and sustainability by providing job satisfaction, organizational excellence and effectiveness, and motivation to employees. However, Murari and Mukherjee found that some researchers question the dominance of transformational leadership as most important leadership style on morality grounds and suggested that morality be part of the characteristics of a true transformational leadership to achieve managerial excellence and sustainability.

The transformational leadership characteristics Murari and Mukherjee (2021) identified lead to the discovery that additional insights are needed on the limited knowledge regarding the comparisons of various leadership theories related to business excellence, including nonprofit leadership styles for sustainability. Murari and Mukherjee correlated managerial effectiveness and sustainability with organizational excellence for competitive edge.

Peng et al. (2020b) found that the transformational leadership approach has a direct and, in some cases, an indirect effect on employees' psychological attachment to their organizations in public and nonprofit work environments. Peng et al. used the moderated mediation model to explore the circumstances that need to exist for transformational leaders to convert them into affective organizational loyalty by employees. In addition, Peng et al. found that the employees' affective organizational attachment is linked through perceived work impact. Peng et al. suggested that a key finding of the indirect effect of transformational leadership on affective employees' commitment through perceived work impact is connected to the moderated degree of centralization in the organization. Peng et al. posited that the influence of transformational leadership can enhance, through perception of work impact, the employees' affective organizational commitment (Peng et al., 2020b). Despite its dominance, scholars have identified inadequacies in research that uses models of transformational leadership, such as its significant overlaps with other styles of effective leadership, and the potential of confusing the leader 's behavior and the impact on followers in measurements (Bass, 1998; Peng et al., 2020b).

Transformational leadership has a positive impact on employees' innovative work-related behavior for financial sustainability. Vila-Vázquez et al. (2018) examined the psychology of organizational sustainability to further understand key factors that contribute to the promotion of this phenomenon, including creating organizational climates that enhance employees' well-being and corresponding leadership roles. Vila-Vázquez et al. simultaneously studied the interrelationships between the mediating role of task significance, employees' core self-evaluations (CSE) and perceived organizational support (POS), and the impact of the managers' transformational leadership on job engagement. Vila-Vázquez et al. showed that the enhancement of the well-being of employees through transformational leadership has a positive impact on job engagement and sustainability. Li et al. (2019) also found that transformational leadership has a positive impact on employees' innovative work-related behavior for financial sustainability. However, Vila-Vázquez et al. (2018) discovered that a more correct validation of the transformational leadership theory should involve psychological states as part of the mediating variables and therefore suggested that future studies could expand on research testing the mediation of psychological states in the relationships between the mediating variables and job engagement.

Transformational leadership and the mediating roles of followers' behaviors to organizational change have gained rapid interest among leadership studies for business scholars and practitioners. Groves (2020) identified (a) the mediating roles of a follower's readiness to transform values and a follower's self-dependence values in linking transformational leadership to the follower's change opposition and the follower's additional effort, respectively; and (b) the regulating function of organization change magnitude in impacting the mediation effects. Transformational leadership theory includes the hypothesis that some followers' attitudinal and performance outcomes are at least partly determined by a leader's ability to impact followers' values to facilitate organizational change (Groves, 2020). Using Preacher et al.'s (2007) moderated mediation framework, Groves confirmed through this transformational leadership research study by testing the roles of leader behavior, follower values, and a primary contextual variable in resulting impact on follower attitudinal and performance effects in achieving business sustainability outcomes. Peng et al. (2021) conducted a meta-analysis study and identified the impact of transformational leadership style on employees' reactions toward organizational change. Notwithstanding the dominant role that leaders play conveying values to followers, as a key mediator of follower impact in transformational leadership styles, only few empirical studies link transformational leadership and follower values (Groves, 2020). More studies are needed to demonstrate the extent of organizational change as a relevant determinant variable in achieving positive results, thereby undermining the validation of the transformational leadership theory (Groves, 2020).

There is a significant transformation of the nonprofit sector in recent times. According to Wiltshire et al. (2018), various influencing factors include rise in the number of organizations and workforce, a move from welfare and donation-based institutions to hybrid social enterprise business forms, stakeholder resource competitions, and rising pressures in accountability and transparency. Wiltshire et al. also found an increased complexity within the nonprofit sector, including shift from social services to advocacy for public policy changes for positive socio-economic changes. This growth and complexity have caused the need for innovative and entrepreneurial approaches to leadership that originates from a deep knowledge of the evolving nonprofit sector (Wiltshire et al., 2018). To manage these rising challenges, Wiltshire et al. identified some key strategies through their case studies and reports from conceptual literature on transformational leadership, nonprofits, and social enterprises. Among the key strategies identified are corporate social responsibility partnerships for nonprofit leaders to support their organizations, employees, and communities during difficult times. Muralidharan and Pathak's (2018) study about transformational leadership, social enterprise, and sustainability also supported the impact of transformational leadership style and social entrepreneurship in achieving financial sustainability by nonprofits. The contrasting viewpoint of transformational leadership is the lack of moral dimension to its use and should be motivated by both the wider public interest and personal interest (Muralidharan & Pathak, 2018; Wiltshire et al., 2018).

There is currently an existing knowledge gap to understand the impact of leadership on volunteers' retention in nonprofit organizations. do Nascimento et al. (2018) explored the way transformational leaders can improve volunteers' proactive actions within an all-volunteer nonprofit organization. Based on Parker et al.'s (2010) theory of motivation, it was postulated that role breadth positive affect, self-direction and benevolence (work values), and self-efficacy would mediate the transformational leadership proactive behavior relationship (do Nascimento et al., 2018). Utilizing the structural equation modeling, do Nascimento et al. tested mediation hypotheses by assessing the indirect effects using bias-corrected intervals. Comparative analysis investigated by do Nascimento et al. of fit index and fit statistics suggested the model is plausible. These findings added to the understanding of the role that leaders perform in enhancing followers' proactive behavior in volunteer organizations. Almas et al. (2020) also found that leadership styles enhanced followers' commitment, satisfaction, and retention. The results seemed to indicate that a useful strategy when implementing programs to improve the retention of volunteers is to train coordinators in transformational leadership skills. Although the findings aligned with previous research on the positive correlation between transformational leadership styles and followers' motivation to be proactive in performance, the opposing viewpoints included the lack of clear paths in the motivation levels, whether participants achieved intrinsically or extrinsically due to various conditions, which may affect its generalization or validity (do Nascimento et al., 2018).

Leadership styles are important factors that affect the enhancement of organizational performance and employees' job performance and the purposes they should follow, which also drives profits for their employers or contributes to society's socio-economic development. Manzoor et al. (2019) examined the impact of transformational leadership on job performance and the mediating mechanism of corporate social responsibility (CSR). Manzoor et al. collected primary data from small and medium enterprises (SMEs) employees located in Pakistan using a cross-sectional design method. Utilizing the regression analysis method, Manzoor et al. examined whether CSR mediated the correlation between transformational leadership and job performance. Manzoor et al. found that transformational leadership positively and completely predicts job performance. Specifically, CSR significantly mediated the effect of transformational leadership on job performance (Manzoor et al., 2019). Hongdao et al. (2019) found that CSR activities by transformational leaders have a high impact on employees' job performance. Based on these findings, transformational leadership, job performance, and CSR interrelations are important elements of organizational sustainability. Despite the positive results observed on the effect of the transformational leadership model on job and organizational performances in this study, Manzoor et al. identified in agreement with some previous researchers the potential limitations, such as using cross-sectional study as research design, in collecting data and suggested future studies to include longitudinal design to enhance results validation.

Some researchers have looked at the predictors of innovative work behavior (IWB) in nonprofit companies through the lens of transformational leadership theory. For example, Messmann et al. (2021) claimed that innovative solutions are critical in schools because the quality of education, and hence the schools' competitiveness, is contingent on their ability to adapt to technical, economic, and societal changes. Messmann et al. explored the function of transformational leadership in boosting IWB and the role of basic psychological needs fulfillment in moderating this relationship. Using structural equation modeling, Messmann et al. discovered that transformative leadership was positively associated with teachers' autonomy and competency needs. Additionally, contentment with the demand for competence predicted instructors' IWB favorably and perceived competence acted as a complete mediator between transformative leadership and teachers' IWB (Messmann et al., 2021). Individuals in positions of leadership should embrace a transformational leadership style and motivate their colleagues through individual attention, intellectual stimulation, and support for goal attainment (Messmann et al., 2021). Leaders can provide feedback on employees' innovative ideas and strategies for implementing innovative solutions, thereby raising their confidence in what they can accomplish and how they can improve their contributions to innovation development (Messmann et al., 2021). Messmann et al. suggested that efforts toward leadership development (e.g., training, coaching, and mentoring) should combine knowledge and practical experiences about transformational leadership, as well as its role in employees' IWB and contributions to organizational and professional development. Moreover, Messmann et al. agreed with some of the major limitations and opposing viewpoints identified by some researchers regarding the findings using transformational leadership style due to lack of longitudinal methodologies and studies to understand the mechanisms through which transformational leadership applies its impact on job outcomes to improve causal order of constructs and validation.

The concept of innovation in higher education institutions' administrative processes remains relevant due to the constant pressure on providers of higher education to develop new ideas and methods to fulfill the expanding needs of students and other interest groups. Theoretically grounded in transformational leadership theory, Owusu-Agyeman (2021) examined the characteristics that promote innovation among administrative staff in a higher education institution. To investigate the phenomenon, a hybrid method of data collection and analysis was used (Owusu-Agyeman, 2021). Engagement, motivation, communication flow, communication use, and decision-making contribute significantly to the participatory process, which is also necessary for fostering creativity among administrative employees (Owusu-Agyeman, 2021). Owusu-Agyeman found these five variables clearly characterize the role of transformational leadership on innovation. On the other hand, expectation and contingency had a negligible effect on innovation among administrative workers (Owusu-Agyeman, 2021). Nonetheless, Owusu-Agyeman discovered that a key disadvantage of transformational leadership is that it does not incorporate situational circumstances that may permit followers or participants to perform tasks outside the group's goals, whereas the contingency theory has this advantage.

Some researchers have conducted studies to determine the effect of transformational leadership on employee work involvement. Xu et al. (2022) conducted a study in which a questionnaire survey was used in Southern China, using the crosssectional survey method, to test the hypothesis using a combination of hierarchical regression and bootstrapping techniques. Xu et al. found that psychological safety acts as a mediating factor in the relationship between transformative leadership and job involvement. Additionally, Xu et al. identified the traditionalism of participating university professors bolstered the influence of psychological safety on job engagement. Xu et al. contributed to the body of knowledge on work involvement by evaluating the integrative impacts of different resources, all of which are linked to increasing the pool of resources available to university lecturers. Xu et al. shed light on ways to urge university lecturers to be more active in their profession.

Nonetheless, Xu et al. acknowledged key limitations of the roles transformational leadership may play in job involvement for generalization and validity in the findings. Using only the cross-sectional method makes it is difficult to identify causal relationships among variables, without longitudinal field studies that can be used to collect data over a period repeatedly, to clarify whether causal relationships exist (Xu et al., 2022). Because of the importance of individual characteristics, as identified in the contingency theory, in leadership in influencing job involvement, lack of cross-cultural studies may affect the generalization and validity of the mediating role of transformation leadership in the research outcomes (Xu et al., 2022)

In summary, the topics I deliberated in this literature review included (a) the study's conceptual framework, (b) a brief overview of the development of the research construct over time, and (c) leadership and leadership styles relating to the research topic. Among the key topics I explored during my field research included roles of (a) corporate social responsibility, (b) followers' job performance and satisfaction, (c) self-transcending values, and (d) social enterprising as playing important moderate-mediating roles in achieving financial sustainability.

Transformational Leadership Versus Transactional Leadership

With few studies examining the relative effectiveness of various leadership styles in nonprofit organizations, some researchers have compared and proposed a model in which work engagement mediates the effects of transformational and transactional leadership on affective commitment and organizational citizenship behavior among employees of nonprofit organizations. Aboramadan and Kundi (2020) examined whether transformational leadership is a more effective predictor of work engagement than transactional leadership. Structural equation modeling was used to verify the linkages using large-scale data collected from employees of two types of nonprofit organizations

(human service organizations and charities) in northern Italy. Aboramadan and Kundi discovered that the indirect effect of transformational leadership on affective commitment and organizational citizenship behavior was stronger than the indirect effect of transactional leadership via work engagement. Aboramadam and Kundi argued that the practical implications of their findings involve assisting business leaders to recognize critical factors that improve NPO employees' positive work outcomes for organizational sustainability. However, Aboramadam and Kundi acknowledged some key limitations that may reduce their results' generalizability and validity, including: (a) the crosssectional design of this study prevented the research to conclude on cause-effect correlations, therefore, they recommended future research can repeat the study using longitudinal study to confirm the impacts of the study's variables over time; and (b) their findings evaluating the influence of control variables on the study variables showed a significant correlation, consequently, it would be insightful to compare their study model across various types of nonprofit organizations in order to determine why and how different kinds of nonprofit organizations influence employees' work-related outcomes.

Transformational Leadership Versus Servant Leadership

Some researchers have questioned the importance of making comparisons between servant leadership and transformational leadership theories. Andersen (2018) presented a review of scholarly works on these two theories, ranging from Greenleaf's (1970), Burns' (1978), and Bass's (1985) original work to current research. Two competing alternatives are discernible in the scholarship of servant and transformational leadership based on the four categories of construct clarity (Andersen, 2018). Andersen stated that each theory has 16 variants, and the literature review uncovered no new empirical data. The numerous variants of each theory available today render comparisons meaningless (Andersen, 2018). Andersen argued that the proliferation of multiple versions of theories on servant leadership and transformational leadership indicates that they have ceased to be specific and useful. Andersen claimed that the value of these theories is also debatable among contemporary scholars and practitioners due to lack of clarity of research methodologies and overlapping versions of various theories.

Positive relationships between transformational leadership and affective organizational commitment (AOC) exist. Cho et al. (2019) examined the relationship between leadership style and AOC in employees in Korea and the United States. Cho et al. found that the positive relationship between transformational leadership and AOC was stronger for American employees than for Korean employees, whereas transactional leadership was only positively associated with AOC for Korean employees (Cho et al., 2019). The differing and supporting findings, as compared to previous studies in leadership style, provided important theoretical and managerial implications of employees' positive contribution to achieve business sustainability in this cross-national context for current and future scholars and practitioners in the field of leadership theories (Cho et al., 2019). However, Cho et al. identified primary limitations, such as lack of time and psychological resources available to business leaders for their employees, may be attributed as disadvantages to validate and generalize these findings.

Comparing three emerging forms of positive leadership that place emphasis on ethical and moral behavior (i.e., authentic leadership, ethical leadership, and servant

27

leadership) to transformational leadership in terms of their associations with a variety of organizationally relevant measures is important. Hoch et al. (2018) found that while scholars have noted conceptual overlapping between transformational leadership and these newer leadership forms, there has been insufficient investigation of the empirical relationships between transformational leadership and these newer leadership forms, as well as their ability, or lack thereof, to explain incremental variance beyond transformational leadership (Hoch et al., 2018). Hoch et al. conducted a series of metaanalyses to provide a comprehensive assessment of the relationships between these emerging leadership forms and variables evaluated in the existing literature. Hoch et al. examined the relative effectiveness of each of these leadership styles in explaining incremental variance in nine outcomes beyond transformational leadership. Hoch et al. conducted a relative weights analysis to determine the relative contributions of emerging and transformational leadership styles. The high correlations between authentic and ethical leadership and transformational leadership, combined with their low incremental variance, indicated that their utility is limited unless very specific outcomes are being investigated (Hoch et al., 2018). Servant leadership, on the other hand, demonstrated greater promise as a stand-alone leadership approach that can assist researchers and practitioners in better explaining a variety of outcomes (Hoch et al., 2018). Hoch et al. suggested that the practical implications of the outcomes of this study, despite the prolific and overlapping nature of the emerging leadership styles, include clarity for businesses in developing the type of organizational culture desired for a particular situation in the recruitment and training of their leaders and staff. Nonetheless, Hoch et al. acknowledged the prolific and overlapping leadership models can become confusing and counterproductive in building successful organizational goals.

Leadership has a significant impact on learning and development. According to Xie (2020), various styles of leadership have been found to be beneficial in fostering the development of a learning organization. Xie conducted an empirical study comparing the effects of transformational and servant leadership on a learning organization, which is an organization that is constantly transforming itself through learning and development techniques, in the context of Chinese SMEs. Xie used structural equation modeling to test four proposed hypotheses. Xie found that servant leadership has no predictive value for learning organizations, whereas transformational leadership is a strong predictor. By examining a structural model with three latent variables, which are servant leadership, transformational leadership, and learning organization, Xie advanced the understanding of the leadership style that is associated with learning organizations. Xie discovered, as in previous research findings, the positive managerial alignment including coaching managers and employees' improvements associated with transformational leadership in achieving organizational goals, such as maintaining financial sustainability during economic downturns. However, Xie pointed out some limitations in the study that may limit the validity of the findings, including (a) the study is cross-sectional research design; therefore, confirmation of causality amongst the variables was not possible; (b) possible interaction influences amongst variables were not considered; and (c) this study solely analyzed learning organization as a single-dimensional construct; therefore, individual level, team level, and structural level distinctions were not carefully made.

Financial Sustainability Strategies

In this subsection, I explore some of the studies scholars conducted to identify the various organizational sustainability strategies business leaders use to directly and positively impact performance to maintain financial sustainability. There is a strong positive correlation between organizational sustainability practices and financial success (Alshehhi et al., 2018; Cantele & Zardini, 2020; Sroufe & Gopalakrishna-Remani, 2019).

More research is needed to fully understand the relationship between corporate sustainability and financial performance. Alshehhi et al. (2018) used content analysis to examine top-tier journals to determine the impact of corporate sustainability on financial performance. Alshehhi et al. found 78% of publications showed a positive relationship between corporate sustainability and financial performance. However, variations in research methodology and measurement of variables provided divergence opinions about various sources (Alshehhi et al., 2018). Alshehhi et al. identified that corporate sustainability is gradually focusing mostly on social responsibility in the literature and less on the environmental and economic sustainability practices. Alshehhi et al. suggested that more research is needed to fully understand the relationship between corporate sustainability and financial performance. Alshehhi et al. argued, however, the contribution of their research is important to social change by identifying the current state of the relationship between corporate sustainability dimensions, thus economic, environmental, and social measures, and financial performance and the areas that need to improve. Furthermore, future trends are highlighted for scholars and practitioners as guidance in formulating community policies; nonetheless, Alshehhi et al. highlighted few

key limitations of the study's outcomes such as the studied databases and the leading journals analyzed, including the time lines reviewed.

Several factors have an effect on business sustainability. Cantele and Zardini (2020) examined factors that drive SMEs to sustainability. Cantele and Zardini showed various factors influencing small and medium business leaders towards sustainability practices; however, there are varying outcomes and gaps in these reports. Cantele and Zardini proposed the need for innovative approaches to understanding the relationships among these sustainability drivers. Cantele and Zardini hypothesized and examined a model in which the flow of decisions from SME leaders is represented as a multistep process driven firstly by internal and external pressures from two opposing forces. The two opposing forces are the positive impact from perceived benefits of sustainability and the negative impact of perceived impediments of sustainability if implemented (Cantele & Zardini, 2020). Using data from an Italian SMEs' survey and through structural modeling analysis, Cantele and Zardini confirmed the hypotheses of a mediated way of influence. Cantele and Zardini identified the impact of various factors on prospective business and policy-making decisions that may enhance or hinder sustainability in SMEs. The opposite forces that influence sustainability decision-making by SMEs' business leaders may impact the lack of consistency in its implementation across the board (Cantele & Zardini, 2020). Cantele and Zardini confirmed the hypotheses of a mediated path of influence, thus highlighting the different roles of factors that enable and block sustainability in SMEs, with prospective business and policy-making implications in the light of the pursuit of The United Nation's recommended sustainable development goals.

Cantele and Zardini proposed that the study's findings can assist SME business owners, and potentially other public policy makers, in gaining a deeper understanding of the complex set of elements that influence their decision-making about sustainability adoption. The study can also be useful by nonprofit business leaders in adopting sustainability practices to maintain financial sustainability during economic downturns. However, Candele and Zardini acknowledged the limitations in validity of the study's findings, which are primarily attributable to the specific sample on which the method is based, thus they suggested that additional research could be devoted to validating the model in other countries or with companies of various sizes.

A correlation exists between sustainability management strategies and firms' financial performance constructs. Sroufe and Gopalakrishna-Remani (2019) examined the way innovative organizations incorporate sustainability into practice to improve financial performance. Sroufe and Gopalakrishna-Remani used a sample from Fortune 500 firms listed concurrently in the Newsweek's green ranking, the Corporate Knights Global 100 ranking, and the 100 Best Corporate Citizens lists. Based on their analysis, Sroufe and Gopalakrishna-Remani found a positive correlation between sustainability management strategies and firms' financial performance constructs (Sroufe & Gopalakrishna-Remani, 2019). Sroufe and Gopalakrishna-Remani acknowledged the development of constructs and findings within this study as the management of sustainability practices favorable impacting social sustainability performance. However, Sroufe and Gopalakrishna-Remani suggested that a lack of social sustainability influencing a company's financial performance and reputation necessitates greater communication and comprehension of material social sustainability practices, which should include external and internal stakeholders, value chains, and end customers. The key weakness identified in the study involved the limited cross-sector investigation warranting future research to involve examining larger cross-sector samples.

Business/Corporate – Nonprofit Strategic Partnerships

Some nonprofit business leaders use strategic partnerships, such as CSR programs, earned income and hybrid social ventures, and fiscal sponsorship to maintain financial sustainability. According to some scholars and practitioners, there are strong mutual benefits for both corporate and nonprofit partnerships, particularly through CSR programs (Maktoufi et al., 2020; Remund & McKeever, 2018; Shumate et al., 2018). However, there is limited public information about the mutual benefits for the fiscal sponsors and their respective partners, as compared to CSR partnership agreements, warranting further investigation (Anderssen & Neely, 2019).

Creating fit communications have more tendency to influence stakeholders' evaluation of the corporate-nonprofit alignment. Maktoufi et al. (2020) provided an indepth analysis of the complex corporate-nonprofit relationships, CSR fit messages, and stakeholder assessments. Using an online experiment of 966 samples through the synergy sustainability model, Maktoufi et al. tested the CSR fit messages' impact on the perception of stakeholders. Maktoufi et al. found that created fit communications have more tendency to influence stakeholders' evaluation of the corporate-nonprofit alignment. Based on the findings by Maktoufi et al., scholars and practitioners may further assess the role of effective communications in achieving a competitive edge

through CSR programs, especially during economic shocks, for financial sustainability for nonprofits. CSR programs are useful tools in impacting social change if, as Maktoufi et al. found, stakeholders have positive assessments of both parties in the community. Maktoufi et al. offered practical implications to corporate nonprofit partnerships and created fit management communication in optimizing strategies for business or financial sustainability, which include (a) even reasonably brief created fit messages improve stakeholder evaluations of partnership fit across conditions; thus, this may be good news for corporations with modest communication budgets as well as for nonprofits whose funds are dedicated to their mission instead of communication works; (b) similarly, that created fit messaging was especially compelling for indeterminate partnerships; thus, presented with multiple corporate-nonprofit partnership potential, this finding implies that firms are not restricted to partnerships with naturally occurring high levels of fit in order to obtain the positive stakeholder assessments; and (c) when activist stakeholders are the target audience and the partnership is indefinite, created fit messaging is most impactful. However, there were some differences identified in the created fit messaging effectiveness depending on the various partnerships that may potentially impact the generality and validity of the findings (Maktoufi et al., 2020). The potential limitations identified by Maktoufi et al. are as follows: (a) the study concentrated on the responses of women in the United States, thus research that involves a wider population sample would provide valuable comparative data that could present information about how various sections of the population feedback to created-fit messages about corporate-nonprofit partnerships; (b) research that investigates stakeholders' perceptions based on location;

and (c) research that investigate interested parties' viewpoints of corporate-nonprofit partnerships.

Business-nonprofits partnerships share common values and mutual commitment in achieving common goals. Remund and McKeever (2018) investigated some topranked nonprofits based in the United States, Europe, and South America with CSR programs for insights about their strategic partnerships with business entities. Remund and McKeever identified that the leaders in business-nonprofits partnerships shared common values and mutual commitment in achieving common goals. Although researchers in the field of CSR programs, including Shumate et al. (2018), agreed that more research studies are warranted to confirm business-nonprofits connectivity with sustainability, there is growing support of potential positive impacts of CRS strategy on nonprofits sustainability. Shumate et al. studied recognizable U.S.-based nonprofits to gain an in-depth understanding of the symbiotic sustainability model through partnerships with Fortune 500 corporations. Shumate et al. found, contrary to previous research, that leading nonprofits reported more business-nonprofits connections or partnerships than reported by their Fortune 500 counterparts and suggested adopting the practices as financial sustainability strategies. Despite the potential implications, Remund and McKeever (2018) argued that qualitative research does not produce objective, quantifiable data that can be generalized; consequently, the results of the study are limited in their applicability and cannot be extended to the entire universe of corporations, nonprofit organizations, and/or CSR collaborations worldwide, or even in the United States.

More public disclosure is needed, as required from fiscal sponsors, particularly regarding partnerships with smaller entities to understand the important role of fiscal sponsorship. Andersson and Neely (2019) explored the way nonprofits report their fiscal sponsorship activities to the public and the extent to which potential partners are aware of these strategic partnership capabilities. In reviewing 74 publicly disclosed information of fiscal sponsors, Andersson and Neely found that most fiscal sponsors disclosed their activities neither on form 990 nor on their websites for public records. Andersson and Neely found that more public disclosure is needed, as required from fiscal sponsors, particularly regarding partnerships with smaller entities to understand the important role of fiscal sponsorship. While fiscal sponsorship, as a social entrepreneurship model, can play a vital role as a financial sustainability strategy, fiscal sponsorship could serve the social needs of the community (Andersson & Neely, 2019). Similar to the CSR strategy, the symbiotic leadership responsibility between the nonprofits and their respective partners should provide the opportunity for ensuring accountability and transparency. Andersson and Neely's (2019) findings are very useful because they shed light on the potential benefits and lack of public information about such an important management strategic tool used to provide essential social programs in their communities. And erssen and Neely stated some practical implications of their study's results are as follows: (a) the sponsor organization can acquire, sometimes, quite significant unrestricted earned revenue, by sharing the administrative function across various nonprofit entrepreneurs, thus fiscal sponsorship establishes a mutually beneficial partnership that not only helps nonprofit entrepreneurs but also supports the fiscal sponsor maintain or develop

administrative (or other types of) capacity such as achieving financial sustainability; (b) provide policy-makers and regulators insights on potential public disclosure mechanisms for reporting fiscal sponsorship activities; and (c) current and future scholars and practitioners will also be able to use the data provided to help improve their reporting policies. However, one of the key limitations Anderssen and Neely emphasized is the lack of full disclosure of sponsorship activities that can reduce its usefulness and validity.

Youth social entrepreneurs need more support including marketing to help make the world a better place. Bublitz et al.'s (2021) research study focused on 20 established youth social entrepreneurs to explore the way the dynamic ecosystem in social impact initiatives empower them to rise up as social change agents to improve communities, people, and the betterment of the future. Bublitz et al. confirmed the need for more research and outreach in social entrepreneurship and strategic partnerships for solving societal issues. The implications of Bublitz et al.'s research study include proving stakeholders with the sustainability strategies and framework for solving current and future societal problems. Bublitz et al. suggested the importance of using the findings to better understand and develop effective youth ecosystems in making the world a better place. The development of youth social entrepreneurship ecosystems is critical in achieving the sustainable solutions of society, economic, and environmental concerns of our communities and improving the world (Bublitz et al., 2021). Bublitz et al.'s concluded that recognizing the negative impacts of some influencers and lack of access to important resources for youth social entrepreneurs to enhance their confidence, personal agency, and self-efficacy, can pose major constrains in the self-reporting provided and

consequently affect the findings validity; therefore, they will need more support including marketing to help make the world a better place.

Nonprofit fiscal sponsorship plays a vital role in providing a platform for social impact initiatives, particularly smaller startups to grow. Cates and Howard (2019) used four case studies to investigate the manner in which a newly founded nonprofit used a strategic partnership approach, such as fiscal sponsorship, during startup due to economic hardships. Farm to School, a startup in Park County, Montana, had to choose whether to go as an independent nonprofit or hire a fiscal sponsor with established administrative capabilities to help them move forward (Cates & Howard, 2019). Cates and Howard found that the strategic partnership decisions made by the leadership of a farm-to-school program facilitated the proper and successful establishment of an independent organization. The implication of this study is that scholars and practitioners have very strong practical examples of how strategic partnerships of a startup from program to an independent stage were developed (Cates & Howard, 2019). However, Cates and Howard acknowledged it is not very clear the transferability of the strategy to all sectors and more cross-sector research, including longitudinal methodologies over-time, and proper public information disclosures are warranted for validation. The findings of Cates and Howard's study are useful because they supported the vital role nonprofit fiscal sponsorship plays in providing a platform for social impact initiatives, particularly smaller startups to grow. In addition, public awareness of fiscal sponsorship provides more opportunities for inclusion in providing social services to communities.

Financial Management Practices

Due to the current rapidly changing nonprofit budgetary constraints, business leaders must become innovative in financial sustainability practices to meet their mission goals. Some of the common key emerging financial management strategies adopted by nonprofit leaders to survive economic hardships include (a) cost reduction, (b) debt avoidance, (c) financial reserves, (d) income diversification, (e) revenue determinant factors, (f) revenue compositions, and (g) expanding new networks and strategic partnerships (Cheng & Yang, 2019; Cortis & Lee, 2019; Kim & Mason, 2020; Mitchell & Calabrese, 2019; Rottkamp, 2021; Skandrani et al., 2021; Sumanasiri, 2020).

Conventional/Traditional Strategies. Conventional or traditional practices and assumptions in the nonprofit financial management, mainly cost reduction, debt avoidance, financial reserves, and income diversification, have attracted very limited research interest. In the following research studies, I review some of the conventional or traditional financial management strategies found in the literature nonprofit leaders use in maintaining financial sustainability during economic crises.

Cheng and Yang (2019) identified and added to the understanding of the previous studies that have mostly considered government-nonprofit relationships as income streams for nonprofit organizations without any significant empirical research towards governmental funding changes and their impact on public services affected. Cheng and Yang used a distinctive panel data set of pack-facilitating nonprofits in 150 large U.S. cities to quantitatively investigate public services' nonprofits adjusting their financial management strategies towards government funding cuts without depending too heavily on the government to maintain services. Cheng and Yang suggested an increase in fundraising efforts and diversification of revenue portfolio in responding to incremental government expenditure changes.

When faced with drastic budget cuts, Cheng and Yang found the public service nonprofit's likely response included cutting administrative costs and spending more on the needed public services to fill the gaps. Cheng and Yang concluded that nonprofits do not usually borrow and use financial reserves when faced with drastic government cuts or financial shocks. Cheng and Yang provided additional empirical perspectives about some nonprofits and local governments joining together to leverage limited resources to meet public services needs of their community. However, one key limitation identified as opposing viewpoint of the study's findings is that nonprofits in rural public services areas may not have the same facilities as compared to large cities to meet their public services mission (Cheng & Yang, 2019). Furthermore, the implication of this study may encourage more clarity and policy-making decisions for public, nonprofits, and other private sectors to form stronger partnerships in meeting community needs (Cheng & Yang, 2019). Generally, most local governments are risk-averse due to limited resources, but well-researched public services financial management strategies may open more doors for more community development readiness and opportunities.

A high dependency on governmental funding sources by nonprofits generally leads to a high risk of collapsing or lowering the quality of public programs delivery. Cortis and Lee (2019) conducted a quantitative study to explore the financial reserves of 4,542 Australian charities relative to countries, such as the United States, in providing

government programs to understand the financial management practices during financial crises. Although there is a general perception of funding stability for nonprofits with government partnerships, Cortis and Lee identified that various factors, including diverse funding sources, nonprofit sizes, liberal welfare policies, and other financial reserves' capabilities play key roles that impact the financial management practices and sustainability of many charities in providing critical government programs. Cortis and Lee found that a high dependency on governmental funding sources by nonprofits generally leads to a high risk of collapsing or lowering the quality of public programs delivery. Cortis and Lee recommended that effectively managing the financial reserves of nonprofits with a governmental partnership is an important strategy in maintaining the financial sustainability by nonprofit leaders, especially in delivering mandated public charitable services. In addition, nonprofits of various sizes and types should seek other nongovernmental sources, such as philanthropic and earned incomes, to maintain financial sustainability (Cortis & Lee, 2019). Finally, Cortis and Lee's findings contributed to policy planning in the nonprofits in the public sector.

Nonetheless, Cortis and Lee (2019) pointed out a number of limitations that may inhibit the applicability and validity of their findings: (a) they used cross-sectional data for a single year and examined a single measure of financial status, providing a relatively narrow point-in-time evaluation; (b) the analysis of the measure or other accounting ratios does not allow for a comprehensive examination of the range of historical and structural drivers of financial vulnerability; (c) information gathered about organizational forms and actions may not adequately capture their diversity, such that undiscovered characteristics of charities, as well as their financial condition and leaders' perspectives, may support charities' financial strategy in relation to reserves; (d) they did not examine charities' non-current assets and longer-term financial capacity, so the findings may be influenced by different structures of asset holding among various types of charities; and (e) nor did they investigate direct exposure to dependable donors, the reliability of government contracts, or other income sources, which may provide organizations with a measure of assurance in the absence of liquid assets; consequently, future studies showing more detailed information of charity finances and strategy and examining mixes of short-term and long-term risk would assist in overcoming these limitations.

A direct financial impact of operating reserves on most nonprofits' financial sustainability occurs during economic downturns. Kim and Mason (2020) found that the COVID-19 pandemic severely impacted most nonprofits and provided an opportunity to examine financial management strategies, particularly by maintaining operating reserves. Utilizing actual survey data from over 600 nonprofits in the human services and art organizations, Kim and Mason identified a direct financial impact of operating reserves on most nonprofits' financial sustainability during economic downturns. The implications of Kim and Mason's study are important to social change because most nonprofits do not implement operating reserves as part of sound financial management strategies in maintaining financial sustainability. The reluctance or inability to develop adequate reserves by some nonprofits is due to pressure not to feel too wealthy as nonprofit and the lack of understanding by nonprofit funders, as incentives or motivation, to develop reserves (Kim & Mason, 2020). However, Kim and Mason acknowledged some

limitations of findings as follows: (a) in an evolving economic climate, they were only capable of collecting a glimpse of executive viewpoints at a single point in time, which was just over two weeks at the outbreak's onset for assured data reliability; and (b) notwithstanding using weighted sampling, their findings cannot be without self-selection prejudices and should not be extrapolated to all human service and arts nonprofits.

Traditional practices and assumptions in the nonprofit financial management has received very limited scrutiny, as compared to the public administration sector for possible reforms. Mitchell and Calabrese (2019) identified that research studies in the past several decades confirmed accumulated findings about problems with the traditional assumptions and practices. Mitchell and Calabrese suggested the soundness of the nomothetic management theory, some management norms with unintended negative consequences, and the fundamental assumptions about the intent and essence of the nonprofit management sector must be reevaluated. Mitchell and Calabrese thoroughly examined four well-known strategies of nonprofit financial management, including (a) reducing overhead, (b) diversifying revenues, (c) spending cuts, and (d) avoiding debt to prove the critical and reflective research program needed. Mitchell and Calabrese identified maintaining trustworthiness as the most essential challenge found in contemporary financial management practices. Mitchell and Calabrese found conventional financial management practices and assumptions are still important; however, scholars and practitioners need new approaches to improve the trustworthiness of financial information to achieve desired social impact. The use of new advanced

43

information systems and other technologies will play critical roles in maintaining accountability and transparency in nonprofit financial management.

Mitchell and Calabrese (2019) identified some key contrasting viewpoints in their findings concerning the investigated conventional nonprofit financial management models as follows: (a) as a proxy for the efficiency and effectiveness of an organization, overhead lacks both predictive (empirical) and construct (logical) validity due to the fact that cost percentages do not take success of the program into account, (b) depending on an organizational objectives and circumstances, the implications of revenue diversification are complicated and context-dependent, and it might or might not be advantageous, (c) as with administrative expenses, reserve buildup seems to contradict conventional norms that associate fiscal austerity with organizational wisdom and truthfulness, and (d) as with administrative expenses and reserve buildup, debt repayments is a common diversion of resources from existing programs that can damage a nonprofit's public image and credibility; in contrast, because many nonprofits have insufficient operating reserves to survive recessions and other exogenous shocks to their revenue sources, debt capacity is a crucial (though imperfect) mechanism for sustaining program stability during economic downturns.

Contemporary Innovations and Strategies. Although traditional financial management strategies are still important for scholars and practitioners in current dynamic economic environments, some researchers argued that there is a need for critical look and continuous innovative approaches in addressing financial sustainability during economic crises (Mitchell & Calabrese, 2019). In the following research studies, I discuss

some of the contemporary approaches in literature, such as collaborations through expanding new networks and strategic partnerships, and the innovations of some conventional strategies, including revenue determinant factors and revenue compositions, used by nonprofits to maintain financial sustainability during economic downturns.

An increasing interest based on public-management literature regarding nonprofits and public collaborations exists; however, further scrutiny about the sustainability of collaborations is warranted. The intentions behind collaborations by nonprofits with the government include both instrumental and relational elements (Peng et al., 2020a). Utilizing a national sample of nonprofit organizations in the human services sector, Peng et al. found both continuance commitment, which is driven by commitment to formal agreement and dependency on government funding, and affective commitment, shaped by distributive and procedural justice, influence the collaborative desire by nonprofits with government.

A unique perspective of relational and justice approaches in collaboration, as compared to the commonly known general dependency theory. Peng et al. (2020a) found the strengths of nonprofits applying these types of collaborations may help avoid becoming heavily dependent on the government funding and thereby become more independent and sustainable, even during financial shocks. The major limitation identified as potential caution in full validation included the political environment in dealing with sensitive public services information and persons' providing public affairs (Peng et al., 2020a). Peng et al. suggested further understanding will impact the ways public managers effectively collaborate with nonprofits in the public services spaces for mutually beneficial relationship.

Nonprofits that have survived or will survive the COVID-19 pandemic and future uncertainties are those with (a) reimaged mission, (b) strategic vision, and (c) sustainability plans. Rottkamp (2021) suggested nonprofit leaders that have been willing and able to quickly adapt and innovate new strategies have demonstrated the need for new thinking in the nonprofit sector for sustainability. Rottkamp identified new strategies for survival, including (a) realigning programmatic strategies, (b) adapting technology, (c) identifying new revenue sources, (d) enhancing networks, (e) re-envisioning reality to prepare uncertain times, and (f) forging new partnerships with other organizations. Rottkamp provided a very thorough and useful assessment for scholars, practitioners, and various stakeholders in the field of nonprofit management in preparing for uncertainties. Rottkamp suggested the findings will have an impact on social change because of growing interest by nonprofit leaders in embracing innovative ways to continue providing public services. Rottkamp acknowledged that, although the pandemic is an extreme illustration of the need to reexamine programming and match it with demand during difficult times, global crises are not the only occasions that necessitate evaluations which may be time-bound or limited in its usefulness; rather, a nonprofit's financial sustainability is directly tied to its capacity to continuously fulfill its citizens' and society's demands and necessities - all of which are constantly changing.

Factors impeding nonprofit organizations' activities and survival should be examined. Using semistructured interviews, Skandrani et al. (2021) carried out a

purposive sample of 32 nonprofit organizations' members in two main economic and touristic cities in Tunisia, named Tunis and Sousse, which were chosen using the snowball method. Skandrani et al. created a considerable amount of qualitative data from 400 pages of literature review. Skandrani et al.'s data collection was made possible due to the recent freedom of speech acquired after the civil uprising in 2011, as interviewees were inspired to express their opinions. Skandrani et al. found two key categories of inhibitors, which are endogenous and exogenous. Endogenous inhibitors include (a) inhibitors under the control of the nonprofit organizations, such as the use of illegal and foreign sources of funding; (b) limited financial resources; (c) unavailability of nonprofit organizations' members; (d) short term planning; (e) conflicts between managers; (f) autocratic leadership; (g) organizational support; (h) activities diversification and organizational justice; (i) leadership and communication skills; (j) "nonprofit organizations' culture"; (k) members' opportunistic behavior; (l) generation gap; and (m) inhibitors related to nonprofit organizations' inter-relationships, which are stiff competition, unfair and dishonest competition, lack of collaboration, trust, and communication between nonprofit organizations. Exogenous inhibitors are as follows: (a) perceived unethical practices and image transfer, (b) economic crisis, (c) foreign funding sources, and (d) the media. Skandrani et al. acknowledged the research environment, including data gathered only in two places (Tunis and Sousse), sample characteristics and assumptions made, may undermine its dependability, generalizability, and validity. Skandrani et al. identified there are limitations and counterpoints about the mediators and conditions that promote effective nonprofit organizations' collaborations in achieving

financial sustainability; thus, their study aimed to highlight to the international community some of the humanitarian crises confronted by nonprofits and may attract more generalizability studies in relief support.

Various concepts related to organizational sustainability and its evolution should be examined. To achieve these objectives, Sumanasiri (2020) examined more than 150 peer-reviewed journal articles related to organizational sustainability that were published between 1987 and 2020. Sumanasiri confirmed that there were diverse meanings of organizational sustainability, and that organizational sustainability is in the process of evolution. Sumanasiri suggested the relevance of stakeholder engagement in sustainability-related decision-making at the organizational level. Sumanasiri found that long-term outlook has become a key concern when implementing sustainability in organizations; however, it has become one of the main sources of concern for organizational leadership in the current state as well. Sumanasiri identified in the literature review that national cultural values and organizational culture influence leadership decisions related to organizational sustainability. Sumanasiri suggested that there are no best solutions or strategies in attaining organizational sustainability, therefore business leaders should apply holistic points of view and create innovative solutions to address sustainability issues unique to their own organizations. Sumanasiri argued that future studies should be directed towards deeper knowledge about organizational sustainability in a context-specific manner rather than utilizing a generalized method. Sumanasiri concluded that the social change implication includes the important contribution to policymaking in understanding factors influencing nonprofit leaders in

providing public services. However, Sumanasiri's suggestion for future studies and practices to focus on context-specific organizational sustainability development is in contrast with some researchers. For example, Skandrani et al. (2021) proposed more generalized approaches and collaborations among nonprofit organizations and stakeholders to enhance organizational sustainability.

Transition

Section 1 included the problem statement, purpose statement, and the nature of the study to support the selection of a qualitative methodology and a case study design for this study. In Section 1, I also presented the interview questions; operational definitions; and assumptions, limitations, and delimitations for the study. The last two components of Section 1 are the significance of the study and a review of the professional academic literature. In the literature review, I presented a comprehensive analysis of research relevant to financial sustainability strategies and other related topics researchers use to gain an exhaustive understanding of the research topic.

In Section 2, I will provide a restatement of the purpose of the study. Then, I will present the following subsection: role of the researcher, participants, population and sampling, and ethical research. Additionally, I provide a justification of the research method and design and discuss my plans for data collection, organization, and analysis. I will conclude Section 2 with a description of reliability and validity. Section 3 will include the following subsections: (a) the introduction, (b) a presentation of the findings, (c) the application to professional practice, (d) implications for social change, (e)

recommendations for action, (f) recommendations for further study, (g) reflections, and (h) conclusion.

Section 2: The Project

In this section, I provide a restatement of the purpose of the study. Then, I present the following subsections: role of the researcher, participants, population and sampling, and ethical research. Additionally, I provide a justification of the research method and designed and discuss my plans for data collection, organization, and analysis. I conclude Section 2 with a description of reliability and validity.

Purpose Statement

The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore strategies that some nonprofit business leaders use to maintain financial sustainability during economic downturns. The sample consisted of four business leaders from four different nonprofits in the State of Wisconsin with successful strategies to maintain financial sustainability during economic downturns. The implications for positive social change include the potential for nonprofit leaders to learn how to revise their financing models to sustain and improve their organizations during economic downturns, thereby enabling these organizations to improve the socioeconomic condition of historically under-served communities' citizens.

Role of the Researcher

Pather and Remenyi (2019) identified that the role of the researcher entails six tasks: networking, collaboration, managing research, conducting research, publishing research, and evaluating research. As the primary data collection instrument, I was in charge of all phases of the study, including concept definition, data collection from multiple sources, completion of interviews, transcription of interviews, analysis of data, and development of codes and themes, as Windsong (2018) recommended. Creswell and Poth (2018) recommended the use of multiple data sources, including semistructured interviews and organizational documents and artifacts. I conducted semistructured interviews and reviewed organizational documents and artifacts in order to collect data for this study from a variety of sources.

My past background as a nonprofit professional for 18 years enabled me to have a realistic view of a diverse range of nonprofits and the strategies they used to maintain financial sustainability during economic downturns. Working with nonprofit leaders broadened my perspective on a number of scenarios and issues. I used my experience in nonprofits to develop interview questions in a way that possible answers may have helped answer this study's overarching research question. Knowing nonprofit leaders allowed me to purposefully identify potential participants for this study.

In the form of rules, standards, and regulations enforced by professional groups and review boards, ethical issues that researchers should consider when doing social research are widely available (Babchuk, 2019). Researchers have a moral obligation to perform their study ethically (Adashi et al., 2018) and in accordance with the *Belmont Report* protocol's standards (National Commission for the Protection of Human Subjects of Biomedical and Behavioral Research, 1979). The three fundamental ethical principles governing human subjects research are *respect for persons, beneficence*, and *justice* (National Commission for the Protection of Human Subjects of Biomedical and Behavioral Research, 1979). While researchers adhering to the principle of *respect for persons* recognize participants' autonomy, researchers must also understand that some participants may have limited autonomy. I recognized participants' autonomy and remembered that some participants may possess limited autonomy. The *beneficence* principle relates to the requirement that researchers must do no harm to participants while increasing benefits of the research study (National Commission for the Protection of Human Subjects of Biomedical and Behavioral Research, 1979). I ensured that I did not do harm to participants while increasing the benefits of this study. Following the *justice* principle, researchers must treat participants equitably and fairly in terms of the research study's prospective benefits and burdens (National Commission for the Protection of Human Subjects of Biomedical and Behavioral Research, 1979). I treated participants equitably and fairly regarding the benefits and burdens of this study.

The protocol for the *Belmont Report* offers guidance to researchers on effective ways to apply ethical principles. This application of principles is concerned with obtaining informed consent, assessing risks and benefits, and selecting subjects. The section related to informed consent is particularly noteworthy because researchers must disclose information to participants and ensure that participants understand the research process, including the fact that their participation is completely voluntary and the option to withdraw from the study at any stage without providing a reason (National Commission for the Protection of Human Subjects of Biomedical and Behavioral Research, 1979). As the researcher, I strictly adhered to (a) the *Belmont Report* protocol's ethical standards, (b) the Institutional Review Board's (IRB) requirements, and (c) any additional ethical requirements of the organizations that participated in this study. I did not begin the research investigation until I received authorization from the IRB. One

strategy to ensure the ethicality of my research study was to explain the informed consent principle to participants and obtain their consent via email before conducting the Zoom interviews. Following IRB requirements, I was fair in treating all participants and informed participants that (a) their participation was strictly voluntary, (b) they could withdraw at any time without any negative consequences, and (c) their confidentiality was protected.

Difficulties in avoiding bias during the study process exist (Jacobson & Mustafa, 2019), as researchers may be tempted to choose evidence that supports their underlying opinions (Johnson et al., 2019). Researchers cautioned other researchers against adding a new type of bias to eradicate a previously identified bias. Researchers incorporate member checking into the design of their research to eliminate biases (Johnson et al., 2019). By using member checking, participants can review the researcher's interpretations of participants' responses to interview questions to verify the accuracy of such interpretations (Iivari, 2018; Johnson et al., 2019). I engaged in member checking by providing my interpretations of participants that my interpretations were accurate. By carefully documenting the study's assumptions and limitations, I provided the reader with information to evaluate the study's reliability and validity.

Researchers use an interview protocol to guide them through the interview process (Báez et al., 2020; Creswell & Poth, 2018). An interview protocol contains important information related to the procedures that will be used in the interview, a script to be used in the introduction and closing of the interview, prompts used to gain informed consent from study participants, and the interview questions that will be used in the study (Báez et al., 2020; Creswell & Poth, 2018). I used an interview protocol (see the appendix) to aid and guide me through the interview process and to guarantee that I shared the same information with all participants consistently.

Participants

Researchers start by first finding appropriate study participants before beginning data collecting (Hamilton, 2020). Researchers must align the study's overarching research question with participants' eligibility criteria (Brown et al., 2018). Identifying an appropriate organization and gaining entry to that organization are among the obstacles that researchers must overcome (Creswell & Creswell, 2018). Additional difficulties researchers must overcome are obtaining individuals' consent to partake fully in the interview process (Hamilton, 2020). Participation requirements for involvement in a research study are the characteristics, such as age, length of work, and leadership level, researchers use to determine if potential participants are suitable for participation (Brown et al., 2018). Study participants must possess knowledge and experience regarding the phenomena under study (Creswell & Creswell, 2018).

I used purposeful sampling because it allowed me to screen the participant population by selecting only those individuals who met the established participation criteria in order to collect valuable data. The participation criteria were nonprofit business leaders possessing at least 15 years of experience using strategies to maintain financial sustainability during economic downturns, allowing them to survive the Great Recession of 2008-09. Using public background information, such as LinkedIn, other credible social media, and company websites prior to meeting, I contacted each participant purposefully selected and asked if they had used strategies to remain financially sustainable during economic downturns. In addition, if the participant's organization survived economic downturns, it may be an indication that the participant used successful strategies. Researchers must align the study's overarching research question with the eligibility criteria for participants (Brown et al., 2018). I purposively selected four individuals working in four different 501(c)(3) nonprofits in the State of Wisconsin to participate in this study. Participants possessed at least 15 years of experience using strategies to maintain financial sustainability during economic downturns, allowing them to survive the Great Recession of 2008-09. Due to the wide variety of experiences and knowledge levels these individuals have accumulated while working with nonprofits, they were suitable for involvement in this study.

Researchers face challenges associated with identifying suitable organizations and gaining access to participants (FitzPatrick, 2019). To face these challenges successfully, FitzPatrick (2019) recommended that researchers engage with important organizational individuals, use a variety of recruitment strategies, and know the target audience. Collaborating with important organizational individuals was an appropriate strategy to identify suitable organizations and participants because I shared with them my desire to conduct this study at their organization.

Additionally, researchers must earn the approval and trust of research study participants. Researchers build trust with participants to gather quality data (McGrath et al., 2019). Frequent interaction with individuals is one approach for acquiring participants' trust and fostering relationships (McGrath et al., 2019). I interacted frequently with participants to enable me to earn their trust and approval, which facilitated the collection of rich data.

By adopting a suitable research design, researchers align the participants with the study's central research question (Elliott-Sale et al., 2021). Researchers must answer the study's central research question by recruiting individuals possessing knowledge and expertise directly related to the phenomenon under scrutiny (Elliott-Sale et al., 2021). I answered the study's central research question by recruiting individuals possessing knowledge and knowledge and expertise directly related to the phenomenon under scruting individuals possessing knowledge and expertise directly related to the phenomenon under scruting individuals possessing knowledge and expertise directly related to the phenomenon under scruting individuals possessing knowledge and expertise directly related to the phenomenon under scrutiny (see Strijker et al., 2020).

Research Method and Design

Research Method

There are three primary methods to conduct a research study, which are qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods (Strijker et al., 2020). Researchers use the qualitative method to explore an issue or a problem by allowing participants to express their experiences and to mitigate potential bias between participants and researchers during studies (Kohler et al., 2019). Accordingly, the qualitative method was the appropriate research approach for this study because I explored strategies that some nonprofit business leaders use to maintain financial sustainability during economic downturns, allowing participants to express their experiences. Qualitative researchers identify current trends in concepts and views and dig into the theme of problem or research for in-depth comprehension (Silva dos Santos, 2018).

Researchers use the quantitative method to explain a phenomenon or an outcome by examining the relationships among variables through interpretation of empirical data collected from individuals or groups through reliable instruments' scales (Abutabenjeh, 2018). I did not examine the relationships among variables and interpreting empirical data; therefore, the quantitative method was not appropriate. I did not select the quantitative method because I did not use hypothesis examination in my study, which is only applicable in quantitative or mixed methodology investigations (Neal Kimball & Turner, 2018). The mixed-method approach includes using both qualitative and quantitative methods (Neal Kimball & Turner, 2018). The mixed-method strategy entails the collection of both quantitative and qualitative data to address the research question when the study requires one method to inform or clarify the other (Almeida, 2018). I did not include the quantitative method in my exploration of strategies nonprofit business leaders use to maintain sustainability; therefore, a mixed-method approach was not suitable for this study.

Research Design

Based on my objective to explore strategies that some nonprofit business leaders use to maintain financial sustainability during economic downturns, the exploratory multiple case study design was appropriate for this study. According to Sykes et al. (2018), researchers use the case study design to provide in-depth analysis and description of a real-life phenomenon through a collection of multiple sources of information, such as interviews, artifacts, documents and reports, and observations. I selected the multiple case study design over the single case study because Maher et al. (2018) suggested that the multiple case study is a more rigorous design. In a single case study design, a researcher focuses on studying a specific individual, group, or case as a unit for in-depth analysis (Maher et al., 2018). In a multiple case study, researchers investigate two or more units of cases to explore differences or similarities (Maher et al., 2018). In addition, Roberts et al. (2019) suggested a multiple case study design could assist a qualitative researcher to include various sources of data to provide a complete analysis and description of complex research problems in a real-life context.

I considered other qualitative research designs, including ethnographic and phenomenological methods. A researcher uses an ethnographic design to conduct direct and long-term social interactions with participants to observe and understand a cultural phenomenon (Castleberry & Nolen, 2018; Dogan et al., 2019). The ethnographic design was unsuitable for my research because I investigated the techniques that nonprofit business leaders have implemented, and not the reasons for their implementation or the cultural attitudes and behaviors of the participants. Researchers use the phenomenological design to study in-depth mening of lived experiences of participants (Larkin et al., 2018). In the phenomenological design, researchers attempt to evaluate opinions, attitudes, and comprehension that participants have of a variety of scenarios (Larkin et al., 2018). I used interviews, documents and reports, artifacts, and reliable secondary records without close observations or lived experience exploration. Therefore, the ethnographic and phenomenological designs were not appropriate for this study.

Researchers reach data saturation when they collect and analyze additional data, but no new information or themes emerge (Saunders et al., 2018). Researchers unable to reach data saturation may not obtain conclusive findings (Saunders et al., 2018). The member checking process includes offering participants the researchers' interpretation of participants' responses to interview questions and requesting that participants confirm the exactness of these interpretations (DeCino & Waalkes, 2019). I conducted member checking by giving participants my interpretations of their answers to interview questions and asking participants to verify the accuracy of such interpretations. If I had not reached data saturation with four participants, I would have continued interviewing participants until no new meaningful information or themes had emerged.

Population and Sampling

Choosing the suitable sampling technique is crucial for enhancing the credibility of a study (Berndt, 2020). Purposeful sampling is important for tapering participant populations by guaranteeing that all respondents satisfy the same list of criteria, hence shedding light on a problem (Bhardwaj, 2019). Purposeful sampling entails the identification and selection of participants meeting the established criteria for participation in a research study (Bhardwaj, 2019). I used purposeful sampling because it enabled me to screen the participant population by choosing only those individuals meeting the established participation criteria to collect valuable data.

I gathered data from four business leaders from four different 501(c)(3) nonprofits in the State of Wisconsin with successful strategies to maintain financial sustainability during economic downturns, allowing them to survive the Great Recession of 2008-09. Researchers identify sample size based on the exploratory character of the investigation and the required level of depth of the data (Hennink & Kaiser, 2022), and transferability to a wider population, consisting of at least one case study (Maxwell, 2021). Guest et al. (2020) proposed that four to five participants are adequate for a case study, and according to Maxwell (2021), study participants must be subject matter experts in the phenomenon under investigation in order to further past research. In case study research, identifying the right sample size is challenging (Leedy & Ormrod, 2019). Nonetheless, Leedy and Ormrod (2019) recommended two or three duplicates are sufficient for the case study research design. If I had not attained data saturation after interviewing four participants, I would have continued conducting interviews until I would have reached data saturation.

When a researcher can no longer get additional information from research participants, data saturation has occurred (Ames et al., 2019). Conducting four to five semistructured interviews (Guest et al., 2020) and offering in-depth knowledge on a particular phenomenon may result in data saturation (Ames et al., 2019). Using semistructured interviews and open-ended questions, I was able to obtain in-depth experiences directly related to the phenomenon under study from research participants, resulting in data saturation. I continued to interview participants until no new meaningful information or themes emerged, which signaled to me that I have reached data saturation. I invited by email qualified participants to acquire their consent for participation in this study.

In this research, it was crucial that the interviewing environment was appropriate for honest and open communication. Ensuring comfort to participants minimizes their nervousness (DeJonckheere & Vaughn, 2019) and promotes an environment conducive to creating trust through rich conversations that lead to building rapport with participants (Brown & Danaher, 2019). Researchers also recommend conducting interviews in a setting that is not noisy, open to the public, or unpleasant to the participant (DeJonckheere & Vaughn, 2019). I chose an interview setting that promoted honest and open communication, and the interviews took place via Zoom. I ensured that the interview setting also adhered to the *Belmont Report* protocol's ethical standards and the Institutional Review Board's (IRB) requirements at Walden University. Additionally, I made the interview comfortable for research interviewees in order to reduce their nervousness and create an atmosphere conducive to establishing trust and enhancing communication with them to collect rich data. I informed each participant in this study that the interview will last around 60 minutes. All interviews lasted no more than 60 minutes.

Ethical Research

Obtaining consent is an essential step of every research study (Stier et al., 2020). I requested each interviewee to complete the informed consent form before partaking in my research. Researchers use an informed consent form that includes the nature of the research, participants' anticipations, possible harms, rewards, as well as researchers' contact information in case they have further inquiries (Xu et al., 2020). Various writers have classified the informed consent procedure into two components, comprising the creation of a consent form and the distribution of consent information to study participants (Xu et al., 2020). The informed consent form I adopted was written in plain English to guarantee that interviewees with varied educational backgrounds easily understood the interview questions, as VandeVusse et al. (2022) recommended. When I

found an eligible interviewee, I emailed this person a copy of the informed consent form and explained each item thoroughly. Personalized assessment of informed consent forms is important because not all participants will read the complete document (Zhong et al., 2019).

As suggested by various researchers (Stier et al., 2020), I notified interviewees that taking part in this study was entirely voluntary. Participants are free to withdraw from the research study at any moment with no explanation required (Stier et al., 2020). I advised participants that they might exit from the planned research study at any moment without negative repercussions or explanations. The informed consent form plainly specifies that participants may exit from the research study at any moment, without negative repercussions, by expressing their desire to exit either in verbal or written format. Researchers must protect the confidentiality and privacy of participants (Husband, 2020). Neither during nor after the research process did the participants obtain any material or immaterial reward. If participants gain any material or immaterial incentive, the research study could become biased (Lobe et al., 2020).

I ensured through informed consent forms and emails and other publicly available sources, including social media, that every interviewee was at least 18 years and satisfied all other basic research participation requirements before scheduling interview meetings. Also, because participation criteria were that participants must have at least 15 years of experience, it was reliable to assume they naturally met the minimum age requirement. The interviewing procedure did not begin until I gained approval from the Institutional Review Board (IRB) at Walden University. In compliance with the IRB standards of Walden University, I conducted each interview by prioritizing participants' informed consent and safety. The IRB approval or permission number for this research study at Walden University is 04-11-23-0659184.

I used fictional identities for study participants and their business organizations to protect their privacy and confidentiality. Moreover, the research study did not have any criteria or information that could lead to the indirect identification of participants or their business organizations. A researcher must provide ethical, credible, and useful findings at the completion of a research study while guaranteeing minimum negative repercussions on participants (VandeVusse et al., 2022). I gathered and saved all electronic documentation related to this study in an access-restricted section of my private computer's hard disk during field research and will preserve all tangible documents in a secured cabinet at my home for 5 years before discarding permanently all the stored records. Lastly, in accordance with Walden University IRB's requirements, I shall destroy every study-related electronic and tangible information after the 5-year period elapses.

Data Collection Instruments

Lincoln and Guba (1985) proposed the concept of the researcher as the principal instrument of research in the 1980s. Researchers acknowledge their role as principal research instrument in a qualitative research study (Billups, 2021; Roller, 2019). In their capacity as research instruments, case study researchers acquire various data types through interviewing, observing, and analyzing documents (Alam, 2020; Rashid et al., 2019).

For qualitative research, researchers very frequently utilize semistructured interviews comprising of open-ended questions (Busetto et al., 2020; Peterson, 2019). Researchers comprehend the phenomenon under study from the participants' viewpoints by conducting interviews with participants (Rashid et al., 2019). In conducting semistructured interviews, researchers are able to pose follow-up questions that result in the development of explanatory context (Döringer, 2021). The objective of using semistructured interviews with interviewees is to obtain data from the case organization's experienced professionals regarding the phenomenon under scrutiny (Alam, 2020).

I collected data using semistructured interviews with open-ended questions from State of Wisconsin participants with successful strategies to maintain financial sustainability during economic downturns. I selected study participants using the purposive sampling method. Researchers obtain rich data (Hennink & Kaiser, 2022) by collecting rich, thorough information about the phenomenon under inquiry from study participants. The collection of rich information through semistructured interviews may result in the identification of new data themes (Hennink & Kaiser, 2022; Williams & Moser, 2019). Researchers utilizing semistructured interviews pose preset questions but have the option of asking participants follow-up clarification questions (Nathan et al., 2019; Santhosh et al., 2021). I conducted semistructured interviews with participants and posed questions for clarification purposes to help me collect rich data.

As the principal research instrument of data collection, I conducted, recorded, and transcribed semistructured interviews guided by an interview protocol (see the appendix). As outlined in the interview protocol, participants were asked to respond to all questions

during the semistructured interviews (see appendix). At the conclusion of the interviews, study participants had the chance to share any parting remarks concerning the strategies nonprofit business leaders use to ensure financial sustainability during economic downturns. Requesting closing remarks from participants gives participants the chance to reveal any additional ideas or experiences relevant to the investigated phenomenon that may not have emerged during the interviews (Husband, 2020; Roberts et al., 2019). A researcher will certainly carry bias into a research study (Kohler et al., 2019). Through the practice of researcher reflexivity, researchers counteract this bias (Jacobson & Mustafa, 2019; Johnson et al., 2020). The process through which a researcher thinks on their perspectives and decisions regarding the acquired data is known as researcher reflexivity (Dodgson, 2019; Smith & Luke, 2021). Reflexivity is essential because it tackles potential researcher's biases and increases the transparency of a research study (Dodgson, 2019; Smith & Luke, 2021). To tackle my potential biases, I engaged in reflexivity by thinking on my decisions and views related to the data I gathered and then documented my reflections by writing notes.

The review of organizational documentation and artifacts is an additional technique researchers use to gather data (Vincent & Ogier, 2019; Yin, 2018). In addition to conducting interviews, analyzing organizational documentation and artifacts enables researchers to gain a deeper understanding of the phenomenon under scrutiny (Vincent & Ogier, 2019). Researchers' review or organizational documentation also enhances the robustness of the research study because researchers are able to compare the results of conducting semistructured interviews with the results of reviewing organizational

documentation and artifacts to determine if data alignment occurs, which represents methodological triangulation (He et al., 2019; Segarra-Ciprés et al., 2020). The records that researchers may evaluate include annual reports, budget narratives, and financial statements (Vincent & Ogier, 2019; Yin, 2018). In addition, records may be useful for revealing particular facts regarding the case study, such as the correct spelling of names or event particulars (Awor et al., 2020; Yin, 2018). I analyzed business and fundraising strategies, previous financial records, key management personnel and board members, and any other information related to strategies nonprofit business leaders use to maintain financial sustainability during economic downturns.

Using member checking, researchers enable participants to rectify, validate, enhance, or explain particular aspects of the data obtained, enhancing the validity of the research study (Butler et al., 2021; Johnson et al. 2020; Roberts & Brown, 2019). In member checking, the researchers request that interviewees examine the researchers' interpretations of interviewees' answers to interview questions to confirm the accuracy of such interpretations (Butler et al., 2021). I conducted member checking with participants in this study by asking participants to review my interpretations of their answers to interview questions to ensure the accuracy of my interpretations, increasing the reliability and validity of the data collection instrument in this study.

Data Collection Technique

Utilizing semistructured interviews, researchers acquire participants' perspectives related to the investigated phenomenon (Landstad & Kvangarsners, 2020). Participants deliver an account of their experience with the phenomenon by responding to open-ended

interview questions (Crabtree & Miller, 2022). Researchers utilize the study's central research question to guide the semistructured interviews and ask supplementary questions to elicit extra information about the investigated phenomena (Doringer, 2021; Landstad & Kvangarsnes, 2020). I conducted semistructured interviews with four business leaders from four different 501(c)(3) nonprofits in the State of Wisconsin with successful strategies to maintain financial sustainability during economic downturns.

Complementary to carrying out semistructured interviews, researchers review organizational documents and artifacts associated with the investigated phenomenon (Alpi & Evans, 2019; Mihas, 2019). By utilizing multiple data gathering methods and techniques, researchers obtain an in-depth knowledge of the investigated phenomenon and enhance the robustness of their research studies due to their ability to employ methodological triangulation (Justice et al., 2020; Noble & Heale, 2019). I asked participants to share organizational documents and artifacts that (a) they had permission to share with me or that they were publicly available and (b) were associated with strategies nonprofit business leaders use to maintain financial sustainability during economic downturns.

There are benefits and drawbacks to collecting data through conducting semistructured interviews and reviewing organizational documents and artifacts (Crabstree & Miller, 2022; Deterding & Waters, 2021). Regarding the benefits of semistructured interviews, researchers carrying out semistructured interviews could pose participants clarification questions, enabling participants to expound on their responses (Alamri, 2019; Santhosh et al., 2021). When responding to interviewing questions, researchers could also observe the nonverbal cues exhibited by participants (Chattaraman et al., 2019). Among the benefits of reviewing organizational artifacts and documents is the opportunity for researchers to perform methodological triangulation by gathering data from many sources and compare the data to determine if data alignment occurs (Cook & Weidmann, 2019; Justice et al., 2020). Additional benefit is that researchers may find new ideas or issues that require further investigation to identify potential themes (Alamri, 2019; Noble & Heale, 2019; Sechelski & Onwuegbuzie, 2019). The documents and artifacts of the organization comprise the proper spelling of personnel names and full accounts of events linked to the explored research phenomenon (Meek et al., 2021; Sechelski & Onwuegbuzie, 2019). I gathered data through semistructured interviews and posed probing questions, enabling participants to expound on their responses. I performed methodological triangulation by comparing data collected from semistructured interviews and organizational documents and artifacts and determined that data alignment had occurred.

Nonetheless, there are drawbacks to using semistructured interviews and reviewing organizational documents and artifacts (Aqil & Memon, 2020). Researchers recording of participants' responses to semistructured interviews may cause participants to feel anxious or uneasy (Alamri, 2019). Inexperienced researchers conducting semistructured interviews may face difficulties due to the absence of experience (DeJonckheere & Vaughn, 2019). Lastly, in an effort to delight the researchers, participants may incorporate bias into the research study by delivering the information they believe the researchers want to hear (Aqil & Memon, 2020). Additionally, researchers could incorporate bias into their studies by exhibiting their opinions about the phenomenon under study and by displaying unspoken gestures (Gibson, 2019). Concerning the downsides of reviewing organizations' documents and artifacts, a staff member of the participating organization may have created the documents and artifacts with biases based on the staff member's personal interests (Linton et al., 2019). The staff member having created the organizational documents and artifacts may have included their own bias into these records, resulting in an erroneous description of events and data (Linton et al., 2019). Additionally, researchers may have challenges acquiring access to particular organizational documentation and artifacts (Linton et al., 2019).

If necessary, researchers undertake a preliminary investigation. For example, researchers may choose to perform a pilot study to validate the scope and importance of the study's main topic (Cruz et al., 2020). Nonetheless, a preliminary pilot study is time-consuming and unnecessary for case study process, which is based on the acquisition of data from multiple sources, including semistructured interviewing, organizational documents, and artifacts (Chen et al., 2019). I did not conduct a pilot study because it is time-consuming and unneeded when utilizing semistructured interviews and organizational documents and artifacts to gather data.

Researchers conduct member checking to provide participants with a chance to assess the researchers' interpretations of their responses to interview questions in order to confirm the correctness of such interpretations (Butler et al., 2021). Furthermore, researchers employ member checking to enhance the credibility of the obtained data (Candela, 2019). Member checking has downsides as well. For example, researchers may think that the absence of participant feedback indicates agreement with their interpretations of participant responses; nevertheless, participants may have never read these interpretations (Candela, 2019). Moreover, participants may be hesitant to dispute with the researchers' interpretations of their responses and may embrace these interpretations as true (Caretta & Pérez, 2019). I conducted member checking by providing participants with my interpretations of their responses to interview questions and requested that they validate the accuracy of my interpretations. I utilized member checking to enhance the credibility of this research study.

Data Organization Techniques

Before starting data analysis, Creswell and Poth (2018) proposed that qualitative researchers develop an appropriate strategy for data organization. By organizing data, researchers are better inclined to conduct robust investigations (Greengard, 2019; Locke et al., 2022; Tomaszewski et al., 2020). Comparable to quantitative data in a database, it is helpful to collect data in an organized format (Gonzalez & Forister, 2020; Locke et al., 2022). I developed an efficient data organizing method that enabled me to conduct a more robust investigation.

Based on agreements with participants, I conducted semistructured Zoom videoconferencing interviews with seven open-ended interview questions (see the appendix). Moriña (2021) suggested each participant must have a distinct participation code to guarantee confidentiality. Leaders' participation codes comprised of the letter P followed by a number between 1 and 4. Consequently, I utilized codes P1, P2, P3, and P4 for four participants in this investigation, and reached data saturation with the four

participants. If I had not reached data saturation after four participants, I would have continued to interview participants until reaching data saturation. Similarly, I assigned the organizations involved codes O1, O2, O3, and O4. I omitted all identifiable data from the transcripts. One method of maintaining confidentiality, according to Horne and Paul (2019), is to replace the participants' identities, the names of persons referred by participants, and the names of places described with unique codes. I transcribed every interview, eliminated any content that could result in the participant's identification, and assigned the participant's distinct code to the transcription and all other documents and artifacts associated with that participant, guaranteeing participant confidentiality.

I stored the electronic transcripts and any reflective notes in folders secured by a password on a flash drive. The process of scanning and converting paper documents to PDF images ensured information security as part of data protection and secure storage. Scanning paper files to create digital files was the initial stage in documentary data organization. The further storage of digital files in a specific folder aided in the organization and retrieval of data. Moreover, as suggested by Tomaszewski et al. (2020), these scanned files also had annotated bibliographies to enhance indexing and retrieving of files.

In addition, I will keep digital information in the appropriate folder on the flash drive and store in an access-restricted, secured place at my home office with all the other preserved documents until I permanently destroy them after 5 years of completion of this study. A computer-assisted qualitative data analysis software (CAQDAS) enables investigators to organize and evaluate data more effectively (Niedbalski & Ślęzak, 2022). Transferring raw data from an external hard drive into the CAQDAS application will enhance the planned study's data organization. Niedbalski and Ślęzak (2022) noted that although CAQDAS improves the data analysis process, it does not substitute the researcher's function for data organization and analysis. NVivo 14 software is a tool for qualitative research to analyze complex data, decipher code, identify trends, and compile insightful findings based on themes (Dalkin et al., 2021). Utilizing NVivo 14, I acquired, stored, and organized interview audio and video recordings, interview transcripts, documentations for evaluation, and any important notes or memorandums. Storing all information in a centralized area enabled efficient extraction and analysis.

Maintaining a reflective journal helps researchers show transparency of the research process (O'Kane et al., 2021) and facilitates the bracketing procedure (Shufutinsky, 2020). Maintaining a reflective journal aids researchers in documenting the study's process and capturing detailed depictions, such as responses to interviews and depictions of the interview surroundings (O'Kane et al., 2021). To guarantee transparency of the research process, I maintained a reflective journal in which I recorded perspectives, such as responses to the interview proceedings and environment, my thoughts and ideas throughout document analysis, and my conclusions regarding coding and theme identification.

Lobe et al. (2020) emphasized the need of not keeping data longer than necessary and the significance of ensuring the confidentiality of the data. Research data-protection legislation created a variety of best practices that researchers can implement to assure proper data security throughout the research process and following the completion of a research study (Lobe et al., 2020). These best practices involve (a) defining the purpose of data collection, (b) receiving informed consent, (c) gathering only the relevant data necessary for the study, (d) utilizing the information only for the purposes of the research study, (e) storing the information only as long as necessary, and (f) securing the protection of the information.

During the research, I kept all original data on a flash drive and maintained physical documents in a secured cabinet with restricted entry, when not utilizing them. Several researchers applied such approaches to assure proper safekeeping measures. In addition, Spencer and Patel (2019) mentioned that researchers must address ethical standards for data obtained throughout field study, such as preserving physical copies in a locked storage cabinet and digital files on a password-protected computer. In compliance with Walden University's guidelines, I will store the original data in a secured cabinet for 5 years after completing the research study. I will physically destroy the flash drive and shred the hard copies of the original data after 5 years.

Data Analysis

Triangulating data improves the research's scope, deepness, and robustness (Fusch et al., 2018). Utilizing multiple techniques, such as methodological triangulation, researchers are able to acquire and validate research study data and findings (Jentoft & Olsen, 2019; Moon, 2019). Methodological triangulation refers to the use of multiple evidence sources to enhance the authenticity and trustworthiness of the data (Nassauer & Legewie, 2019; Solé, 2019). Researchers can explore a research topic from different perspectives using methodological triangulation (Jentoft & Olsen, 2019). When a

researcher applies data triangulation from semistructured interviews and document reviews, for example, a convergent evidence is created. Convergence evidence, as illustrated by Moon (2019), improves the construct validity of case studies. Using methodological triangulation, I triangulated evidence from different data sources, including interviews and organizational documents and artifacts. Applying methodological triangulation, I verified the validity, trustworthiness, and factuality of the data, analysis, and interpretations. Through member checking, I confirmed the validity of the interpreted data with the research participants. I requested participants to confirm the validity of my interpretations. To ensure data alignment, I matched the member checked data with the information I reviewed and obtained from organizational records and artifacts.

Analyzing qualitative data is typically a continual process that happens concurrently with data collection (Goffin et al., 2019; Orth et al., 2020). Thematic, content, and discourse analysis are several qualitative data analysis techniques available (Natow, 2019; Oswald, 2019). The researcher conducting a thematic analysis must review interview transcripts multiple times to create a sense of the text (Bonello & Meehan, 2019; Young et al., 2020). CAQDAS, such as NVivo 2020, helps researchers with the classification, organization, and analysis of data (Dalkin et al., 2021; Laranjo et al., 2020). Additionally, researchers use CAQDAS to identify themes and their interrelationships (Brower et al., 2019; Granger et al., 2019). In the data analysis process, researchers utilize five consecutive steps involving: (1) compilation, (2) disassembly, (3) reassembly, (4) clarification, and (5) conclusion (de Leeuw et al., 2019; Yin, 2018). The first step entailed the collection and arrangement of data in order to identify patterns and themes in various interview transcripts. According to Dalkin et al. (2021), researchers can code and analyze the research evidence utilizing qualitative data analysis tools such as NVivo 2020. Utilizing NVivo 2020, researchers may rapidly order, code, and classify vast amounts of data (Dalkin et al., 2021; Laranjo et al., 2020). The second step included disassembling the data to apply appropriate codes. The third step comprised reassembling and reordering the data according to themes. The fourth step consisted of the application of thematic analysis to confirm the interpreted data by comparing to the interview transcriptions. To address the research question, qualitative researchers conduct thematic analysis to find patterns and themes in the data (Bonello & Meehan, 2019; Erickson, 2019; Skjott Linneberg & Korsgaard, 2019).

During the data analysis process, I utilized NVivo 14 to arrange data by common themes, code, and interpret interview data and document reviews from the raw data. Utilizing NVivo 14, I categorized codes, mapped themes, and determined in the data sets the interconnections between themes. Combining thematic analysis and member checking allows researchers to verify the interpreted data with the participants (Brear, 2019). Conducting member checking allowed me to validate the robustness of the interpreted data with the research participants. Providing participants with my interpretations of their responses to interview questions allowed me to verify the accuracy of my interpretations.

The application of several data sources is one of the key attributes of case study research (Moon, 2019). The triangulation of data, according to Fusch et al. (2018), increases the data's breadth and depth. Through methodological triangulation, researchers authenticate the validity of data gathered from semistructured interviews and documentation reviews (Orth et al., 2020). Documents relevant to the study organization are the second source of information needed for triangulation. Several data analysis techniques are available for documentations review (Oswald, 2019). They consist of theme and content analysis (Vaismoradi & Snelgrove, 2019). I reviewed study-related documentations and artifacts utilizing content analysis. Applying content analysis to study data by the researchers needs a systematic classification of recognized codes and identification of emergent themes (Lindgren et al., 2020). The three phases of content analysis as a data analysis strategy for document analysis include preparing, organizing, and reporting (Lindgren et al., 2020). Through multiple sources of evidence, I triangulated the acquired data from semistructured interviews and documentation reviews. The fifth step entailed drawing conclusions and making suggestions based on the data to address the central research question, according to Creswell and Poth (2018) and Yin (2018). I conducted the five data analysis steps by compiling and assembling the acquired data, dismantling the data codes, reassembling the data by themes in order to comprehend the study phenomenon, applying thematic analysis to interpret the data, and drawing conclusions from the research findings.

Kiger and Varpio (2020) found that mapping the connection in various data sets enables researchers in concentrating on main themes in the research data to address the study's overarching question and in correlating important themes with the literature and the conceptual framework (Braun & Clarke, 2021). Adu (2019) suggested that coding data using labels facilitates the correlation of important themes through data classifications. Researchers identify the statistical emergence of thematic codes in each data classification through a frequency analysis approach (Adu, 2019). Utilizing NVivo 14's data-coding tool, I mapped major themes into data categories, hence improving the credibility of this study. In the literature, researchers identify the conceptual framework's central themes (Lee, 2021). Researchers apply the conceptual framework to establish a connection between prior literature, research method, and study results. I established a link between this study's primary themes with the conceptual framework and current literature.

Reliability and Validity

In qualitative investigations, researchers achieve reliability and validity by meeting Lincoln and Guba's (1985) four commonly acknowledged standards including credibility, dependability, transferability, and confirmability. Researchers refer to the combination of these four standards as a study being trustworthy (Stahl & King, 2020). Researchers address the comparable of a quantitative study's reliability and validity components by establishing the trustworthiness of a qualitative study.

Reliability

In qualitative research, particularly case studies, achieving reliability is a challenge. To obtain convincing and trustworthy findings, researchers must utilize dependable tools, instruments, and assessment techniques (Nassaji, 2020). I utilized

interviews and company documentation and artifacts as two sources of authentication for this case study, as recommended by Nassaji (2020). According to Yin (2018), the researcher must immediately recognize that no particular source has an absolute edge against any other sources; instead, all sources are deeply complementary. Therefore, a quality case study include as many evidence sources as feasible.

Dependability is defined as the repeatability or stableness of the analyzing methods, gathering data, interpreting findings, and reporting outcomes over time (Haven & Van Grootel, 2019). I utilized similar list of interview questions (see the +-appendix) for consistency with gathering data, reducing the riskiness of bias interpretation, improving reliability, and increasing dependability as suggested by various authors (see Danese et al., 2021; Stahl & King, 2020). Lastly, as recommended by experts (Brear, 2019; DeCino & Waalkes, 2019), I applied *member checking* to verify dependability of data. The member checking process includes offering participants with the researchers' interpretation of participants' responses to interview questions and requesting that participants confirm the exactness of these interpretations (DeCino & Waalkes, 2019). Member checking is an effective method for enhancing the dependability of data by guaranteeing that the researcher's prejudices are not merged with the evidence (Amin et al., 2020).

By recording the interview session, the researcher is able to revisit and contemplate on what the interviewees said during the session, resulting in accurate transcripts and themes (Edwards & Holland, 2020). To minimize the probability for me adding my own prejudices, I requested interviewees to clarify their responses in sufficient detail. If participants' responses lacked depth or significance, I requested further clarification. As proposed by a number of authors (Jones & Reeve, 2018; Puchalski Ritchie et al., 2019), I refrained from discussing the nature of the study with participants ahead of the interview in order to produce more reliable findings and prevent influencing their opinions. As suggested by various scholars (Jones & Reeve, 2018; Puchalski Ritchie et al., 2019), I adhered to the interview protocol and refrained from asking different questions in order to keep everything consistent and enhance reliability.

Validity

The research validation model comprises credibility, confirmability, and transferability (Amin et al., 2020). To ensure creditability, case study researchers utilize multiple data collection methods and compare gathered data to ascertain if data convergence persists (Aguilar Solano, 2020; Farquhar et al., 2020). If there is just one researcher conducting the data analysis process, the analysis' creditability is based on how inclusive and representative the data are as a whole (Schmeller, 2019). Reading the interview transcripts comprehensively can assist in creating credibility (Schmeller, 2019). As a result, I conducted a comprehensive analysis of the interview transcriptions to guarantee that I have accounted for every aspect of the participants' viewpoints. As suggested by experts (Tincani & Travers, 2019), I conducted member checking after transcribing and prior to data analysis to verify the accuracy of my interpretations of the participants' answers to interview questions. I performed member checking by providing interviewees with my understandings of their responses to interview questions and requesting that they confirm the accuracy of my interpretations. The applicability of study outcomes to other studies is referred as transferability (Hayashi et al., 2019; Timulak & Elliott, 2019). The objectives of case study researchers, according to Yin (2018), must be to produce high-quality results by selecting appropriate study participants, providing detailed demographic data, conducting comprehensive data analysis, and reporting findings in an insightful format to enhance the transferability of the study. To enhance the transferability of this study, I delivered high-quality outcomes by selecting appropriate study participants, adhering to the data collection and analysis techniques for the research design, using the interview protocol, reaching data saturation, conducting exhaustive data analyses, and presenting findings in an understandable format.

The researchers' capability to prove that the research data reflect the true understanding of the study participants without the biases of researchers is referred as confirmability (Forero et al., 2018; Lin et al., 2019), which occurs following the establishment of creditability, dependability, and transferability (Arroyo & Landa, 2019). I did my best to listen to every participant and documented my opinions, observations, and prejudices. To enhance the confirmability of the findings, I concentrated on accurate transcription of interview responses, creating a link between data and findings, and utilizing the available literature review. I conducted member checking and methodological triangulation to ensure the results can be confirmed by others. As recommended by various experts, methodological triangulation enhances the validity of a case study (Fischer & Van de Bovenkamp, 2019; Hejji Alanazi, 2019). Methodological triangulation consists of data comparison from various sources to verify if there is alignment of data (Deans et al., 2018; Solé, 2019). In my study, I employed methodological triangulation by utilizing semistructured interviews, organizational documents, and artifacts. More specifically, I compared the data collected from conducting semistructured interviews with data collected from reviewing organizational documentation and artifacts and determined that data alignment had occurred. Because the case study research approach is based on the collection of data from different sources, methodological triangulation of data sources is the primary strategy aiding the validity principles of case study research (Haydn, 2019).

In this study, I kept interviewing participants until I achieved data saturation. Data saturation refers to the stage at which additional data gathering and analyzing can no longer yield new, useful data (Ang et al., 2019; Sebele-Mpofu, 2020). A researcher cannot draw definitive results without data saturation (Braun & Clark, 2021); accordingly, I achieved data saturation when engaging in additional data gathering and analyzing could no longer yield new, useful data or themes.

Transition and Summary

In Section 2, I provided a restatement of the purpose of the study, an explanation of the role of the researcher, a description of the participants, the population and sampling methods, and ethical concerns related to this study. Additionally, I provided a justification of the research method and design and discussed my plans for data collection, organization, and analysis. I finished Section 2 with a description of reliability and validity concerns as they pertain to this study. Section 3 will include the (a) introduction, (b) presentation of the findings, (c) application to professional practice, (d) implications for social change, (e) recommendations for action, (f) recommendations for further study, (g) reflections, and (h) conclusion.

Section 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change

In Section 3, I present a summary of the study's purpose, the research question, and the findings of the study. This section also includes applications of my research to professional practice, social change implications, recommendations for action and additional research, and reflective thoughts. Lastly, the conclusion includes the study's closing statements.

Introduction

The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore strategies that some nonprofit business leaders use to maintain financial sustainability during economic downturns. The sample consisted of four business leaders from four different nonprofits in the State of Wisconsin with successful strategies to maintain financial sustainability during economic downturns. The participation criteria were nonprofit business leaders who possessed at least 15 years of experience using strategies to maintain financial sustainability during economic downturns, allowing them to survive the Great Recession of 2008-09, and the most recent COVID-19 pandemic.

I invited by email qualified participants to acquire their consent for participation in this study. I conducted the interviews via Zoom audio and video-recorded meetings, which lasted between 30-60 minutes for each interview session. To tackle my personal biases and increase transparency, I engaged in reflexivity to think about my decisions and perspectives by keeping notes of the data I acquired before my interviews. I conducted member checking to confirm the accuracy and reliability of my interpretations of participants' answers to interview questions. Additionally, I analyzed organizational internal and credible public records to determine data alignments had occurred. The records I acquired included documentations and artifacts available to participants without further approval required by organizational policies, such as financial statements, funding community, board oversights, fiscal information, Form 990s and audited financial reports available on the companies' websites, and nonprofits' database website called Candid, formerly known as GuideStar. I reviewed, particularly, the Form 990s (2019-2021), board members and management backgrounds, funders and partnerships information, policies, and other social media handles such as Facebook and LinkedIn platforms' information. Four key themes emerged from the data analysis, which are (a) focus on fiscal oversights and operational funding, (b) focus on human resources, (c) review operational capacities of program services, and (d) maintain strong internal systems and infrastructure.

Presentation of the Findings

The central research question for this qualitative explorative multiple case study was: What strategies do some nonprofit business leaders use to maintain financial sustainability during economic downturns? I conducted semistructured interviews with open-ended questions and reviewed organizational documents and artifacts to explore strategies that some nonprofit business leaders use to maintain financial sustainability during economic downturns. I analyzed data from the four interview participants (P1, P2, P3, and P4) using NVivo 14 Software and Microsoft Excel spreadsheet, and reviewed organizational records (O1, O2, O3, and O4), to conduct methodological triangulation. I determined that data collected from conducting semistructured interviews aligned with data collected from reviewing organizational documentation and artifacts.

Theme 1: Focus on Fiscal Oversights and Operational Funding

The first key theme that emerged from the data analysis was that successful nonprofit business leaders focused on fiscal oversights and operational funding involving prudent financial resource management. An example of prudent financial resource management included the review of revenues and expenses predictions or projections, policies and procedures, current funding sources and terms, relationships status with funders and the exploration of the potential to increase new operational funding opportunities to maintain financial sustainability during economic downturns. I found that all four business leaders placed emphasizes on the importance of focusing on financial management of scarce resources by closely monitoring and evaluating all financial and operational activities to swiftly adjust to any impact during economic downturns. Some of the critical needs cited by all the four business leaders referenced monitoring and evaluating operational costs and potential funding sources to maintain organizational infrastructures that impact the levels of program services and staffing in meeting their societal missions.

Participants' Responses and Thematic Outcome Analysis

P1, the executive director of O1, pointed out that financial sustainability is about ensuring the availability of operational unrestricted funding every year, and having the systems and infrastructure to effectively manage the organizational financials and operations without relying on a particular person. P1 described the strategies used to achieve this goal by stating that, "well, I would say, so I'm going to speak sometimes from the perspective of me being at O1, and what I have to do to ensure we have the funding every year to do the work that we do." P1 further articulated the perspectives of operational funding and added, "we can increase the amount, the percentage of operational funds that we raise that are like unrestricted dollars, and that gives you the organization, a cushion, you know, to sort of weather any sort of economic downturn."

In addition, P1 emphasized the importance of internal systems and infrastructure by adding that "thinking around sustainability for me comes down to really spending time creating procedures and processes, and infrastructure around operations and financials that are bigger than any one person." Furthermore, P1 shared that communication with funders and reviewing relationships with the funding community are also very critical by stating that "having more unrestricted dollars, operational funding, like, you get there by having conversations with your funders and being transparent about why that's important. Not everybody has relationships with their funding community to be able to talk, right?" For instance, P1 shared that O1 qualified for the COVID-19 funding support from the government through the Payroll Protection Program (PPP) during the pandemic, which was very helpful in offsetting operational costs due to income losses. P1 indicated that a higher portion of their funding (80-85%) come from nongovernment sources and was severely affected by the loss of operational revenues and shared that "PPP came along for nonprofits, and so that actually helped, because we did lose income." Consistent with the assertion by P1 about unrestricted funding as key to financial sustainability, some researchers found that most nonprofits do not survive during economic crises due to lack

of liquid and unrestricted operating funding sources (Kim & Mason, 2020; Prentices & Clerkin, 2023). In addition, Searing et al. (2021) and Trejo-Pech et al. (2023) underpinned the importance of strategic planning and resource management, which were supported by P1 including resilient infrastructure and internal systems, communicating, and cultivating relationships with community partners for nonprofits to maintain financial sustainability during economic downturns.

Echoing similar perspectives as P1 during the interview, P2, the director of administration and training at O2, elaborated further about the importance of prudent financial management of scarce resources through tightly monitoring, evaluating, and making sound spending decisions. P2 shared that "the most important thing that we do is we are really tight in managing our income and our expenses. So, we do a lot of forecasting." P2 emphasized fiscal oversight and operational funding, and stated that, "I mean, a lot of it's just monitoring, monitoring, making sure it's OK looking at the actuals, looking again at the trends, the projections." P2 mentioned the importance of the board's involvement in fiscal oversight, as it monitors closely on monthly basis projections and makes tough financial sustainability decisions. P2 stated that:

We made a decision that will sustain us for a long time, so that was really important and so, but yeah, just having those tough conversations, you're getting the board involved as needed. All of those things you're just monitoring on a monthly basis.

Similarly, P2 placed a key importance on relationships with funders and other stakeholders and stated, "when you have relationships where you work with a lot of

people or have worked with people or vendors for a long time, it makes sense. And so, I guess just to be, again, transparent and honest with people."

Furthermore, P2 mentioned that O2 also received operating funding from the government's PPP to help through the COVID-19 pandemic and shared that, "we also got some PPP funds during the COVID that filled some gaps for us financially for two years, which were really, really, really helpful." According to P2, a major part of their funding (about 90%) comes from nongovernmental sources, including churches and private contributors or foundations, which directly or indirectly impacted losses in operational revenues. P2 stated:

So, if people don't have the ability to donate because you know the economy is hitting themselves, that will not only impact us, but it will impact foundations that we're getting money from, that will impact churches that we're getting money from, and so that those are all revenue streams, and they're significant revenue streams for us.

The opinion expressed by P2 about the effects of the economic crises, and the importance of managing scarce financial resources fiscally responsibly by not overspending is supported by several researchers (Amble, 2023; Lower & Czekanski, 2019). Furthermore, many researchers found that having open communications with community funders, staff, partners, and all stakeholders, and cultivating relationships due to the negative impact of external shocks, directly and indirectly, on contributors or donors, play critical roles for nonprofits in surviving economic downturns (Trejo-Pech et al., 2023).

P3, the chief executive officer of O3, elaborated that the main strategy during economic crises is to reach out to their funding sources and start communicating. P3 shared that "interestingly enough, the strategy that we used, and that really helped us through both of those periods [the Great Recession (2008-09) and COVID-19] were to kind of dig in and work with our funding sources." Contrary to P1 and P2, P3 shared that their main sources of funding come from the government (80-85%). Furthermore, P3 explained that because their core services, housing and homeless prevention support were directly aligned with the critical needs during both the Great Recession and COVID-19 economic downturns and received additional fundings. The additional fundings came through governmental emergency programs to support the increased demands in programs and services. P3 shared:

So, one of our main funding sources is the Department of Housing and Urban Development and during the Great Recession, because there were so many people that were at risk of losing their housing or becoming homeless, there was legislation passed by the Obama administration to inject additional funding into those areas, and [O3] as an organization, that's always been one of our core services. That is making sure that people are safe and housed, and are avoiding homelessness, either through eviction or other, you know, loss of their jobs. So, really working with people like that. So, we as an organization got additional funding and during the 2008 Great Recession, we ended up adding more people to respond to that. And looking at the question, the response is the same for the COVID-19 pandemic. We've always been, or our history and our reputation is really being able to be nimble and adjust as things change, and to respond to the external conditions. So, with the COVID-19 pandemic, we ended up being a grantee through the Department of U.S. Treasury that President Trump and then President Biden added millions of dollars to assist both tenants and landlords who were going to be impacted by the COVID-19 pandemic by creating emergency rental assistance.

I identified passion in P3's expressions when discussing the way the organization is committed, responsible, and prepared to address challenges both externally and internally during economic crises, which has potentially contributed to the increased or steady funding streams from partners to continue providing their critically needed services. In addition, P3 stressed the importance of working with community partners and using the organizational long-term strategic management infrastructure in responding to increased operational demands, by sustaining their staffing, programs, and services during economic downturns. P3 elaborated:

I think it's just kind of why the organization was created to handle, to work with people during crisis. So, I think that's kind of in our DNA is to be able to respond and, you know, kind of roll up our sleeves and do our services, and work with other community partners and make sure that we're able to be there and be responsive. So, it's part of the strategic plan in our DNA, it is mostly long-term planning. Moreover, P3 emphasized how their historical successes of the financial strategies are measured in terms of their effectiveness, based on funders' or community partner's expectations, and through their ability to maintain service and staff levels. P3 shared that:

I think it's in the level of service and our being able to maintain staff. So, it's one thing to be able to respond to the need and get the revenue, and get the programming expanded. But you know, making sure that we're able to also get employees to come and work for us, and then deliver on those expanded government contracts.

Trejo-Pech et al. (2023) proposed that many nonprofits fail, particularly, during economic crises because of a lack of long-term financial management plan or infrastructure because the leaders focus only on the immediate organizational mission, but they need both to survive, as I identified from P3's responses. Also, Lower and Czekanski (2019) argued the key roles communication and outreach involving community stakeholders play in maintaining financial sustainability, as opined by P3 during economic downturns.

Similarly, P4, the chief operating officer of O4, indicated that the main source of funding comes from the government and shared various similarities as P3, including the emphasis on financial and operational management infrastructures, and alignments of their core services, such as housing, homeless prevention, and unemployment assistance services during the past economic downturns. P4 shared, "OK, well, first of all, usually when there's an economic downturn, our organization tends to flourish. So, when unemployment is high, we get money to help people navigate the unemployment system." Moreover, P4 stated, "ours is mostly government" and further elaborated that:

So, in general, I think that what we want to do as an agency is maintain our infrastructure, you know, to make sure that we have enough resources to sustain our financial department, which is critical, our resource development in planning, because we need to always be looking at opportunities, and then obviously IT, financial, if I mentioned it, and legal. So, we have this group that we meet with every Tuesday, and we're always discussing external situations, of course, internal situations, and so the strategy of course is to maintain that synergy to make sure we don't lose staff during tough times. But as I said, during economic downturns, we haven't felt a reduction in funding.

P4 placed high value on why infrastructure is critical, especially, involving financial resource oversight, maintaining operational funding, planning strategic resources, and maintaining program service and staff levels.

P4 further explained how they effectively implemented and measured their financial resources management and sustainability strategies during economic downturns by stating that:

Well, like you know, again, the main goal, keeping our infrastructure intact, making sure that we have enough funding to support kind of the engine, what keeps the agency going. And so, we measure that effectiveness, you know, is each department staffed up? Do we have enough resources to do what we need to do and that's kind of how we measure, you know, just making sure we can keep the momentum going? And not lose a critical position or not be able to fund a critical position. And then, you know, looking at what are those opportunities and then quarterly, we report to the board if there are new projects that we're working on or have some of the contracts been renewed. It's all about sustainability, and it's not really about what we can get at the moment, but it's also about what we can keep.

Ab Samad and Ahmad (2022) identified the vital roles played by infrastructure capacity, board oversight, planning and development, human resources, and stakeholder networking for opportunities in maintaining organizational sustainability in support of the opinions expressed by P4 during the interview. Rodríguez-Arias et al. (2021) suggested that internal systems of nonprofits provide the foundation for organizational sustainability during economic downturns.

At the end of each interview session, I requested from all participants documentation and artifacts available from their respective organizations related to our interviews without the need for further approval to enable me to conduct methodological triangulations. I followed up with the requested list of information through emails for their convenience. Furthermore, I reviewed organizational records found on their respective websites and other credible publicly available records, including social media, Facebook, and LinkedIn platforms, and GuideStar, now known as Candid, as discussed below.

Organizational Records Analysis and Methodological Triangulation

The most comprehensive resources I obtained about the participants' organizations, O1, O2, O3, and O4, to conduct methodological triangulation came from

their respective websites, the audited financial records, and IRS Form 990s I retrieved from the Candid/GuideStar database. Based on my analysis of all the available records I obtained, I was able to verify and confirm what my participants shared with me. I compared the audited financial and operational information found in the audited financial statements and Form 990s between 2019 and 2021 to examine the trends prior to, during, and after COVID-19 periods based on the narratives by my participants P1, P2, P3, and P4.

I determined from the comparisons of O1's audited financial reports and Form 990s (2019–2021) the composition of program-based restricted funding from all sources. In accordance with P1, I discovered that governmental and nongovernmental contributions made up an average of about 85% of total revenues before, during, and after COVID-19. The restricted funding sources consisted of fiscal sponsorships, foundational grants, government funding, and all other donor-advised or program-specific contributions. The government portion accounted for about 35% out of 85% of all restricted funding. The unrestricted operational funding came from membership dues, fundraising, event sponsorships, and other fee-based services and programs and was estimated at about 15% of the total revenues.

Consistent with P1's responses, due to the impact of the pandemic on operational revenue losses, the unrestricted operational funding was reduced to about 8% during 2019–2021. O1 experienced increased financial distress as a result of the reduction in unrestricted operational funds, which led to the request for the PPP, as P1 had described it to weather the storm. The overall contributions and grants O1 received increased by an

estimated 45-50%, due to higher demands for core services including financial and housing services. However, they contributed to the restricted program-based revenues, as P1 stated and in line with my analysis. Furthermore, I was able to verify various spending information P1 pointed out, such as maintaining program service and staffing levels through the expenses-analysis approach. Based on my analysis, the program-related expenses increased by about 20%, and the corresponding operational salary-related expenses increased by about 12% over the period, which reflected the increased demands in the core services. Some researchers agreed that government funding intervention during economic downs, such as the PPP, especially for relatively small nonprofits, improves the chances of organizational sustainability (Thornton & Lecy, 2023). Moreover, Chen (2021) found that many nonprofits face increased expenses due to a corresponding increase in services demand during economic crises, but lack enough operating funding to meet demands, which consequently causes the nonprofits to collapse.

I verified the accuracy and dependability of the interview responses shared by P2 by examining O2's organizational records and employing a similar strategy as with O1. Based on my review, I confirmed most revenues received by O2 are from nongovernmental sources, which was about 85% of overall revenues. As pointed out by P2, comparatively minimal governmental contributions or grants were around 3%. The unrestricted funding, accounting for about 15%, came from federated campaigns, fundraising, and various fee-based programs and services. I identified that most revenue sources from nongovernmental or private contributions, including both restricted and unrestricted funding, dropped about 21% during the 2019-2021 period. The drop confirmed the impact of the pandemic on private contributions and the reduction in some programs and services as expressed by P2. Also, I found that the reductions in private contributions and unrestricted operational revenues, coupled with its relatively small size, caused additional financial distress, as P2 shared. O2 also needed governmental assistance from the PPP to weather the storm, which resulted in about a 4% increase in government contributions during the pandemic.

Consistent with the information P2 shared, and using the expenses-analysis approach, I was able to verify the accuracy of various spending adjustment information about O2. I identified O2's operational and fiscal oversight activities related to infrastructure, strategic planning, and other financial and operational events from the documentation and records. Due to cuts in some programs and services, such as youth and family services, I discovered that program-related expenses had decreased by about 5%. The program-related expenses accounted for about a 10% reduction in overall expenses, whereas salary-related expenses increased by about 19%. The increase in salary-related costs was due to efforts by the management team to maintain staff and critical services levels despite increased costs, such as insurance benefits, transportation, and other direct operational expenses impacted by the pandemic. Lee et al. (2022) and Thornton and Lecy (2023) acknowledged that government grants are beneficial to the survival of some nonprofits, especially, based on vulnerability factors, such as external shocks and limitations in age and size; however, they are useful as a short-term solution. In addition, Amble (2023) emphasized the importance of resource allocation and

organizational financial management inefficiencies that cause many nonprofits to fail, particularly, during economic downturns.

Reviewing O3's documentation and records, I verified what P3 shared based on a similar data comparison approach I used for O1 and O2, particularly from the 2019-2021 audited financial statements and Form 990s. I found Q3 received significantly additional program-based funding from the government due to the increased demands of core services including housing and homeless prevention services during the pandemic. O3's government funding, which accounted for about 95% of overall revenues, rose by almost 85% because of the impact of the recent pandemic's economic downturn on people in need, as shared by P3.

Furthermore, in accordance with the narrative expressed by P3, O3's programrelated and staff-related costs increased significantly by an estimated 530% and 40%, respectively. The sharp rise in spending expenses was due to the increase in staffing needs and costs driven by core services demanded during the COVID-19 pandemic. Overall, I noted that O3's infrastructure capacity, funding stability, and relatively large size, provided the organizational financial management capabilities to weather the storm. Thus, O3's ability to maintain operations, staffing, and the levels of services, played key roles in their historical successes in surviving during economic downturns. O3 operated effectively without resorting to many economic shocks; government assistance, such as the PPP; or the minimal unrestricted funds, which accounted for about 2%. Consistent with the findings by Ab Samad and Ahmad (2022), organizational capacities, such as infrastructure, planning and development, board involvement, and community networking, play key roles in achieving financial sustainability during economic downturns. Moreover, Park et al. (2021) argued that higher solvency, which is the ability to pay medium to long-term liabilities, is a critical indicator of nonprofit financial sustainability capacity.

Similarly, by reviewing the 2019-2021 audited financial statements and Form 990s of O4, I verified the key financial information P4 shared during the interview. I found O3 and O4 shared many similarities, noting both organizations' main sources of funding came from the government, accounting for about 95% of overall revenues. Also, the core services, such as housing, homeless prevention, and job loss support services, are similar. For instance, P4 pointed out that due to the increased demand for O4's core services, O4 received additional funding to provide homeless prevention and unemployment-related support. Furthermore, P4 emphasized maintaining infrastructure to keep the levels of resources, service, and staff basically needed as the engine of the organization. Consistent with what P4 shared, I identified a significant increase in governmental grants towards programs and services, almost a 100% increase in funding over the pandemic period.

Additionally, due to the increased demand for core services and corresponding staffing needs, O4's salary-related expenses rose by an estimated 91%. Moreover, there was a corresponding increase in other operational and program service expenses estimated at about 80%. Similarly, I noted that O4's organizational capacities are due to infrastructure capacity, steady government funding, and relatively larger size (annual budget of over \$50 million). The financial management capacity supported the ability to

increase or maintain operations, staffing, and the levels of services, in surviving during economic downturns. Like O3, O4 also provided uninterrupted services effectively without resorting to governmental emergency assistance, such as the PPP. Searing et al.'s (2021) tactical resiliency framework, which includes focusing on (a) financials (b) human resources, (c) outreach, (d) programs and services, and (e) leadership and management, especially during economic crises, supported the findings from the O4's review. Furthermore, Stötzer et al. (2022) argued that Searing et al.'s framework provides the most compelling findings in exploring nonprofit sustainability strategies during economic downturns.

Correlation to the Literature

Lower and Czekanski (2019) asserted that effective financial resource management is one of the biggest challenges facing the financial sustainability of many nonprofit organizations. Lower and Czekanski identified the important factors to effectively manage scarce financial resources, including steady incomes, steady expenses, and alternative funding sources, such as fundraising, membership fees, and sponsorships. Additionally, understanding management processes and ensuring fiscal responsibility; thus, maintaining a balanced budget and executive board's oversight, are key components in maintaining financial sustainability (Amble, 2023; Lower & Czekanski, 2019). Overall, I identified in Theme 1's outcome that all participants placed a high value on the need to maintain infrastructure and effectively manage financial resources. Particularly, P1 and P2 elaborated that tightly monitoring and effectively managing scarce financial resources to make necessary and quick adjustments contributed to the financial sustainability during economic downturns.

Moreover, other factors all participants emphasized include communicating openly with organizational stakeholders in maintaining services, staffing, operational funding, and nurturing relationships in achieving financial sustainability. Searing et al. (2021) suggested that improving relationships through outreach with stakeholders during financial crises can provide opportunities for nonprofits during economic crises. The importance of communicating and cultivating relationships with stakeholders emerged across all five themes but with varying approaches based on the audience and purpose.

Correlation to the Conceptual Framework

Theme 1 correlates to Burns' (1978) transformational leadership theory because this framework demonstrates ways leaders can inspire followers to achieve common goals. In this context, all participants expressed working together with internal and external stakeholders to address the challenges and find solutions to achieve financial sustainability. The key ideas of the transformational leadership theory, such as idealized influences, individualized esteem, inspirational motivation, and intellectual simulations, fit with the ways all the participants did things. The leaders used open communication, cultivated relationships, ensured staff well-being, achieved teamwork, and used stakeholder outreach fitting the transformational leadership style to achieve common goals during economic downturns. In agreement, Northouse (2021) and Waerder et al. (2022) also asserted that transformational leaders can inspire followers to work together and achieve mutually beneficial goals. All four nonprofit business leaders demonstrated ways they managed their scarce financial resources effectively by reaching out and inspiring all stakeholders to achieve financial sustainability.

Theme 2: Focus on Human Resources

The second key theme that emerged from the data analysis was that successful nonprofit business leaders focused on human resources to maintain financial sustainability. Some examples of the approaches the participants used included having open communication with staff to ensure maintaining positions and providing incentives due to increased workloads. Particularly, P3 and P4 emphasized additional staffing needs and new hirings due to increased demand for core services during economic downturns. I identified that all four participants placed a high value on focusing on human resources by highlighting the need to maintain staff to meet service demands. Overall, participants expressed that building trust and collaboration is critical to retaining or adding needed positions to operate effectively and sustainably during economic downturns. All participants emphasized that open communication, teamwork, and staff well-being facilitate managing human resources effectively during economic crises. Furthermore, P1 and P2 indicated that the negative impact of economic distress on human resources may be minimized through outsourcing some overhead costs to contractors. Additionally, P1 and P3 emphasized that the use of technology through work-from-home and virtual activities reduced costs, improved staff well-being, and enhanced financial sustainability.

Participants' Responses and Thematic Outcome Analysis

P1 acknowledged that due to the limited staff capacity, the impact of the recent pandemic was overwhelming for all employees, with increased demand for core services. Nonetheless, P1 described ways the collaborative and open communication between management and employees helped manage human resources steadily without risking salaries, positions, or service levels. P1 shared:

As for the employees, I would say we just have a very collaborative and open communication in terms of our office. So, our employees are present at all of our board meetings. They see the budget that I helped develop with the Finance Committee. I talked with them about all, and because our work has attracted interest and the kinds of things we do, we have been fairly steady, and so it's allowed me actually to even as costs have gone up in the last couple of years like with inflation, I've actually been able to maintain salaries and even provide cost of living adjustments because the funders, again, they're just getting better, and they seem to be more in tune with that sort of a thing. I think it's a little different than it was 10 or 15 years ago. But we have open communication with our employees, so I want them to, you know, be transparent about the process that we're doing, and how or where the funds are coming from. I do most of the fundraising, but they are part of those conversations. Though program directors are really the face of that work. And so, we have to all be working together on this.

P1 further underpinned the importance of strategic planning involving the staff and executive board as a means of identifying financial sustainability strategies during economic crises. P1 elaborated:

And so, our board and staff did that [strategic planning] in February, and so that planning process is sort of how it allowed us to kind of hone in on what we think it will really take, to increase our membership, and to seek out grant resources that are unrestricted.

Moreover, P1 articulated the perspectives of using professional services in the strategic planning process and shared, "and so, I would say, our strategy really is planning and transparency, and using professional services, contractors, and always thinking about, is there something we should do differently to get the desired outcome of accountability?"

P1 emphasized the importance of outsourcing some infrastructure to contractors as a means of saving on labor time and overhead costs, particularly as a small nonprofit organization. P1 explained that:

So, if you think about financial sustainability like we outsource a lot of infrastructure than other businesses or organizations. Like, we don't have an HR department, we outsource our HR services to a professional employer organization that manages payroll and benefits, and it actually provides great expertise, and were super helpful during the pandemic for us. We outsource our accounting; we don't have an accounting person on staff. We have a contractor that does it and comes in and then we have a CPA firm that prepares our financial statements so we have a structure to our organization where we don't have the overhead of staff operations. We outsource it as services. And so, I think that's another financial sustainability strategy that small organizations in particular, and I work with a lot of small organizations, and I'm surprised like they spend a lot of money on things where I'm like, you know, if you did this or used a contractor, that could bring down the administrative cost, and in other words, that will also put less stress on your staff. Not full-time work, right?

Furthermore, P1 shared the use of virtual technology, stating, "like we weren't having inperson events. We were doing virtual ones, so those just cost less, right? So, even though our sponsorship income was down, it was okay." Kutieshat and Farmanesh (2022) suggested organizations need to rapidly adapt to using new human resource management strategies, such as virtual technology, to survive especially during economic downturns. Additionally, Sorribes et al. (2021) argued that some key variables to manage human resources successfully include (a) ensuring job satisfaction and stability, and (b) exhibiting trust in management.

According to P2, although all staff remained employed, there were significant reductions in staffing costs, including cutting retirement benefits and delaying salary raises and positions. P2 further explained that staffing expenses are the biggest cost and shared, "our biggest expense is staffing, so we delay, we delay staff positions. Sometimes we've had to cut back on benefits, so like our retirement benefit." P2 also expressed the importance of outsourcing some overhead costs, such as housekeeping, to reduce expenses during economic downturns. P2 stated that:

Due to economic issues and so there's, you know, sometimes it's cheaper to, you know, have contract employees or have contract vendors than actual employees. So, we did that probably around 2008, 2009 when we had housekeeping staff and it was just more affordable to just bring in a cleaner and so, we had to do that. We

cut back on our cleaning knowing that our cleaning cost crippled us, so we had to cut back.

In addition, P2 pointed out "we had to leverage volunteers to do things that we've had staff to do in the past."

Furthermore, as P1 shared, P2 also emphasized that communication with staff was important to keep trust in management and reduce anxiety to support the organizational mission. P2 stated that:

I mean, there's a lot of uncertainty. So, I mean it's a big change. And so, there was a lot of communication in all of the times that we've gone through, you know, economic downturns. There's always a lot of communication, a lot of transparency just being real of like, hey, like this is like, here's the numbers and here are the decisions. And here are, you know, why, and having good communication, being transparent so that, you know, people are building trust and then just, you know, supporting. So, for some of our staff, they've been their tenure, they've been around a lot. So, they are confident in the decision, and you know, I haven't seen, or we haven't seen a lot of anxiety. I think some of the newer employees, maybe, are still trying to figure it out or figure us out that they might feel a little bit more uneasy. We do, you know, status meetings, one on ones, all of our managers do. So, they kind of have a good idea of where their staff are at individually and then they let senior leadership know like hey, my staff feeling really uneasy or they're doing good, very upbeat. Overall, P2 expressed that there is synergy and trust amongst staff and leadership that help in adjusting and achieving financial sustainability during economic downturns. Sorribes et al. (2021) argued that employees are motivated and satisfied to maintain job performance during economic hardship if they trust management's human resource approach. Moreover, Zacher and Rudolph (2022) suggested that understanding employees' experiences and behaviors during economic crises contributes to sustainable human resource management in achieving organizational goals.

P3, in alignment with the financial analysis in Theme 1, reaffirmed the urgent need for additional staffing to meet increased demand for core services during economic downturns. P3 further pointed out that:

So, during this time, we were able to expand our staff. And I think it's, you know, it's because of the area of the nonprofit area that we serve. It's, you know, really is the most in need. So, you know, we're a basic needs organization with housing at our core. So, during both of those in 2008 and then again in 2020 and again since then, people's housing has been, making sure that people are able to maintain housing, has been critical. And what we ended up doing is again getting creative with our staffing. We also knew that there were going to be a lot of college students that normally would have taken jobs, you know, in the entertainment industry during the summer months while they were home, but because everything was shut down, we were able to employ a lot of college students. So again, getting the best and the brightest into the program.

Furthermore, like P1, P3 pointed out the key roles virtual technology played, in terms of cost reduction and staffing, in delivering core services during the COVID-19 economic downturn. P3 stated that, "I think the other piece of the responsiveness is we like quickly on a dime, we're able to shift our staff into virtual work experience. So, getting people working at home, getting all that setup, and getting their results."

Nonetheless, P3 acknowledged the stress impacted on the staff through the additional workload and unexpected onboarding challenges due to the increased demand for core services. P3 expressed ways staff welfare was addressed, such as acknowledging hard conditions and showing care and trust in management. P3 stated:

So, we were adding staff, but I think that the other piece that, because we were essential services, what we also really paid attention to was, we were in a crisis situation, the entire world, and our staff were still working, and so, it was a lot for them. So, we did a lot to make sure, and you can never do enough, but it was really hard on the staff, so just kind of like acknowledging their efforts as much as we could. I can't say enough for the staff, you know, especially our staff that were working on the frontline with the shelters. So, I think that is overwhelming.

Addressing the challenges presented with onboarding, P3 elaborated on the key barriers faced and the strategies used to overcome them, including team conversations and training. P3 shared:

I think one modification that we did was just in our hiring. So, we did a lot of just general recruitment of college students, and I think specific to the COVID-19

pandemic, there were, you know, a lot of people were out of work, but then there were also the other organizations that have positions to fill. So, the job market in this sector was very tight. So, we went with a kind of a different employee strategy. So, you know, with this recruitment strategy. It works, especially during the first year, but there's, you know, when you bring somebody on that doesn't have experience in the field, there's more time and attention to training. I think that the regular employees again, we just have an amazing team, and I think it was harder, and there was a lot of people that were close to burnout, but we made sure that we were, you know, putting things in place to kind of help address, that whole wellness part of this very hard work as well. So, I think that at the beginning, you know, everybody is like running 1,000,000 miles. We realized that, we really needed to slow things down and, you know, get that training in place, get that good onboarding.

In summary, P3 presented three key strategies for achieving human resource needs to effectively address the increase in services demanded. The strategies included (a) increasing staff workload and supporting staff welfare; (b) using virtual technology for staff to work from home; and (c) adopting new recruitment strategies to address onboarding challenges. Zacher and Rudolph (2022) agreed with P3's perspectives on supporting staff welfare and using virtual technology to maintain human resource sustainability during economic downturns. Furthermore, Thielsch et al. (2021) found challenges such as an increase in staffing demand and the potential adverse impact on human resource management in maintaining service levels.

According to P4, maintaining synergy to make sure all staff retain positions is one of the key human resource strategies used in achieving financial sustainability during economic downturns. P4 shared, "so the strategy of course is to maintain that synergy to make sure we don't lose staff during tough times." Furthermore, P4 elaborated on ways management can ensure that employees remain employed by using contractors if a funding source is temporary, especially during an economic crisis. P4 further explained that, in general, employees have confidence that management cares, and stated:

And, what we try to do, if we anticipate a big grant coming to an end, is we try to use contracts to get things done so that we're not, you know, making a commitment to employees. We kind of shift gears and hire, contract out some things, and then that doesn't affect our regular employees. Yeah, you know, I think in general, our employees have a good sense that we really care about them, and that we will do anything we can to keep them employed.

Additionally, P4 emphasized the importance of having discussions among program directors and managers to strategically plan staffing and program needs during the economic crisis. P4 articulated:

We also have larger discussions with like program directors and managers. So, you know, right now we have I think about 800 employees. We have about \$100 million budget a year. Yeah, it's huge right now. And so, but one of them is a really big contract that's \$50 million that will go away in a year. So, what we have discussions about, OK, you know, what are we going to do when this grant ends? How are we going to downsize back? And keep that infrastructure in place, and

again, we discuss contracts, short term employment opportunities for folks. And basically, that's how we work. It's a lot of discussions over strategies. So, we try to, our CEO is really open, so he likes to hear from different perspectives. So that's how we identify the strategies.

Also, P4 expressed the need to communicate at all levels, including with employees, to find solutions or strategies to issues during economic crises. P4 stated that, "so, when we have issues, we need to discuss them at all levels, not just the top level."

Moreover, P4 pointed out that flexibility and willingness to change or shift gears are critical in identifying financial sustainability strategies during economic downturns. For instance, P4 described the difficulty of hiring an in-house expert for an important housing position and management's willingness to change its approach by outsourcing to a contractor. P4 elaborated that:

And I think that you have to be flexible, and you have to be willing to shift gears. Like, we are looking for an expert to help us develop a certain area like housing, and we are currently looking for a housing specialist. There are resources out there for housing, but we don't have the expertise in-house. So, we want to hire that person, but we can't find. So, we have to shift gears and then, is there somebody we can contract with? Now, can we buy this expertise, so that would be kind of a shift of strategy for a key barrier we are still encountering.

Overall, like P3, P4 underpinned the difficulties in hiring qualified employees to meet increased service demands and performance obligations during economic downturns. Additionally, P4 elaborated that staff were overwhelmed due to the extra workload and were offered additional money as compensation for overworking and welfare. P4 shared that:

But we really need to talk about some of the issues sometimes, you know, like with this issue finding employees has been really tough. And if we don't have employees, it makes it difficult for us to perform. Because we have performance contracts, if we don't perform, we don't get paid. So, sometimes it's really tough so we got to really listen. We have to listen to our employees because we're labor or we're human driven. I mean, we can't function without our employees. So, I think you know, just kind of drilling down some of those issues and trying to figure out different ways of getting from here to there. And, because of the difficulty finding staff, and being short-staffed, some of the workers are overworked. So, then we offered additional money. So, we offer an increase in pay, but you can only do that so many times, you know? And I think we need to be mindful. We offered, like, overtime. So, if they work over the hours, they get the time and a half. And we offered, we offered a 10% incentive.

Consistent with P4, Kniffen et al. (2021) suggested focusing on communication, team synergy, and wellness to achieve sustainable human resource management during economic crises. Additionally, Carnevale and Hatak (2020) argued that supporting employee adjustments and welfare are key human resource strategies for maintaining organizational sustainability during economic downturns.

Organizational Records Analysis and Methodological Triangulation

Using the information obtained from Theme 2's financial analysis and the personnel documentation for the organizations, O1, O2, O3, and O4, I conducted methodological triangulation. Based on the analysis of all the available data and records, I verified and confirmed my participants' responses about the human resource management strategies shared. Particularly, I compared the financial and personnel information between 2019 and 2021 to examine the trends utilizing a similar program-driven, salary-expenses approach.

I was able to confirm the human resource management techniques of O1 that P1 had shared by using the salary-expenses analysis and identifying staffing trends. Consistent with P1's responses, I confirmed the human resource information P1 pointed out, such as maintaining program service and staffing levels, through the data analysis. For instance, program-related expenses rose by about 20%, and the corresponding operational salary-related expenses rose by about 12% over the period. The increases in program expenses and the corresponding salary expenses reflected the increased demands on the core services and additional costs related to the staff. As P1 shared, I identified that there were no staff reductions, and staff wages and benefits rose during the pandemic period.

Furthermore, as P1 pointed out, I found from the audited financial reports that human resources and other professional services are outsourced to reduce administrative costs. Also, through various digital communications on O1's website and other media, I confirmed the key role technology played in ensuring teamwork and the welfare of staff. Some researchers argued that communication, teamwork, and well-being are critical human resource strategies during economic downturns to improve organizational sustainability (Sorribes et al., 2021). Moreover, Kutieshat and Farmanesh (2022) emphasized the important role technology plays in maintaining effective teamwork and welfare during economic crises and achieving sustainable human resources.

Likewise, using Theme 2's financial data and personnel information available, I was able to verify the accuracy of the human resource management strategies shared by P2. By examining O2's organizational records and using a similar approach as with O1, I confirmed the various program and staffing expense level adjustments and trends. For instance, I determined that, although overall program expenses decreased by about 10%, the corresponding salary-related expenses increased by about 19%. The trends I identified were primarily due to cuts in some services and increases in personnel expenses impacted by the pandemic. Furthermore, as shared by P2, I determined through the payroll and personnel information that there were no positions lost or work hours reduced.

Similar to O1, I found that O2's leadership outsourced some overhead services such as accounting, information technology, and management services due to its relatively small size. Additionally, I confirmed P2's disclosure of significant in-kind and volunteer support. Furthermore, through O2's various communication channels, including the company website and social media platforms, I verified the emphasis P2 placed on leadership's open communication practices. Kniffin et al. (2021) agreed that effective human resource management, particularly through teamwork with staff during economic crises, is critical to maintain organizational survival. Additionally, Sorribes et al. (2021) asserted that trust in management and a focus on staff welfare are key human resource sustainability strategies during economic downturns.

Based on a similar data comparison approach I used for O1 and O2, I verified O3's human resource management strategies shared by P3. Analyzing the financial data from Theme 1 and the personnel information available, I confirmed the significant increases in O3's program and the corresponding salary costs. Consistent with the explanation provided by P3, O3's program-related and personnel-related expenses increased by an estimated 530% and 40%, respectively. As P3 described, the sudden demands for core services during the pandemic caused an urgent need to increase staffing to maintain program levels. O3's government funding, which accounted for approximately 95% of total revenues, also increased by nearly 85% due to the pandemic's economic impact on people in need, as reported by P3.

Furthermore, as P3 shared, I found through O3's robust online infrastructure the important role virtual technology played in building human resource capabilities during the pandemic. Overall, I noted that the increases in personnel benefits and the use of virtual technology confirmed O3's management concerns for staff welfare, as P3 expressed. Similarly, Zacher and Rudolph (2021) argued that sustainable human resource management includes using virtual technology to work from home and ensure wellness and job satisfaction. Also, Thielsch et al. (2021) found that virtual technology facilitated employers, due to in-person recruitment challenges, to maintain human resource capabilities during the pandemic.

Similarly, I used Theme 2's financial data and the personnel information available between 2019 and 2021 to verify the sustainable human resource strategies P4 shared. As I noted in Theme 1, O4 shared many functional characteristics with Q3, including main programs, fiscal trends, and human resource management practices. For example, like O3, due to the increased demand for O4's core services, O4 acquired additional funding and, consequently, increased staffing to maintain service levels. As shared by P4, I discovered a substantial increase in government grants for programs and services—nearly a 100% rise in funding during the pandemic.

Consistently, because of the increased need for core services and corresponding staffing needs, I confirmed that O4's salary-related expenses rose by an estimated 91%. I noted that the salary increments included significant benefits, indicating incentives paid to regular employees with overtime eligibility, as P4 shared. Additionally, as P4 elaborated, I ascertained that temporal staffing expenses increased through contract services to assure regular staff about management's commitment to retain positions. As Sorribes et al. (2021) suggested, trust in management and employee welfare, such as job satisfaction and stability, are key human resource strategies during economic crises. Likewise, Carnevale and Hatak (2020) argued that supporting employees' adjustments to uncertainties and ensuring overall staff welfare are vital human resource methods to maintain organizational sustainability.

Correlation to the Literature

Similar to financial resource management in Theme 1, many researchers consider effectively managing human resources as key to maintaining financial sustainability during economic downturns (Kniffin et al., 2021; Zacher & Rudolph, 2022). Additionally, Collings et al. (2021) argued that, during human crisis-related economic downturns, such as COVID-19, human resources may play the primary role in maintaining organizational sustainability. Collings et al. further elaborated that, in the past, when the financial sector impacted economic crises such as the Great Recession (2008–2009), financial and IT resource management played primary roles.

Some researchers propose that adaptability, communication, staff welfare, teamwork, and technology play crucial roles in sustainable human resource management for financial sustainability during economic downturns. For example, virtual events and working from home through modern technologies, such as Zoom meetings, played key roles in ensuring staff welfare during the recent pandemic (Kutieshat & Farmanech, 2022). Kniffin et al. (2021) argued that communication, leadership, and teamwork are key to improving job quality and job security to achieve financial sustainability during economic crises. Additionally, Rigotti et al. (2021) and Sofo et al. (2021) suggested mindfulness for the psychological impact of economic crises on employees by providing appropriate interventions. Some support systems provided by human resource management include social, emotional, and behavioral interventions and skills training (Rigotti et al., 2021; Sofo et al., 2021). Consistently, I found in Theme 2's outcome that all participants emphasized teamwork and staff welfare in effectively managing human resources, particularly during economic downturns.

Correlation to the Conceptual Framework

Similar to Theme 1, Theme 2 also correlates to Burns' (1978) transformational leadership theory because this framework illustrates ways leaders can inspire followers to attain common goals. Based on Theme 2's key findings, including communication, teamwork, and employee welfare, I identified Burns' transformational leadership theory as fitting the strategies shared by all participants. For instance, as Burns described, my participants inspired followers to achieve common goals through emphases on communication, teamwork, and staff wellness in organizational sustainability during the pandemic. The outcome of Theme 2 related to the key concepts of transformational leadership theory, which include idealized influences, inspirational motivation, intellectual simulations, and individualized esteem. Sorribes et al. (2021) identified that successful human resource strategies include focusing on teamwork and staff wellness, which align with a transformational leadership approach to achieve common goals. Furthermore, Ehrnrooth et al. (2021) suggested that human resource management relates to transformational leadership through employee attitudes, such as organizational identification, self-efficacy, and work engagement, to maintain organizational sustainability.

Theme 3: Review Operational Capacities of Program Services

The third key theme that emerged from data analysis was that effective nonprofit business leaders reviewed the operational capacities of program services to assess financial sustainability. I identified that the capacity assessment approaches the participants utilized were dependent on the economic impact specific to program services' funding status, sector type, demand, and size. Similar to Themes 1 and 2, I discovered participants' priorities were placed on assessing the operational capacities to maintain staffing and program service levels. I also identified that financial and management resources play key roles in the operational capacities of program services, especially during economic downturns. For instance, P1 and P2 shared that, due to the small organizational sizes and limited resources, some program services' capacities were severely affected during the pandemic. Contrary to what was shared by P3 and P4, the relatively large financial sizes and management resources enabled the respective organizational capacities to meet increased demand for program services during economic downturns. Overall, this study's participants expressed the need to review and make necessary program services' adjustments, adaptations, or changes during economic uncertainties to maintain organizational sustainability.

Participants' Responses and Thematic Outcome Analysis

P1 elaborated on the types of program services O1 provides and the importance of reviewing individual operational capacities to ascertain the pandemic's economic impact and viability. According to P1, O1 is a membership association that provides technical assistance services to community nonprofits, including capacity building, banking access, financial empowerment, and sustainable housing. P1 stated that:

We serve as a technical assistance provider to nonprofits. So, for us, we're a membership association. We also do like contracted services type work, which usually it entails some sort of fiscal sponsorship, which are like, financial empowerment and banking access, and all became really important during the past economic downturns. We did HUD [Housing and Urban Development] technical assistance and it was a housing crisis, right?

Additionally, P1 emphasized that O1 is very program-driven, which requires regular strategic planning to manage time and money efficiently, particularly during economic crises. P1 shared that:

We are so program-driven. So, we just did strategic planning. So, I would say, our strategy really is planning and transparency about our program services. We have to do things in a way that may not cost more in both money and time.

Moreover, P1 underpinned the need for constant program service improvement through a willingness for continuous learning as an organization by interacting, reviewing, and seeking feedback. P1 stated that:

I think that, it takes being an organization that's willing to constantly be in a process, like continuous learning, where you create tools that help you assess how are we doing, and why do we think we should be doing this? And is this effective? And so, I think you have to have this culture of being able to do that kind of inquiry as a group. And like, ongoing interaction and review, and getting feedback.

Nonetheless, P1 acknowledged some limitations in the assessment and operational capacities of program services due to O1's relatively small size and the resources needed. P1 articulated:

So, I think it's just the capacity piece of being able to focus on nonprofit operations and strengthening what you're doing and being in continuous learning, that is hard when you're small. When you're small, it's hard to, like, spend the

time on that kind of process. I think the biggest one is just internal capacity. Additionally, similar to Theme 1's financial management, P1 pointed out that the type of funding requirements play a key role in maintaining the program's capacity. According to P1, O1's operational funding is mainly restricted and cost reimbursement-based grants, meaning funds are tied to specific programs and costs incurred before funds are reimbursed. P1 expressed that the terms and conditions impact operational capacities and shared that:

And so, for me like, a lot of our funding is grants, and they're very specific. So, some are reimbursement based and that means they're tied to a specific activity, people, and, like, we have to spend the money, and then get reimbursed for the money. Others are tied to a very specific program, so, like I have to track, like how much is spent down in the grant and then what's carried over. So, it's whenever we do our audit or our financial review, like, it's always a conversation of having spent all the grant. So, with more restricted funds, you know, that just gives you the inability because it's like, oh, well, we didn't spend all that grant money, but we don't or I can't use it to pay my part of the salary because I don't work on that program, right?

Bryan et al. (2021) agreed that program service evaluation is a key tool to assess an organizational program's sustainability; however, most small nonprofits lack the required organizational capacities. Furthermore, Kotsi et al. (2023) highlighted the adverse impact

of a "starvation cycle" caused mostly by external pressures to allocate most resources to only specific programs.

P2 shared that some of the primary program services provided by O2 to needy people included serving food, providing healthcare, and assisting youth and families. P2 elaborated further on the importance of reviewing direct program resource allocations to assess the operational capacities of core services during economic downturns. P2 articulated that:

So for us, we evaluate expenses, and if it's expenses that are directly related to our program, so like serving food to people, you know, we are a nonprofit that we, you know, have healthcare services, you know, we serve youth and families, so if it's core to delivering programs, we spend it. But if it's like, hey, do we want to like, reprint promotional material or maybe send staff to training, or all of those things like those administrative thing costs, we would not spend those.

Additionally, P2 pointed out that a review of program service capacities includes an indepth understanding of budget items related to the funding terms and conditions. P2 described some of the funding terms and conditions to evaluate, such as identifying and monitoring discretionary and nondiscretionary budgeted expenses. P2 stated that, "even within our program expenses, it was identified, this is an absolute expense, and this is a discretionary expense. So, there's a lot more discretionary conversations on expenses."

Moreover, P2 highlighted some of the key funding types to understand and effectively perform program capacity reviews, including restricted and unrestricted funds. According to P2, most program-related funds are restricted, which may have an adverse impact on operational capabilities due to the inability to spend on other critical needs. P2 expressed that:

Yeah, we've got a lot of money in our restricted accounts, and the majority of it is stuff for government grants where, like, we have a large dental clinic project. And so, that's all sitting in the restricted accounts until we expend that.

According to Kim and Mason (2020), the combination of government funding and donations, which include both restricted and unrestricted funds, has an impact on operational program capacities. Some researchers found that high government funding may cause a decline in unrestricted donations, which inadvertently affects the program's operational capacity, especially during economic crises (Prentice & Clerkin, 2023).

Similar to Theme 1, P3 shared that O3's core programs include housing to prevent homelessness, shelter for homeless people, and services to formerly homeless individuals. P3 stated that:

So, you know, we're a basic needs organization with housing at our core. So, during both of those in 2008 and then again in 2020, and again since then, people's housing has been, making sure that people are able to maintain housing, has been critical. We also operate a shelter and services for individuals that were formerly homeless.

P3 emphasized that O3's quick responsiveness, virtual technology, and outreach capabilities to work with community partners played key roles in maintaining programs' delivery capacities. P3 further elaborated:

So, we were able to respond to what we do. And because we have a reputation of doing outreach, we were able to, you know, work with other organizations to help with that. But I think, so for the organization during both of those times, we were able to really make, expand our services, and help the community. And I think the other piece of the responsiveness is, we like quickly on a dime, we're able to shift our staff into virtual work experience.

Additionally, as shared in Theme 1, P3 expressed the important role the additional government funds played in maintaining program service capacities. P3 explained:

The government really responded, our state, local, and federal government, really responded to make sure that individuals that are most at risk, people that are potentially living on the streets, were able to stay safe and healthy during the pandemic.

However, P3 pointed out that the type of government funding, whether cost reimbursement or fee-for-service contract services, may potentially impact programs' operational capacities. P3 explained that cost reimbursement funding is restricted to program costs only, and funds are drawn after proof of the actual expenses incurred. Consequently, the cost reimbursement funding, which is the largest part of government funding, may potentially hinder programs' operations if there is a lack of resources during economic crises. Whereas, according to P3, fee-for-service is performance-based, and fees are set at a fixed rate and unrestricted, leveraging possible operational revenues. P3 articulated that: Yeah, I mean, most of the revenue that we receive is restricted for a purpose. We have a small percentage of our funding that is unrestricted, but because of the kind of history and the type of services that we deliver, most of it is, 'we will give you this contract, and you will provide this service'. So, it's in a structure that's called cost reimbursement. So, we have to draw that, we have to have the cost in order to draw down on a contract as opposed to a fee-for-service where you provide the service, and then you get paid, and it's at a set rate, so those are often opportunities for a nonprofit to be able to gain some addition to earn some money, whereas in in a cost reimbursement, basically, they're just covering their costs.

Piatak and Pettijohn (2021a) found that nonprofits that assume initial risk in government funding, such as cost reimbursement, have more vulnerable program capacities during economic uncertainties. Additionally, Chen (2021) suggested that organizational program capacities depend on unrestricted revenues such as operating funds or fixed-cost agreements, including performance-based contracts.

P4 elaborated that O4's program services are based mainly on responses to economic downturns, particularly individuals in sectors impacted by high unemployment. Furthermore, P4 emphasized that well-resourced management to review internal and external challenges and opportunities is critical to maintaining programs' capacities during economic crises. P4 shared that:

Usually when there's an economic downturn, our organization tends to flourish. So, when unemployment is high, we get money to help people navigate the unemployment system. COVID hit, right, and unemployment was close to an alltime high, I think we received a \$53 million contract to help agriculture workers during this time. So, during economic crises, and this is not the first time this has happened, when tragedy kind of hits externally, some nonprofits seem to gain opportunities. We have meetings pretty much every week, and we discuss always internal and external factors what's going on in the world? How is it going to affect us? Where opportunities are. We also have larger discussions with like program directors and managers.

Additionally, P4 highlighted the importance of updating the board of directors about the progress of program services for input or support and shared that "we report to the board if there are new projects that we're working on or have some of the contracts been renewed. And if we decide to invest in something different or new, you know, then we will discuss."

Similar to all previous participants, P4 pointed out that the type of government funding agreement is crucial to building and maintaining program service capacities. For instance, P4 explained that O4's contract services are mainly based on performance before payment, which requires substantial operational resources to achieve results.

P4 shared, "we have performance contracts, if we don't perform, we don't get paid. So, we have this reserve, and we need this reserve because sometimes contracts, when you get them, they don't pay you advance." Some researchers argued that most nonprofits that fail during economic crises lack sufficient organizational capacities, such as operating reserves, to maintain program services (Mitchell & Calabrese, 2019). Furthermore, Kotsi et al. (2023) asserted that assessing program, administrative, and fundraising resource allocations are critical determinants of potential organizational resiliency, especially during economic downturns.

Organizational Records Analysis and Methodological Triangulation

I performed methodological triangulation utilizing data from Theme 1's financial analysis and the program services information of O1, O2, O3, and O4. Through a comprehensive analysis of all available data and records, I validated the responses of my participants regarding the reviews of program services they shared. I compared the financial and program services data between 2019 and 2021 to analyze the trends using a similar program-driven expense methodology.

Utilizing program-expenses analysis data and related reports from audited financial reports and Form 990s, I was able to validate O1's program service information that P1 had shared. Consistent with P1's responses, I confirmed the key program service information and the impacts of the pandemic on the individual program capacities of O1. For instance, I identified that some of O1's core programs included various capacitybuilding technical assistance to nonprofits, such as sustainable housing and financial education programs. Furthermore, program-related expenses rose by about 20% over the period due to the increased operational demands for core services related to the pandemic. As P1 shared, there were both up and down trends within the program-specific expense category, reflecting the resource allocation adjustments to meet operational capacities. For example, technical assistance costs to help nonprofits prevent evictions and other human crisis support rose by about 30%, whereas general administration dropped by about 75%. Furthermore, as P1 emphasized, I identified very minimal resources allocated to internal capacity building with no reserves for economic shocks due to insufficient unrestricted operational funding. As P1 shared in Theme 1, I confirmed through the programs' expenses that the government PPP emergency funds facilitated the programs' operational capacities of O1 during the pandemic. Additionally, according to Bryan et al.'s (2021) findings, the roles of learning culture, strategic planning, technology, and staffing allocated resources improve programs' operational capacities. Moreover, Kniffin et al. (2021) suggested that collaborative program resource management approaches, such as partnership outreach programs, support programs' operational capacities during economic crises.

Likewise, using Theme 1's financial data and the programs' information provided, I was able to validate the reliability of the program service resource capacities as shared by P2. By evaluating O2's organizational records and utilizing a similar program-related approach as with O1, I confirmed the various core programs and the corresponding expense-level impacts of the pandemic, as P2 shared. For instance, I validated that the core programs included food and healthcare, youth and family, and various community services, as P2 expressed. Furthermore, I found that the overall program service expenses decreased by about 10% due to service reductions caused by insufficient operational resources to maintain program levels. Although, on average, all program activities declined, as noted, at the peak of the pandemic in 2020, family-related services rose to about 22% before returning to pre-pandemic levels. As P2 emphasized, during the pandemic, some critical programs, such as the transportation of people, increased significantly, which reflected the sudden rise in operational costs. Additionally, besides the service reductions, I observed that the PPP funds also contributed to the programs' operational capacities due to decreased donations and a lack of operating reserves.

Similar to O1, I found that the lack of resources budgeted for programs' capacity building, no reserves for economic uncertainties, and insufficient unrestricted operational funding undermined O2's program capacities. As P2 underpinned, a detailed understanding of budget items, such as discretionary (negotiable) and nondiscretionary (nonnegotiable), played key roles in O2's limited program resource management. Furthermore, as P2 suggested, funding agreements, such as restricted and unrestricted funding, have an impact on successful programs' capacity management during economic downturns. Johnson et al. (2021) found that many U.S.-based nonprofits, particularly small community-based organizations, face growing operational funding constraints, limiting programs' capacities. Also, Prentice and Clerkin (2023) underpinned the importance of reviewing the impacts of financing acquisition types and operations to effectively maintain programs' capacities during economic crises.

Using a similar data analysis method, I used for O1 and O2, I confirmed O3's program service information shared by P3. I determined that O3's main program services are focused on providing housing-related assistance to prevent homelessness or to homeless people. Analyzing the financial data from Theme 1 and the programs' information available, I verified the significant increases in O3's program services and the corresponding expenses. Consistent with the information expressed by P3, O3's

program-related expenses rose by an estimated 530%. As P3 explained, the sharp demands for program services caused by the pandemic required an urgent need to increase operational resources to maintain programs' capacities. Also, O3's government-funded individuals and family housing services increased sharply by an estimated 3312%, accounting for approximately 81% (from about 14% pre-pandemic) of programs' category items.

Additionally, I noted that the sharp rise in individual and family housing services confirmed the pandemic's severe economic impact on housing and O3's quick outreach. For instance, as P3 shared, I found that O3's community activities increased through collaboration and partnership programs to maintain the programs' capacities during the pandemic. For instance, I found an increase of about 386% allocated to community partners providing services to individuals and families facing potential safety and welfare concerns. In agreement with Chen (2021), O3's ability to maintain programs' capacities during the pandemic depended on the organization's resiliency, including size and equity. Furthermore, Waerder et al. (2022) found that the collaboration of nonprofits with external organizations facilitates overcoming programs' resources, stability, and resource-based challenges.

Similarly, I used Theme 1's financial and program service data compared between 2019 and 2021 to verify the program's capacity information P4 shared. As P4 pointed out, I noted that O4's key program services involved unemployment assistance, with an emphasis on workforce development, childcare, and homelessness prevention support. For example, due to the increased demand by families for childcare payment support

through lost wages, O4's childcare costs increased by about 317% during the pandemic. Furthermore, homelessness prevention, shelter, and various health and welfare programs' costs increased by about 47%. Also, I noted that O4's programs' expenses for workforce development and other job re-entry programs increased by about 27% in 2021, after the pandemic's peak in 2020. Similar to O3, O4 obtained additional government funding to maintain program service capacities. For instance, I discovered an estimated 100% increase in both government funding and the corresponding program's expenses to support operational capacities during the economic downturn.

Furthermore, as P4 shared, I identified O4's 2-year government award of about \$56 million to develop housing programs per audit disclosure without any related expenses. Consistent with P4, I noted that the inability to find a housing expert explained the reasons for the lack of capacity for any related activities. Overall, similar to O3, I found that O4's size, equity, past surpluses, and operating reserves improved the programs' operational capacities during the pandemic. In agreement, Chen (2021) argued that nonprofits' organizational capacities and abilities or programs' resilience depend on factors such as equity, surplus, size, and commercial revenues. Additionally, Mitchell and Calabrese (2019) asserted that organizational capacities during economic downturns.

Correlation to the Literature

In addition to focusing on financial and human resource management to achieve organizational sustainability, evaluating program service capacity emerged as critical to assessing organizational sustainability. Kotsi et al. (2023) argued that evaluating program, administrative, and fundraising resource allocations are crucial determinants of expected organizational resilience, particularly during economic downturns. Bryan et al. (2021) concurred that program service evaluation is a key instrument for assessing the sustainability of an organization's program; however, the majority of small nonprofits lack the necessary organizational capacities.

Moreover, according to Kim and Mason (2020), the proportion of restricted and unrestricted funds from the government and donations, respectively, affects operational program capacities. For example, Prentice and Clerkin (2023) discovered that high government funding may reduce unrestricted donations, which inadvertently affects the operational capacity of the program, particularly during economic crises. Furthermore, Piatak and Pettijohn (2021a) discovered that nonprofits that accept initial risk in government funding, such as cost reimbursement, have more vulnerable program capacities during economic uncertainty. Additionally, Kniffin et al. (2021) proposed that collaborative program-resource management strategies, such as partnership outreach programs, enhance the operational capacities of programs during economic downturns. Waerder et al. (2022) discovered, for instance, that collaboration between nonprofits and external organizations facilitates overcoming program resource, stability, and expertisebased obstacles.

Correlation to the Conceptual Framework

Overall, Theme 3 also correlates to Burns' (1978) transformational leadership theory due to this framework's ability for leaders to inspire followers to achieve common goals. Theme 3's key alignments linking programs' capacities with transformational leadership include factors such as learning culture, outreach, and structural innovation to achieve organizational resilience. The key concepts of transformational leadership theory, which include idealized influences, inspirational motivation, intellectual simulations, and individualized esteem, enable leaders to achieve desired organizational change. Purwanto et al. (2023) proposed that transformational leadership influences organizational learning culture and structure, whereas organizational learning culture and structure significantly affect programs' innovation capacities. Additionally, Purwanto et al. emphasized that flexibility, openness, talent, strategic planning, size, and technology are all factors that affect transformational leaders' ability to achieve organizational capacities.

Theme 4: Maintain Internal Systems and Infrastructure

The fourth key theme that emerged from data analysis was that effective nonprofit leaders maintained internal systems and infrastructure to achieve financial sustainability. I observed that this study's participants linked internal systems primarily when referencing policies and procedures that relate to organizational resource management practices or processes. In referencing infrastructure, participants mostly referred to the resources available or needed to effectively maintain organizational resource management capacities. In this context, the *internal systems* also refer to the organizational systems or processes, and the *infrastructure* refers to the organizational resources or structures. I found that the internal systems and infrastructure, or *organizational systems* and *structures*, defined the basis of the key themes and the intermediary factors that emerged. Furthermore, I noted that all my participants, particularly P1, P2, and P4, underpinned the vital use of internal systems and infrastructure to effectively achieve organizational goals. Although P3 expressed similar opinions about the importance of internal systems and infrastructure, the other participants were more specific with the terminologies. For instance, P3 described the organizational DNA that enabled O3 to maintain organizational capacities without using the more generalized terminologies of "organizational culture or structure." Moreover, P1 and P2 expressed difficulties in effectively maintaining some internal systems and infrastructure due to their small organizational sizes and limited resources. Additionally, all participants, particularly P1, P2, and P3, emphasized the role or potential of collaborating or outsourcing some infrastructure to achieve organizational objectives and sustainability. Furthermore, I noted that the internal systems and infrastructure of O3 and O4 were more resilient due to their larger organizational capacities to maintain increased demand.

Participants' Responses and Thematic Outcome Analysis

P1 expressed that O1's organizational sustainability depends primarily on creating processes, procedures, and infrastructure, particularly around financial and operational resource management, to achieve organizational goals. Moreover, P1 highlighted that the type of primary funding source or contract agreement, such as restricted or restricted grants, impacts organizational systems and structures. For instance, P1 elaborated that restricted funds are mostly program-specific, such as cost reimbursement contracts, and may be spent only on that program. Additionally, P1 emphasized that various internally

generated unrestricted income streams, such as membership fees, fiscal sponsorships, and fundraising, improve organizational capacity building and sustainability. P1 shared that:

A lot of our funding is grants, and they're very specific. So, some are reimbursement based and that means they're tied to a specific activity, people, and, like, we have to spend the money, and then get reimbursed for the money. Others are tied to a very specific program. And so, I think the main strategy is really thinking about what we can do when it comes to unrestricted. But for us, you know, financial sustainability really comes from our ability, I think membership dues are part of that, like so our ability to consistently make the case that we are worth investing in as a membership association, then, fiscal sponsorship contracts, same thing, and then any sort of operational dollars. That provides that operational funding, if you will, that's not really restricted.

Furthermore, P1 emphasized that the most vital thing is to focus on improving internal capacity through a continuous learning culture to achieve successful organizational innovations and sustainability. However, P1 acknowledged that for small nonprofits, such as O1, it is hard to maintain internal capacity, which requires continuous innovations, especially during economic downturns. P1 articulated:

I think the biggest one is just internal capacity. So, I think it's just the capacity piece of being able to focus on nonprofit operations and strengthening what you're doing and being in continuous learning, that is hard when you're small. Thinking around sustainability for me comes down to really spending time creating procedures and processes, and infrastructure around operations and financials that are bigger than any one person. It's like right now I'm the kind of person who has the skills and doing all but when I leave somebody needs to, whoever is behind me, needs to be able to use this infrastructure versus building it.

Similar to Theme 1, P1 emphasized that small nonprofits may strengthen internal systems by outsourcing some administrative infrastructure to focus on strengthening internal capacities. P1 suggested that outsourcing some of the processes may free some time to focus on creating internal review tools to effectively administer internal systems and infrastructure. P1 shared, "I don't have like an HR department. I outsource it. I have a bookkeeper comes in. Then strengthening our internal processes around reviewing financial policies and procedures. So, we do the compliance internally."

Furthermore, P1 pointed out some key internal review tools nonprofits may develop or use to provide internal and external stakeholders with reliable compliance and oversight information. For instance, P1 suggested some assessment tools, such as dashboards, financial ratio templates, pie charts, and relationship mapping facilitators, as useful to strengthen internal processes. Additionally, P1 suggested that maintaining compliance through reliable internal systems may encourage some funders to exempt expensive full-scale audit requirements, particularly for small nonprofits. P1 stated that:

And so, how are we doing in terms of achieving our strategic goals that we set up looking forward? I think dashboards are really good tools. You have to create it and spend the time to do it. We probably don't need a full-scale audit anymore. We're not that big and they're getting more expensive. You know, in terms of financial sustainability, I'm like, I don't know if it makes sense for us to spend that much money on an audit, when we are not even required to do it by law, you know. We don't get federal dollars for that full huge audit. We have lots of templates that we use like cash flow template. Also, the organizational chart and the governors' chart might be helpful to you. Our strategic planning facilitator shared with us was a relationship mapping tool. To internally think about who are we working with? Should we be working with? Should we have partnerships?

And we're modifying that to suit like for membership outreach and other things. Additionally, Rottkamp (2021) argued that nonprofit leaders who do not have systems to adapt quickly through continuous learning and organizational innovation fail to survive economic shocks. Similarly, Jaskyte (2020) asserted that, compared to other key infrastructure innovations such as technology, organizational innovation is a crucial predictor of financial performance and sustainability.

P2 emphasized that O2's internal systems and infrastructure are developed mainly around prudent organizational finance management involving budget projections, monitoring, and adjustments to maintain organizational sustainability. I noted that P2 described the financial management procedures as critical, referencing spreadsheets as the primary tool for tightly tracking financial operations to make necessary adjustments. P2 shared that:

So, we do a lot of forecasting and so, that's, the monitoring, forecasting, and projecting processes and procedures, really important. Really have like a very detailed spreadsheet just to make sure that we're tracking everything because we don't want to over predict and get ourselves in trouble. Is just really tracking our, you know, the income that we expect to come in. We don't have any fee structure or payment due system where people pay us, like that's not how our nonprofit is. So, it's mostly goodwill donations. A lot of projecting, a lot of tracking of things, and then making adjustments.

Similar to Theme 1, P2 expressed the important role the board of directors plays in the financial management process, especially relating to discretionary expense decisions. P2 stated that "for benefits, so like our retirement benefit, that's a process or something that the board is discretionary on every year, whether we can do it or not."

Moreover, P2 highlighted some key innovative practices, such as revenue stream diversification and unrestricted operational fund development, to effectively maintain organizational sustainability. P2 explained that:

We've tried to always have anywhere between six to twelve different revenue streams. So, if one dried up, we weren't left in a pickle of the situation, and so we've really tried to diversify. Also, we've tried to increase unrestricted operational fund capacity.

Additionally, P2 pointed out that outsourcing some infrastructure to contract services, such as housekeeping, helped O2 maintain its organizational capacity during previous economic downturns. P2 articulated that, "sometimes it's cheaper to have contract employees or contract vendors than actual employees. So, we did that probably around 2008, 2009 and afterwards, when we had housekeeping staff, and it was just more affordable to just bring in cleaners."

Furthermore, P2 acknowledged that the impact of the pandemic required effective organizational change management through various innovations, including some restructuring, to maintain organizational sustainability. P2 shared that:

So through COVID, we made, we were able to make a lot of great adjustments. We're going through a rebrand, a restructuring, a strategic plan that is causing shifts in the work that we're doing. There's a lot of uncertainty. So, I mean it's a big change.

Jaskyte (2020) agreed that organizational innovation through effective change management is a significant predictor of financial performance and sustainability, particularly during economic crises. Furthermore, Kotsi et al. (2023) argued that organizational capacity building should include a strong program, administrative, and fundraising infrastructure to effectively maintain financial sustainability.

P3 narrated that the basis of O3's organizational structure is built around the organization's learning culture and history to respond quickly to emergency human crises. Furthermore, P3 shared that housing is at the core of O3's organizational systems and infrastructure development, with the capabilities to quickly adapt and reach out. Also, P3 underpinned the importance of organizational innovations to work with community partners to deliver core services, especially during human crises, to maintain organizational sustainability. P3 articulated that:

We've always been, or our history and our reputation is really being able to be nimble and adjust as things change, and to respond to the external conditions. So, you know, we're a basic needs organization with housing at our core. The organization was created to handle, to work with people during crisis. So, I think that's kind of in our DNA is to be able to respond and, kind of roll up our sleeves and do our services, and work with other community partners and make sure that we're able to be there and be responsive. So, it's part of the strategic plan in our DNA, it is mostly long-term planning. And what we learned, the team that is with me now, our Chief Operating Officer and our CFO, as we know that things are going to start to constrict with the end of the COVID-19 pandemic, started strategic planning, and just learning from what we experienced.

As a human service and employee-driven nonprofit, P3 expressed the key role innovative staffing strategies play, especially with nontraditional employees, to achieve organizational sustainability. P3 explained further that:

We're also getting creative with our staffing approaches. I think that we learned that it was great to have, you know, people coming on board and kind of that were nontraditional but that, in order for this to really be successful, that we needed to invest in the training and the onboarding processes.

Additionally, P3 highlighted the impacts of financing types, including restricted, unrestricted, and overall compositions of governmental and private funds, on organizational structures and sustainability. Particularly, P3 elaborated that most of the government funding is offered as restricted for specific purposes, requiring continuous organizational innovations to maintain organizational sustainability. For instance, P3 shared that most of O3's funds are government-restricted contracts specific to housing programs, and some are composed of private and foundational funds. P3 stated: So, our revenue composition is, I would say, it's about 80%, eighty to 85% government. We do have some private contracts and then we get Foundation and private donor support. The majority of the income we earn is restricted for a purpose. Only a small portion of our money is unrestricted, but given our history and the services we offer, the majority of it is in the form of contracts that state, "We will give you this contract, and you will provide this service." So, it's under a structure that's called cost reimbursement. Therefore, in order to draw down on a contract, we must have the cost as opposed to a fee for service, where you provide the service and are paid at a set rate. As a result, those are frequently opportunities for a nonprofit to be able to gain additional income, whereas in a cost reimbursement, they are essentially just covering their costs.

Furthermore, P3 elaborated that payment terms and conditions, such as cost reimbursement or performance-based agreements, may require organizational changes to maintain organizational sustainability. For example, P3 described that as the pandemic's contracts decreased, O3's leadership team started a strategic plan through restructuring to readjust and reduce costs. P3 articulated that:

What happened the last time was that we waited too long, so really having the foresight to, identify areas that we can reduce expenses quickly and then making those you know, not wringing your hands and waiting, then make those changes quickly. Because the longer you wait, the more of a hole you get yourself into. And the strategy that we employed at that point was, we went through a restructuring due to the loss of several contracts.

Piatak and Pettijohn (2021a) asserted that nonprofits should assess the potential risk and relationship implications of funding agreements on organizational structure and sustainability before acceptance or implementation. Additionally, Purwanto (2023) proposed that organizational learning culture, innovations, strategic planning, adaptability, and infrastructure have significant impacts on organizational management capacities and sustainability.

P4 emphasized that strong internal systems and infrastructure, particularly continuous organizational innovations and change management capacities, provide the foundation for O4's organizational sustainability. According to P4, O4's infrastructure capacities include finance, resource development and planning, IT, and legal departments' weekly meetings for organizational sustainability discussions. Similar to O3, P4 shared that O4's infrastructure conversations are focused on strategic planning and finding innovative ways to maintain critical staffing positions and sustain organizational capacities. P4 shared that:

So, in general, I think that what we want to do as an agency is maintain our infrastructure, you know, to make sure that we have enough resources to sustain, our financial department, which is critical, our resource development in planning, because we need to always be looking at opportunities, and then obviously IT, financial, if I mentioned it, and legal. So, we have this group that we meet with every Tuesday, and we're always discussing external situations, of course, internal situations, and so the strategy of course is to maintain that synergy to make sure we don't lose staff during tough times.

Moreover, P4 emphasized the key role the board of directors plays in the organizational structure, particularly in fiscal oversight, contracts, and investment matters. P4 shared that, "we discuss with our board monthly projects, what we're working on, and contracts" updates, cost of potential investments, then, we discuss about what the return would be, and how we measure each one including using financial ratios."

Consistent with all my participants, P4 also emphasized that the financing type, particularly government funding contract agreements, is critical to the organizational structure and sustainability. For example, P4 shared that O4's contract agreements include cost-reimbursements and performance-based agreements, both requiring substantial infrastructural resources to meet desired outcomes before payments. P4 shared:

It's like, 50% of our funding is cost reimbursement, and 50% is based on your performance. You get paid when somebody does this. So, in actuality, I think it's next week, we're going to probably have a meeting to discuss one of the divisions that's affected by poor performance. But then, we have HR in there, planning, operations, the CEO, finance. So, all of us, along with the operations that are feeling the pain, we're all going to talk about, what are the possibilities? Let's talk about options, and why is one organization doing fine, and we're not, kind of things.

Moreover, P4 also expressed the need for learning culture and the ability to adapt to organizational changes in maintaining organizational sustainability, particularly during external economic uncertainties. P4 stated that:

You know it's a bit, it's about shifting gears. So, if we have a plan in place and we have to shift gears again, we discuss it as a group. And we discuss who it's going to affect and how that will trickle down. Like with any change. So, it's kind of more like a change model. What changes need to happen, and then just kind of follow it through, how is that going to affect people? How's it going to affect their work?

Bagga et al. (2023) found that the pandemic's impact revealed a positive and significant correlation between organizational adaptive change management culture and organizational resilience. Additionally, Kotsi et al. (2023) agreed that organizational infrastructure capacities, including program, administrative, and financial management resources, determine organizational resiliency, especially during economic downturns. *Organizational Records Analysis and Methodological Triangulation*

Overall, the internal systems and infrastructure, as I noted from the participants' responses, formed the basis of the organizations' themes and mediating factors identified. Using data analysis from the previous themes and the documentation obtained for Theme 4, I confirmed through methodological triangulation the participants' information shared. I compared the organizational best practices regarding policies and procedures reported in the audited financials and resource capacity data using the expense-allocation analysis approach. I analyzed the organizations' administrative and operational resource capacities involving, particularly, capacity building, fundraising, program, and human resource expenses between 2019 and 2021.

Consistent with P1's information shared, using organizational data available, I validated O1's internal systems and infrastructure information, particularly the innovative strategies to maintain organizational sustainability. Foremost, I confirmed that O1's organizational systems focused on continuous innovations, including exploring, adding, or improving organizational processes and new resources to maintain organizational sustainability. For instance, as P1 shared, I identified new partnership programs and cost reallocations, particularly relating to collaborations with nonprofits to minimize the pandemic's financial hardships. Some of O1's innovative collaborative approaches included various organizational changes and infrastructural resources to provide partners with emergency housing and financial education technical assistance. Consistently, the programs' operational expenditures increased by about 20%, technical assistance to nonprofit partners increased by about 30%, and administrative costs decreased by almost 75%.

Moreover, I found limited resources allocated to O1's capacity-building infrastructure to support the organizational learning culture, innovations, and strategic planning processes to maintain organizational sustainability. Nonetheless, I observed that O1's organizational culture for continuous learning, innovations, and collaborations, as P1 expressed, facilitated maintaining organizational sustainability. For instance, with limited resources, O1 adapted quickly to virtual technology to conduct various activities, including fundraising, training, and internal meetings, to maintain organizational sustainability. In agreement, Bryan et al. (2021) asserted the vital role of learning culture in building organizational change capacity to achieve or maintain organizational sustainability. Additionally, Kniffin et al. (2021) argued that collaborative program resource capacities, such as partnership programs' infrastructural resources, support organizational resilience during economic crises.

Similarly, using organizational data and documentation obtained, I validated the reliability of O2's internal systems and infrastructure information shared by P2. Evaluating O2's organizational records and utilizing a similar program-related expense analysis approach, I confirmed the organizational systems and resources that enabled organizational sustainability. I found that O2's systems and infrastructure are focused on fiscal discipline, particularly budget projections, tight monitoring, and quick adjustments to maintain organizational sustainability. Additionally, as P2 shared, I observed fluctuations in the administrative and program allocations based on continuous monitoring and adjustments due to the unpredictable incomes during the pandemic. For instance, overall, all programs declined; however, at the peak of the pandemic, familyrelated services rose to about 22% before returning to previous levels. Also, as P2 shared, I observed salary-related expenses increasing by about 19% to accommodate rising costs before being readjusted to previous levels through various administrative and program adjustments. Additionally, I noted that the loss of donations and the PPP fund requirements impacted O2's organizational restructuring after the adaptations to maintain organizational sustainability.

Furthermore, I found a lack of resources allocated to organizational capacity building and limited unrestricted operational funds affected O2's organizational infrastructure to maintain organizational sustainability. Also, I found that the deep understanding of funding and allocation types by O2's leaders significantly affected organizational fiscal discipline and sustainability during the pandemic. For instance, due to unrestricted funding constraints, O2 went through organizational restructuring impacted by funding and allocation limitations, including a restricted dental fund's feasibility assessment. Amble (2023) agreed that fiscal responsibility plays a key role in an organization's foundation to build organizational resilience against external economic uncertainties. Moreover, Prentice and Clerkin (2023) underpinned the importance of reviewing the impacts of financing acquisition agreements to effectively maintain organizational sustainability during economic crises.

Applying a similar data analysis approach used for O1 and O2, I confirmed O3's organizational systems and infrastructure information shared by P3. I found that the organizational culture and infrastructural capacities built to swiftly provide interventions during human crises enabled O3 to maintain organizational sustainability. For instance, as P3 described, I found that O3's program-related expenses rose abruptly by an estimated 530% in 2020, at the peak of the pandemic. As P3 explained, the sharp demands for core services caused by the pandemic required an urgent need to quickly increase organizational resources to maintain programs' infrastructural capacities. Particularly, O3's government-funded housing and homelessness services increased sharply by an estimated 3312%, accounting for approximately 81% of total programs' expenses, from about 14% previously. Further, I observed that the steep increase in individual and family housing services confirmed P3's report of the pandemic's severe economic impact on homelessness prevention.

Furthermore, I found that O3's community outreach activities increased through collaborations and partnerships to help maintain organizational capacities and sustainability during the pandemic. For example, I observed an approximately 386% increase in funding allocated to community partners who provide shelter to people facing potential safety and welfare concerns, including domestic violence victims. Additionally, I noted that the funding arrangements, particularly the governmental funds' payment terms and conditions, contributed to some of O3's organizational changes to maintain operational capabilities. For instance, as P3 shared, because cost reimbursements required fronting initial costs and were restricted to specific programs, expenses were directly allocated as O3's operational costs. However, I noted that O3's performance-based costs, without proof of upfront cost requirements, were subcontracted through partnerships and, accordingly, recorded under contract services. Piatak and Pettijohn (2021a) emphasized that differences in government funding agreements significantly affect organizational structures and change management capacities to maintain organizational sustainability. Furthermore, Waerder et al. (2021) found that nonprofits' collaboration with partner organizations facilitates overcoming organizational scarce resources and change management limitations to achieve financial sustainability.

Similar to the data analysis approach I used for all my organizations (O1, O2, and O3), I verified O4's internal systems and infrastructure responses P4 provided. I confirmed that O4's internal systems and infrastructure were developed mainly around organizational innovations and resource-based capabilities, particularly staffing, to provide unemployment-related assistance. Also, I noted that the flexibility of

management to shift gears through strategic planning and adjustments improved O4's internal systems and infrastructure to maintain organizational sustainability. For instance, O4's management quickly allocated more resources to childcare, by about 317%, due to the increased demand by families for support during the pandemic. Further, I found that management allocated about 47% more resources to support people facing housing, health, and various potential risks due to the pandemic. Additionally, I observed that workforce development resources rose by an estimated 27% to support job re-entry programs just as the pandemic was contained in 2021. By swiftly adjusting limited resources to critical need allocations, management enhanced O4's internal systems and infrastructure capacities to provide core services and maintain organizational sustainability.

Furthermore, I verified, based on various policy and procedure disclosures available, the active role of O4's executive board in the strategic planning and fiscal decision-making processes. Similarly, I noted that the funding agreements, especially the governmental processes, impacted O4's operational infrastructure through some of the organizational resource adjustments to maintain organizational sustainability. Also, I found that, similar to O3, O4's organizational size, investment equity, and operating reserves enhanced the organizational capacities during the pandemic. Bagga et al. (2023) agreed that organizational innovations and learning culture can significantly impact the organizational change management capacity to achieve organizational sustainability during uncertainties. Additionally, Kotsi et al. (2023) argued that organizational infrastructure, such as program, administrative, and fundraising capacities, plays a central role in surviving during economic downturns.

Correlation to the Literature

The internal systems and infrastructure form the organizational foundation, which involves all three emerged topics, including the financial, human, and program resources' management capacities. In summary, the internal systems and infrastructure provide the basis for organizations to effectively maintain organizational sustainability, particularly during economic downturns. Some key factors that significantly impacted organizational systems and structures included (a) change management, (b) organizational culture, (c) funding capacity and agreement types, and (d) outreach and partnerships.

Some researchers asserted that change management systems and infrastructure are critical to maintaining organizational sustainability, particularly during economic crises (Bryan et al., 2021; Purwanto, 2023). Furthermore, Rottkamp (2021) emphasized the important roles strategic planning and management systems' infrastructure play in change management to achieve sustainable organizational goals and objectives. Additionally, Bagga et al. (2023) and Jaskyte (2020) argued that organizational systems and infrastructure capacities depend on organizational culture, especially continuous learning and innovations, to achieve organizational sustainability. Also, Amble (2023) found that fiscal discipline, particularly involving the executive board's oversight, is critical to maintaining effective organizational resource management processes and infrastructure.

Moreover, Chen (2021) proposed that maintaining organizational systems and infrastructure involves building sufficient funding capacities, such as operating funds, equity, and reserves, to weather economic uncertainties. Additionally, Piatak and Pettijohn (2021a) asserted that funding agreements, such as cost reimbursement and performance-based funding types, significantly impact organizational systems, structures, and sustainability. Furthermore, Prentice and Clerkin (2023) argued that donation types, such as restricted or unrestricted operating fund donations, can considerably affect organizational systems and infrastructure in maintaining organizational sustainability. Prentice and Clerkin, for instance, found that a substantial government financing structure lowers unrestricted donations, which indirectly undermines the organization's operational infrastructure, particularly during economic downturns.

Piatak and Pettijohn (2021a) argued that nonprofits that accept initial risks in funding, such as fronting initial costs, are more susceptible to infrastructural failure amidst economic instability. Moreover, Kniffin et al. (2021) suggested that collaborative organizational resource management, such as outreach partnerships or infrastructure outsourcing, can improve organizational sustainability during economic downturns. Additionally, Waerder et al. (2022) found that collaborative organizational management systems, such as community outreach partnerships, facilitate overcoming resource-based obstacles to maintain organizational sustainability.

Correlation to the Conceptual Framework

Theme 4 relates to Burns' (1978) transformational leadership theory because some key characteristics align with this framework's capacity to encourage followers to attain common goals. Some key characteristics that align with transformational leadership's capabilities include change management and organizational culture, such as learning, innovations, and outreach, to achieve organizational sustainability. The key transformational leadership concepts, especially idealized influences and inspirational motivation, allow leaders to impact organizational culture and change management to achieve common goals.

Purwanto et al. (2023) posited that transformational leadership impacts organizational learning culture and structure, which significantly affects innovative changes to maintain organizational sustainability. Furthermore, Purwanto et al. suggested that factors such as flexibility, strategic planning, and size influence transformational leaders' ability to achieve common goals. Also, using organizational culture as a mediating role through virtual teams, Bagga et al. (2023) found a strong correlation between transformational leadership and management change systems and structures. Finally, Waerder et al. (2022) found that organizational systems involving collaborative outreach, which relate to transformational leadership's relationshipinfluential characteristics, are vital to achieving organizational sustainability goals.

Applications to Professional Practice

Based on this study's findings, I found effective strategies some nonprofit business leaders use to maintain financial sustainability during economic downturns. I added to the existing literature the financial sustainability strategies of nonprofits with this research study's insights and findings, particularly during external economic shocks. Four main themes emerged from the central research question using the interviews with participants, NVivo 14 software, Microsoft Excel spreadsheets, and the documentation of the organization. These themes are (a) oversights and operational funding, (b) human resources, (c) program services, and (d) internal systems and infrastructure.

The participants of this study shared ways nonprofit business leaders could increase internal systems' infrastructure, administration, and management resource capacities to maintain financial sustainability. The findings may be applicable to nonprofit organizations seeking to implement effective financial sustainability strategies to ensure organizational long-term resiliency, especially during economic downturns. Nonprofit leaders can learn strategies, particularly organizational capacity-building systems and infrastructure, to enhance financial, human, and program-service resource management for financial sustainability. Specifically, financial sustainability strategies are crucial for nonprofits' viability to continue delivering organizational mission services effectively, irrespective of external economic circumstances (Cantele & Zardini, 2020). Leaders of most sustainable nonprofits continuously seek funding and partnership opportunities to increase resources to maintain a sustainable organization, particularly during economic downturns (Peng et al., 2020a).

Moreover, by improving some key intermediary factors, such as organizational innovations and strategic planning, nonprofit leaders can strengthen internal systems and infrastructure to maintain organizational sustainability. For instance, nonprofit leaders may incorporate new technologies, such as Zoom, to facilitate operational demands and staff wellness, especially during economic crises, such as COVID-19. Some other important intermediary factors interrelated to successful strategies leaders should consider include communication, change management, organizational culture, trust in management, and unrestricted funding to enhance organizational sustainability. Furthermore, leaders may apply some of the conceptual framework characteristics of transformational leadership, particularly the ability to inspire and motivate followers to achieve organizational goals.

Implications for Social Change

This study's results, recommendations, and conclusions could act as a catalyst for constructive societal change due to the critical roles nonprofits play in serving communities. Due to lack of effective financial sustainability strategies and limited funding opportunities, many nonprofits struggle to maintain or expand their organizational performance and resource capacity-building (Piatak & Pettijohn, 2021b). Sroufe and Gopalakrishna-Remani (2019) argued that the financial sustainability of a nonprofit organization is vital to its capacity to continuously provide critical societal services. The purpose of this study was to research strategies that some nonprofit leaders have successfully implemented to maintain financial sustainability, particularly during economic crises. The financial strategies the nonprofit leaders successfully applied in this study have the potential to enhance many nonprofits' organizational sustainability to serve their community citizens and positively affect social change. Some researchers argue that achieving nonprofits' financial sustainability through effective management strategies by maintaining administration, human, and program resources positively impacts social change in community development (Searing et al., 2021).

Moreover, nonprofits' policy advocacy groups may apply this study's results to promote awareness of the need for more resources toward financial sustainability capacity-building and positive social impact. Bublitz et al. (2021) suggested that providing resource support to youth social enterprises could positively impact the development of ecosystems to empower youth social change agents. Additionally, nonprofit policy researchers may use the study's findings to highlight the limited research literature and resources available for more support regarding nonprofits' financial sustainability studies. For instance, social service nonprofits and stakeholders advocate for favorable financial sustainability policies that help explore capacity-building strategies to improve positive impact on community development (Cortis & Lee, 2019). Furthermore, advocating for more unrestricted funding from policymakers, such as adequate operational grants in performance-based contracts, may positively impact nonprofits' performance in their communities.

Additionally, the findings may inspire human resource policy stakeholders to ensure socially responsible labor practices that enhance overall positive impact on people's wellbeing and sustainable communities (Sorribes et al., 2021). Furthermore, building effective fiscal oversight capacity may not only improve fiscal discipline and compliance but could also increase public trust for potential collaboration and funding opportunities. Particularly with strong internal systems and fiscal infrastructure, nonprofits may encourage more business participation in corporate social responsibility initiatives and opportunities for societal benefits (Maktoufi et al., 2020).

By improving intermediary factors such as communication, change management, strategic planning, learning culture, innovations, and outreach partnerships, leaders can positively impact organizational sustainability and societal benefits. For instance, nonprofits can apply various funding strategies to pursue additional unrestricted revenues, including fundraising, membership fees, and sponsorship opportunities, to increase societal impacts. By increasing unrestricted funds, nonprofits could become less reliant on public funding, which potentially allows governments' limited resources to support other critical public services (Cheng & Yang, 2019). Furthermore, this research study may encourage nonprofit leaders, particularly small nonprofits with limited resources, to seek strategic collaborations and partnerships to leverage scarce organizational resources, as Cortis and Lee (2019) recommended. For example, through collaborative approaches, such as outsourcing some program services and administrative infrastructure, nonprofit leaders could focus on strengthening organizational capacities and societal impacts (Peng et al., 2020a).

Recommendations for Action

Nonprofit business leaders should carefully examine the findings of this study and consider evaluating the strategies used to maintain financial sustainability during economic downturns. Furthermore, nonprofit policy advocates and other influential stakeholders may find the strategies of this study important in shaping policies that address nonprofits' long-term sustainability challenges. Based on the four key themes that emerged and other intermediary factors, I suggest the following recommendations for action, to effectively maintain financial sustainability, particularly during economic crises:

 Nonprofit leaders should ensure enough capacity-building management resources are available to maintain organizational sustainability. In this study, I found from data analysis that nonprofits, especially small organizations, are less resilient to economic crises due to limited capacity-building resources. For instance, nonprofit leaders should ensure enough capacity-building management resources are included in program contracts, before agreeing, to achieve organizational sustainability. The capacity-building process requires resources to create, implement, and maintain organizational systems and infrastructure, including administration capacity, to effectively deliver societal services (Chen, 2021). Particularly, nonprofit leaders should assess the internal resources available to support capacity-building for fundraising, strategic planning, change management, partnerships, and innovations to maintain organizational sustainability (Searing et al., 2021). Based on this study's findings, successful nonprofits implement endowments and long-term investments as contingency plans to weather economic storms. Furthermore, vulnerable nonprofits, usually new and small community organizations, should avoid funding agreements with cash or in-kind matching requirements to mitigate further administrative constraints.

2. Nonprofit leaders should create strong but easy-to-follow policies and procedures that ensure all staff can apply effectively to perform their duties and responsibilities. The key policies and procedures should include administration, financial, personnel, and operational guidelines to effectively manage resources to maintain financial sustainability, particularly during economic downturns. Additionally, leaders should provide continuous personal and professional training and development opportunities for staff to improve their skills and understanding of organizational policies and processes. By providing support opportunities, staff will improve job performance, trust in management, wellness, and long-term employment commitment due to a better understanding of organizational duties and responsibilities (Soto et al., 2021). Additionally, leaders should invest in staff onboarding training processes by ensuring strong human resource management infrastructure to effectively enhance employees' job performance and satisfaction.

- 3. Nonprofit leaders should seek unrestricted fundraising opportunities and ensure that program service contracts include adequate unrestricted funding to meet needed capacity-building and management resources. Based on this study's findings, the four nonprofits lacked enough capacity-building resources, due to limited unrestricted funding, to optimize their societal mission obligations, as recommended by Prentices and Clerkin (2023). Some sources of unrestricted revenues nonprofit leaders should consider include membership fees, fundraising campaign events, crowdfunding, social enterprises like Goodwill stores, and fiscal sponsorship programs.
- 4. Nonprofit leaders, especially in new and small organizations, should reach out and leverage strategic partnerships with community partners that align with their missions' goals and objectives. Some key strategic partnerships that nonprofit leaders should consider include program collaborations,

infrastructure outsourcing, CSR initiatives, and fiscal sponsorships. Nonprofit leaders should review contracts lacking adequate internal capacities to operate effectively and find collaborative partners with efficient infrastructure to minimize operational and overhead costs (Trejo-Pech et al., 2023).

5. Nonprofit leaders and key stakeholders, including policy advocates, policymakers, research and training institutions, regulators, and the mainstream media, should support sustainability public policies. This study's findings underscore the importance of adequately investing in nonprofits' sustainability public policy initiatives to enhance capacity-building resources for organizational longevity and resilience. Some researchers argue that due to limited sustainability studies and innovations, nonprofits are still using traditional philanthropy regulations and practices that are no longer effective (Mitchell & Calabrese, 2019). Furthermore, Mitchell and Calabrese (2019) emphasized that nonprofits are mostly assessed using for-profits' financial profitability studies due to limited foundational financial sustainability models warranting needed public policy resources.

I will provide a 1–2-page summary of this study's findings to every participant. Furthermore, I intend to use various online and traditional channels to disseminate the study's results to reach a wider audience for potential action on the recommendations. I plan to use communication media including a dedicated discussion website, social media, and virtual and in-person events. Additionally, I plan to disseminate this research study on the ProQuest database of dissertations and theses to expand its readership. Furthermore, I intend to present a concise copy of this study to an academic journal for evaluation and possible dissemination.

Recommendations for Further Research

The purpose of this qualitative multicase study was to explore the strategies that some nonprofit business leaders use to maintain financial sustainability during economic downturns. This study's results are constrained in their extent, thus necessitating additional research to explore other strategies that nonprofit leaders could use to maintain financial sustainability during economic downturns. Based on this study's findings, I recommend the following actions for further research:

- The target population consisted of four business leaders from four different 501(c)(3) nonprofits in the State of Wisconsin with successful strategies to maintain financial sustainability during economic downturns, allowing them to survive the Great Recession of 2008–2009. Future research should be extended outside of the State of Wisconsin. I recommend replications in other geographic regions because of my limited research location scope. I conducted this study within urban environments, and recommend future research in different or similar environments, locally and internationally. Enriching the study's findings through further research in different situations could enhance generalization and help other nonprofits find further strategies for maintaining organizational longevity and sustainability.
- 2. Recommendations for future research should consider further limitations of this study. The limitations of this study involved using a small sample size,

consisting of four nonprofit leaders. I conducted the study at four nonprofit organizations located in the State of Wisconsin, which restricted the generalizability of the study findings. Researchers conducting similar research studies in the future should consider increasing the sample size.

- Performing similar research studies involving different types of business leaders, including for-profits, should enable prospective researchers to gather rich data related to strategies used to maintain financial sustainability during economic downturns.
- 4. I recommend future studies include the perspectives of employees, board members, and other related stakeholders or focus groups to enhance the findings' reliability. Future research studies should specifically incorporate personnel working under the guidance of business leaders to gain diverse insights regarding the strategies used to maintain financial sustainability, especially during economic crises.
- 5. Researching with a wide range of nonprofit leaders from different sectors or industries is highly likely to result in valuable insights through further studies. Understanding various key industries or sectors, such as arts, humanity, environment, and other social causes, will enhance future findings' reliability and validity.
- 6. Future research should involve using quantitative or mixed-methods research methodologies to examine the relationship between strategies for maintaining the financial sustainability of nonprofit organizations during economic

downturns and other variables, such as (a) fiscal oversights and operational fundings, (b) human resources, (c) operational capacities of program services, and (d) internal systems and infrastructure. Researchers conducting longitudinal studies in the future to examine these variables could provide business leaders with new statistical data that may help with the strategies used to maintain financial sustainability during economic downturns.

7. Lastly, I suggest further studies by neutral third-party researchers with volunteering nonprofit leaders willing to share information without reservations to create an enriched financial sustainability database to minimize potential biases and opaque limitations. Although the IRS's audit disclosure requirements were tightened after the Great Recession (2008-09) through the Sarbanes-Oxley Act (Saxton & Neely, 2019), and included some nonprofits, there are still limitations. For instance, some critical financial and strategic management information may be missing due to exemptions such as incomeeligibility threshold, business type, or size.

Reflections

My doctoral journey has been a once-in-a-lifetime experience that has challenged me personally, academically, and professionally to overcome various unpredictable barriers and obstacles. Personally, it was sometimes an emotionally, psychologically, financially exhausting, and lonely ride due to the losses of some close relationships through disconnects, passings, and time constraints. I used self-help and personal development resources, such as motivational success stories and the study's possible social impact, to encourage myself during down times. Academically, my challenges included time management, study-life balance, literature research, reviews, synopses, and maintaining scholarly writings, to meet the high doctoral study's expectations.

Moreover, it was sometimes challenging to separate personal issues from the academic process to avoid interferences or negative influences on interpersonal relationships. For instance, to avoid personal biases from influencing my research, I practiced reflexivity by keeping a reflective journal before my interviews with participants. Furthermore, I learned to distance myself sometimes and see the academic process from a third party's viewpoint to remain as focused and objective as possible. The participants in this research study were cooperative, confident, and open to sharing their perspectives due to prior rapport and their sincere beliefs in the potential impact of the research findings.

Finally, through the doctoral process, I have developed or improved my professional skills, such as researching, interacting effectively with others, and writing for scholarly purposes. Additionally, the doctoral process has increased my confidence in participating in professional discussions on topics relating to nonprofits' sustainability strategies and public policies. Overall, the doctoral journey has been challenging; nonetheless, it also helped me develop the skills needed to impact positively as a future social change agent. I reaffirmed my long-held belief that life is full of many unpredictable obstacles, but with determination and perseverance, it is possible to overcome them.

Conclusion

Most nonprofits heavily depend on external funding sources, including the government and philanthropic groups, and are vulnerable to financial instability and revenue decline during economic downturns (Piatak & Pettijohn, 2021b). Furthermore, some nonprofit leaders experience significant financial strain during economic downturns due to a lack of strategies to ensure long-term financial sustainability (Piatak & Pettijohn, 2021b). Based on Lin and Wang's (2016) study, Piatak & Pettijohn (2021b) noted that 40% of nonprofit leaders faced financial sustainability difficulties during the Great Recession (2008–2009).

The purpose of this qualitative multiple case research was to explore strategies that some nonprofit business leaders employ to maintain financial sustainability during economic downturns. The primary research question was, What strategies do some nonprofit business leaders use to maintain financial sustainability during economic downturns? I conducted semistructured interviews with four participants in Wisconsin through Zoom and reviewed organizational documents and artifacts to gather this study's data from various sources. Four key themes that emerged from the data analysis included (a) fiscal oversights and operational fundings, (b) human resources, (c) operational capacities of program services, and (d) internal systems and infrastructure.

This study's participants shared strategies nonprofit leaders can use to enhance the internal processes, infrastructure, administration, and management resources to ensure long-term financial sustainability. Furthermore, based on the research findings, nonprofit leaders should pay attention to key intermediary factors that impact management resource

capacity-building to maintain organizational sustainability. Some key factors nonprofit leaders should enhance for effective capacity-building include strategic planning, organizational culture and leadership, innovations, change management, communication, and strategic partnerships.

Furthermore, applying the financial strategies the nonprofit leaders effectively used in this study can improve other nonprofits' capability and sustainability to serve their community citizens. Additionally, nonprofit key stakeholders, including policy advocates, researchers, and policymakers may use this study's findings to shape the direction of nonprofits' sustainability capacity-building policies. Lastly, nonprofit scholars and practitioners may find the gaps and limitations in this study critical to further expand the knowledge base to enrich future financial sustainability strategies.

References

Ab Samad, N. H., & Ahmad, N. H. (2022). Addressing resource constraint issues: Unpacking the strategies for sustainability of nonprofit organizations. *Asia-Pacific Management Accounting Journal*, *17*(1), 37–63.

https://doi.org/10.24191/apmaj.v17i1-02

- Aboramadan, M., & Kundi, Y. M. (2020). Does transformational leadership better predict work-related outcomes than transactional leadership in the NPO context?
 Evidence from Italy. *VOLUNTAS: International Journal of Voluntary and Nonprofit Organizations*, 31(6), 1254–1267. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11266-020-00278-7</u>
- Abutabenjeh, S. (2018). Clarification of research design, research methods, and research methodology: A guide for public administration researchers and practitioners. *Teaching Public Administration*, 36, 237–258.

https://doi.org/10.1177/0144739418775787

Adashi, E. Y., Walters, L. B., & Menikoff, J. A. (2018). The Belmont Report at 40: Reckoning with time. *American Journal of Public Health*, 108(10), 1345–1348. <u>https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2018.304580</u>

Adu, P. (2019). A step-by-step guide to qualitative data coding. Routledge.

Aguilar Solano, M. (2020). Triangulation and trustworthiness: Advancing research on public service interpreting through qualitative case study methodologies. *FITISPos International Journal*, 7(1), 31–52. <u>https://doi.org/10.37536/fitispos-ij</u>

- Alam, M. K. (2020). A systematic qualitative case study: Questions, data collection, NVivo analysis and saturation. *Qualitative Research in Organizations and Management: An International Journal 16*(1), 1–31.
 <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/QROM-09-2019-1825</u>
- Alamri, W. A. (2019). Effectiveness of qualitative research methods: Interviews and diaries. *International Journal of English and Cultural Studies*, 2(1), 65–70. <u>https://doi.org/10.11114/ijecs.v2i1.4302</u>
- Almas, S., Chacón-Fuertes, F., & Pérez-Muñoz, A. (2020). Direct and indirect effects of transformational leadership on volunteers' intention to remain at non-profit organizations. *Psychosocial Intervention*, 29(3), 125–132.

https://doi.org/10.5093/pi2020a17

- Almeida, F. (2018). Strategies for performing a mixed methods study. *European Journal* of Education Studies, 5, 137–151. <u>https://doi.org/10.5281/zenedo.1406214</u>
- Alpi, K. M., & Evans, J. J. (2019). Distinguishing case study as a research method from case reports as a publication type. *Journal of the Medical Library Association: JMLA*, 107(1), 1–5. <u>https://doi.org/10.5195/jmla.2019.615</u>
- Alshehhi, A., Nobanee, H., & Khare, N. (2018). The impact of sustainability practices on corporate financial performance: Literature trends and future research potential. *Sustainability*, *10*(2), 494–518. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/su10020494</u>
- Al Khajeh, E. H. (2018). Impact of leadership styles on organizational performance. Journal of Human Resources Management Research, 2018, 1–10. <u>https://doi.org/10.5171/2018.687849</u>

 Amble, R. (2023). An investigation into the efficacy of nonprofit organizations. Open Journal of Business and Management, 11(3), 1130–1157.
 https://doi.org/10.4236/ojbm.2023.113064

<u>mapor, donoigrion 200 ojom 202011200 i</u>

Ames, H., Glenton, C., & Lewin, S. (2019). Purposive sampling in a qualitative evidence synthesis: A worked example from a synthesis on parental perceptions of vaccination communication. *BMC Medical Research Methodology*, *19*(1), 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12874-019-0665-4

- Amin, M. E. K., Nørgaard, L. S., Cavaco, A. M., Witry, M. J., Hillman, L., Cernasev, A., & Desselle, S. P. (2020). Establishing trustworthiness and authenticity in qualitative pharmacy research. *Research in Social and Administrative Pharmacy*, *16*(10), 1472–1482. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sapharm.2020.02.005</u>
- Andersen, J. A. (2018). Servant leadership and transformational leadership: From comparisons to farewells. *Leadership & Organization Development Journal*, 39(6), 762–774. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/LODJ-01-2018-0053</u>
- Andersson, F. O., & Neely, D. G. (2019). Bringing fiscal sponsor activity to light. *Nonprofit Policy Forum*, *10*(1), 1–5. <u>https://doi.org/10.1515/npf-2019-0021</u>
- Ang, S. Y., Uthaman, T., Ayre, T. C., Lim, S. H., & Lopez, V. (2019). A photovoice study on nurses' perceptions and experience of resiliency. *Journal of Nursing Management*, 27(2), 414–422. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/jonm.12702</u>
- Aqil, R., & Memon, S. B. (2020). The exit interview in Pakistan's IT and banking industries mere formality or catalyst for change? *Global Business and Organizational Excellence*, 39(2), 62–70. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/joe.21986</u>

- Arroyo, M. H., & Landa, S. U. (2019). Evaluability assessment of a community development leisure program in Spain. *Evaluation and Program Planning*, 72, 219–226. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.evalprogplan.2018.10.014</u>
- Awor, P., Nabiryo, M., & Manderson, L. (2020). Innovations in maternal and child health: Case studies from Uganda. *Infectious Diseases of Poverty*, 9(1), 1–8. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s40249-020-00651-0</u>
- Babchuk, W. A. (2019). Fundamentals of qualitative analysis in family medicine. *Family Medicine and Community Health*, 7(2), 1–10. <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/fmch-2018-</u>000040
- Báez, J. C., Galanis, R., & Magill, M. (2020). When the right measure doesn't exist: A novel motivational interviewing tool for community programs. *Child & Adolescent Social Work Journal*, 37(2), 195–205. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10560-020-00650-y</u>
- Bagga, S. K., Gera, S., & Haque, S. N. (2023). The mediating role of organizational culture: Transformational leadership and change management in virtual teams. *Asia Pacific Management Review*, 28(2), 120–131. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apmrv.2022.07.003</u>
- Bass, B. M. (1985). Leadership and performance beyond expectations. Free Press.
- Bass, B. M. (1998). Transformational leadership: industry, military, and educational impact. Erlbaum Associates.
- Berndt, A. E. (2020). Sampling methods. *Journal of Human Lactation*, *36*(2), 224–226. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0890334420906850</u>

- Bhardwaj, P. (2019). Types of sampling in research. *Journal of the Practice of Cardiovascular Sciences*, 5(3), 157–163. <u>https://doi.org/10.4103/jpcs.jpcs_62_19</u>
- Billups, F. D. (2021). Qualitative data collection tools: Design, development, and applications. Sage Publications.

Bonello, M., & Meehan, B. (2019). Transparency and coherence in a doctoral study case analysis: Reflecting on the use of NVivo within a 'framework' approach. *The Qualitative Report*, 24(3), 483–498. <u>https://doi.org/10.46743/2160-</u> 3715/2019.3823

- Braun, V., & Clarke, V. (2021). Can I use TA? Should I use TA? Should I not use TA?
 Comparing reflexive thematic analysis and other pattern-based qualitative analytic approaches. *Counselling and Psychotherapy Research*, 21(1), 37–47.
 https://doi.org/10.1002/capr.12360
- Brear, M. (2019). Process and outcomes of recursive, dialogic member checking approach: A project ethnography. *Qualitative Health Research*, 29(7), 944–957. https://doi.org/10.1177/1049732318812448
- Brooks, A. C. (2018). How did the Great Recession affect charitable giving? *Public Finance Review*, 46(5), 715–742. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1091142117691604</u>

Brower, R. L., Jones, T. B., Osborne-Lampkin, L., Hu, S., & Park-Gaghan, T. J. (2019).
Big qual: Defining and debating qualitative inquiry for large data sets. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, 18, 1–10.
https://doi.org/10.1177/1609406919880692

Brown, A., & Danaher, P. A. (2019). CHE principles: Facilitating authentic and dialogical semi-structured interviews in educational research. *International Journal of Research & Method in Education*, 42(1), 76–90.
 https://doi.org/10.1080/1743727X.2017.1379987

Brown, L. J. E., Dickinson, T., Smith, S., Brown Wilson, C., Horne, M., Torkington, K., & Simpson, P. (2018). Openness, inclusion and transparency in the practice of public involvement in research: A reflective exercise to develop best practice recommendations. *Health Expectations*, 21(2), 441–447.
https://doi.org/10.1111/hex.12609

Brown, S., Marinan, J., & Partridge, M. A. (2020). The moderating effect of servant leadership on transformational, transactional, authentic, and charismatic leadership. *Journal of International Business Disciplines*, *15*(2), 67–86.
 <u>https://doi.org/10.5688/ajpe807113</u>

Bryan, T. K., Robichau, R. W., & L'Esperance, G. E. (2021). Conducting and utilizing evaluation for multiple accountabilities: A study of nonprofit evaluation capacities. *Nonprofit Management & Leadership*, *31*(3), 547–569. https://doi.org/10.1002/nml.21437

Bublitz, M. G., Chaplin, L. N., Peracchio, L. A., Cermin, A. D., Dida, M., Escalas, J. E.,
Eilert, M., Gloukhovtsev, A., & Miller, E. G. (2021). Rise up: Understanding
youth social entrepreneurs and their ecosystems. *Journal of Public Policy & Marketing*, 40(2), 206–225. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0743915620937702</u>

Burns, J. M. (1978). Leadership. Harper & Row.

- Busetto, L., Wick, W., & Gumbinger, C. (2020). How to use and assess qualitative research methods. *Neurological Research and Practice*, 2(1), 1–10. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s42466-020-00059-z</u>
- Butler, C. R., O'Hare, A. M., Kestenbaum, B. R., Sayre, G. G., & Wong, S. P. Y. (2021).
 An introduction to qualitative inquiry. *Journal of the American Society of Nephrology*, 32(6), 1275–1278. <u>https://doi.org/10.1681/ASN.2021040473</u>
- Byung-Jik, K., Tae-Hyun, K., & Se-Youn, J. (2018). How to enhance sustainability through transformational leadership: The important role of employees' forgiveness. *Sustainability*, *10*, 2682–2894. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/su10082682</u>
- Candela, A. G. (2019). Exploring the function of member checking. *The Qualitative Report*, 24(3), 619–628. <u>https://doi.org/10.46743/2160-3715/2019.3726</u>
- Candi, M., Melia, M., & Colurcio, M. (2018). Two birds with one stone: The quest for addressing both business goals and social needs with innovation. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 160, 1019–1033. <u>https://doi.10.1007/s10551-018-3853-y</u>
- Cantele, S., & Zardini, A. (2020). What drives small and medium enterprises towards sustainability? Role of interactions between pressures, barriers, and benefits.
 Corporate Social Responsibility & Environmental Management, 27(1), 126–136.
 https://doi.org/10.1002/csr.1778
- Caretta, M. A., & Pérez, M. A. (2019). When participants do not agree: Member checking and challenges to epistemic authority in participatory research. *Field Methods*, 31(4), 359–374. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1525822X19866578</u>

- Carnevale, J. B., & Hatak, I. (2020). Employee adjustment and well-being in the era of COVID-19: Implications for human resource management. *Journal of business research*, *116*, 183–187. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbusres.2020.05.037</u>
- Castleberry, A., & Nolen, A. (2018). Thematic analysis of qualitative research data: Is it as easy as it sounds? *Currents in Pharmacy Teaching and Learning*, 10, 807–815. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cptl.2018.03.019</u>
- Cates, K. L., & Howard, L. L. (2019). Farm to school of park county: A journey from program to nonprofit. *Kellogg School of Management Cases*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/case.kellogg.2021.000085</u>
- Chattaraman, V., Kwon, W. S., Gilbert, J. E., & Ross, K. (2019). Should AI-based, conversational digital assistance employ social- or task-oriented interaction style? A task competency and reciprocity perspective. *Computer in Human Behavior*, 90, 315–330. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2018.08.048</u>
- Chen, J., Wang, G., Zhang, K., Wang, G., & Liu, L. (2019). A pilot study on evaluating children with autism spectrum disorder using computer games. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 90, 204–214. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2018.08.057</u>
- Chen, X. (2021). Nonprofit financial resilience: Recovery from natural disasters. Voluntas: International Journal of Voluntary & Nonprofit Organizations, 32(5), 1009–1026. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11266-021-00415-w</u>
- Cheng, Y. D., & Yang, L. K. (2019). Providing public services without relying heavily on government funding: How do nonprofits respond to government budget cuts? *The*

American Review of Public Administration, 49(6), 675–688.

https://doi.org/10.1177/0275074018806085

- Cho, Y., Shin, M., Billing, T. K., & Bhagat, R. S. (2019). Transformational leadership, transactional leadership, and affective organizational commitment: A closer look at their relationships in two distinct national contexts. *Asian Business & Management*, 18(3), 187–210. <u>https://doi.org/10.1057/s41291-019-00059-1</u>
- Collings, D. G., McMackin, J., Nyberg, A. J., & Wright, P. M. (2021). Strategic human resource management and COVID-19: Emerging challenges and research opportunities. *Journal of Management Studies*, 58(5), 1378–1382. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/joms.12695</u>
- Comninos, S. (2020). Transformational leadership as driver of sustainability: An employee perspective. The IIE. <u>http://iiespace.iie.ac.za/handle/11622/540</u>
- Cook, S. J., & Weidmann, N. B. (2019). Lost in aggregation: Improving event analysis with report-level data. *American Journal of Political Science*, 63(1), 250–264. https://doi.org/10.1111/ajps.12398
- Cortis, N., & Lee, I. (2019). Assessing the financial reserves of social service charities involved in public service delivery. *Nonprofit and Voluntary Sector Quarterly*, 48(4), 738–758. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0899764018815619</u>

Crabtree, B. F., & Miller, W. L. (2022). Doing qualitative research. Sage Publications.

Creswell, J. W., & Creswell, J. D. (2018). *Research design: Qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods approaches*. Sage Publications.

- Creswell, J. W., & Poth, C. N. (2018). *Qualitative inquiry and research design* (4th ed.). Sage Publications.
- Cruz, T. H., Borrego, M. E., & Page-Reeves, J. (2020). Increasing the number of underrepresented minority behavioral health researchers partnering with under resourced communities: Lessons learned from a pilot research project program. *Health Promotion Practice*, 21(6), 865–871.

https://doi.org/10.1177/1524839920907554

Dalkin, S., Forster, N., Hodgson, P., Lhussier, M., & Carr, S. M. (2021). Using computer assisted qualitative data analysis software (CAQDAS; NVivo) to assist in the complex process of realist theory generation, refinement and testing. *International Journal of Social Research Methodology*, 24(1), 123–134.

https://doi.org/10.1080/13645579.2020.1803528

Danese, P., Mocellin, R., & Romano, P. (2021). Designing blockchain systems to prevent counterfeiting in wine supply chains: A multiple-case study. *International Journal* of Operations & Production Management, 41(13), 1–33.

https://doi.org/10.1108/IJOPM-12-2019-0781

Deans, B., Mancini, D., Shearer, D., & MacKenzie, L. (2018). Victims of domestic violence: Improving law enforcement response to domestic violence to prevent revictimization. *Journal of Marketing and Management*, 9(1), 1–12. <u>https://gsmiijgb.com/wp-content/uploads/JMM-V9-N1-P01-Brenda-Deans-Law-</u> Enforcement.pdf

- DeCino, D. A., & Waalkes, P. L. (2019). Aligning epistemology with member checks. International Journal of Research & Method in Education, 42(4), 374–384. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/1743727X.2018.1492535</u>
- DeJonckheere, M., & Vaughn, L. M. (2019). Semistructured interviewing in primary care research: A balance of relationship and rigour. *Family Medicine and Community Health*, 7(2), 1–8. <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/fmch-2018-000057</u>
- de Leeuw, R. A., Logger, D. N., Westerman, M., Bretschneider, J., Plomp, M., &
 Scheele, F. (2019). Influencing factors in the implementation of postgraduate
 medical e-learning: A thematic analysis. *BMC Medical Education*, 19(1), 1–10.
 https://doi.org/10.1186/s12909-019-1720-x
- Deterding, N. M., & Waters, M. C. (2021). Flexible coding of in-depth interviews: A twenty-first-century approach. *Sociological Methods & Research*, *50*(2), 708–739. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0049124118799377</u>
- Dodgson, J. E. (2019). Reflexivity in qualitative research. *Journal of Human Lactation*, 35(2), 220–222. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0890334419830990</u>
- Dogan, S., Aslan, O., Donmez, M., & Yildirim, S. (2019). Investigation of students' cognitive processes in computer programming: A cognitive ethnography study.
 Turkish Online Journal of Qualitative Inquiry, 10(1), 1–25.
 https://doi.org/10.17569/tojqi.428953
- Döringer, S. (2021). 'The problem-centred expert interview': Combining qualitative interviewing approaches for investigating implicit expert

knowledge. International Journal of Social Research Methodology, 24(3), 265–278. https://doi.org/10.1080/13645579.2020.1766777

- do Nascimento, T. T., Porto, J. B., & Kwantes, C. T. (2018). Transformational leadership and follower proactivity in a volunteer workforce. *Nonprofit Management & Leadership*, 28(4), 565–576. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/nml.21308</u>
- Edwards, R., & Holland, J. (2020). Reviewing challenges and the future for qualitative interviewing. *International Journal of Social Research Methodology*, *23*(5), 581–592. https://doi.org/10.1080/13645579.2020.1766767
- Ehrnrooth, M., Barner-Rasmussen, W., Koveshnikov, A., & Törnroos, M. (2021). A new look at the relationships between transformational leadership and employee attitudes—Does a high-performance work system substitute and/or enhance these relationships?. *Human Resource Management*, 60(3), 377–398. https://doi.org/10.1002/hrm.22024
- Elliott-Sale, K. J., Minahan, C. L., Janse de Jonge, X. A. K., Ackerman, K. E., Sipila, S., Constantini, N. W., Lebrun, C. M., & Hackney, A. C. (2021). Methodological considerations for studies in sport and exercise science with women as participants: A working guide for standards of practice for research on women. *Sports Medicine*, *51*(5), 843–861. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s40279-021-01435-8</u>
- Erickson, A. W. (2019). Introducing information literacy to mathematics classrooms: A cross-case analysis. *Numeracy*, *12*(1), 1–21. <u>https://doi.org/10.5038/1936-</u> 4660.12.1.7

Farquhar, J., Michels, N., & Robson, J. (2020). Triangulation in industrial qualitative case study research: Widening the scope. *Industrial Marketing Management*, 87, 160–170. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.indmarman.2020.02.001</u>

Fischer, J., & Van de Bovenkamp, H. M. (2019). The challenge of democratic patient representation: Understanding the representation work of patient organizations through methodological triangulation. *Health Policy*, 123(1), 109–114. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.healthpol.2018.11.011

- FitzPatrick, B. (2019). Validity in qualitative health education research. *Currents in Pharmacy Teaching and Learning*, 11(2), 211–217. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cptl.2018.11.014
- Forero, R., Nahidi, S., De Costa, J., Mohsin, M., Fitzgerald, G., Gibson, N., McCarthy, S., & Aboagye-Sarfo, P. (2018). Application of four-dimension criteria to assess rigour of qualitative research in emergency medicine. *BMC Health Services Research*, 18(1), 1–11. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12913-018-2915-2</u>
- Fusch, P., Fusch, G. E., & Ness, L. R. (2018). Denzin's paradigm shift: Revisiting triangulation in qualitative research. *Journal of Social Change*, 10(1), 19–32. https://doi.org/10.5590/JOSC.2018.10.1.02
- Gibson, M. (2019). The role of pride, shame, guilt, and humiliation in social service organizations: A conceptual framework from a qualitative case study. *Journal of Social Service Research*, 45(1), 112–128.

https://doi.org/10.1080/01488376.2018.1479676

- Goffin, K., Åhlström, P., Bianchi, M., & Richtnér, A. (2019). State-of-the-art: The quality of case study research in innovation management. *Journal of Product Innovation Management*, *36*(5), 586–615. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/jpim.12492</u>
- Gonzalez, E., & Forister, J. (2020). Conducting qualitative research. In J. Forister & D.Blessing (Eds.), *Introduction to research and medical literature (5th ed.)*.Information Age Publishing, Inc.
- Granger, C. L., Parry, S. M., Edbrooke, L., Abo, S., Leggett, N., Dwyer, M. C., & Denehy, L. (2019). Improving the delivery of physical activity services in lung cancer: A qualitative representation of the patient's perspective. *European Journal of Cancer Care*, 28(1), 1–11. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/ecc.12946</u>

Greenleaf, R. (1970). The servant as leader. Paulist Press.

- Greengard, S. (2019). The future of data storage. *Communications of the ACM*, 62(4), 12–14. https://doi.org/10.1145/3311723
- Groves, K. S. (2020). Testing a moderated mediation model of transformational leadership, values, and organization change. *Journal of Leadership & Organizational Studies*, 27(1), 35–48. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1548051816662614</u>
- Guest, G., Namey, E., & Chen, M. (2020). A simple method to assess and report thematic saturation in qualitative research. *PloS One*, 15(5), e0232076. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0232076
- Hamilton, J. B. (2020). Rigor in qualitative methods: An evaluation of strategies among underrepresented rural communities. *Qualitative Health Research*, 30(2), 196–204. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1049732319860267</u>

Haven, T. L., & Van Grootel, L. (2019). Preregistering qualitative research. Accountability in Research, 26(3), 229–244.

Hayashi, P., Abib, G., & Hoppen, N. (2019). Validity in qualitative research: A processual approach. *The Qualitative Report*, *24*(1), 98–112.

https://doi.org/10.1080/08989621.2019.1580147

https://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/vol24/iss1/8

- Haydn, T. (2019). Triangulation in history education research, and its limitations: A view from the UK. *History Education Research Journal*, *16*(1), 35–49. <u>https://doi.org/10.18546/HERJ.16.1.04</u>
- He, Y., Chen, C., & Hu, Y. (2019). Managerial overconfidence, internal finance, and investment efficiency: Evidence from China. *Research in International Business* and Finance, 47, 501–510. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ribaf.2018.09.010</u>
- Hejji Alanazi, M. (2019). A study of the pre-service trainee teachers' problems in designing lesson plans. Arab World English Journal, 10(1), 166–182. <u>https://doi.org/10.24093/awej/vol10no1.15</u>
- Hennink, M., & Kaiser, B. N. (2022). Sample sizes for saturation in qualitative research: A systematic review of empirical tests. *Social Science & Medicine*, 292, 1–10. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2021.114523</u>

Hoch, J. E., Bommer, W. H., Dulebohn, J. H., & Wu, D. (2018). Do ethical, authentic, and servant leadership explain variance above and beyond transformational leadership? A meta-analysis. Journal of Management, 44(2), 501–529. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0149206316665461</u>

- Hongdao, Q., Bibi, S., Khan, A., Ardito, L., & Nurunnabi, M. (2019). Does what goes around really comes around? The mediating effect of CSR on the relationship between transformational leadership and employee's job performance in law firms. *Sustainability*, *11*(12), 3366–3384. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/su11123366</u>
- Horne, C. E., & Paul, J. (2019). Pain support for adults with a diabetes-related lower limb amputation: An empirical phenomenology study. *Pain Management Nursing*, 20(3), 270–275. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pmn.2018.09.007</u>
- Husband, G. (2020). Ethical data collection and recognizing the impact of semistructured interviews on research respondents. *Education Sciences*, *10*(8), 206– 218. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/educsci10080206</u>
- Iivari, N. (2018). Using member checking in interpretive research practice: A hermeneutic analysis of informants' interpretation of their organizational realities. *Information Technology & People, 31*, 111–133. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/ITP-07-</u> 2016-0168
- Jacobson, D., & Mustafa, N. (2019). Social identity map: A reflexivity tool for practicing explicit positionality in critical qualitative research. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, 18, 1–12. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1609406919870075</u>
- Jaskyte, K. (2020). Technological and organizational innovations and financial performance: Evidence from nonprofit human service organizations. *Voluntas: International Journal of Voluntary & Nonprofit Organizations*, 31(1), 142–152. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11266-019-00191-8</u>

Jensen, P. R. (2018). 'People can't believe we exist!': Social sustainability and alternative nonprofit organizing. *Critical Sociology*, 44(2), 375–388.

https://doi.org/10.1177/0896920517691106

Jentoft, N., & Olsen, T. S. (2019). Against the flow in data collection: How data triangulation combined with a "slow" interview technique enriches data. *Qualitative Social Work, 18*(2), 179–193.

https://doi.org/10.1177/1473325017712581

- Johnson, A. F., Rauhaus, B. M., & Webb-Farley, K. (2021). The COVID-19 pandemic: A challenge for US nonprofits' financial stability. *Journal of Public Budgeting, Accounting & Financial Management*, 33(1), 33–46. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/JPBAFM-06-2020-0076</u>
- Johnson, J. L., Adkins, D., & Chauvin, S. (2020). A review of the quality indicators of rigor in qualitative research. *American Journal of Pharmaceutical Education*, 84(1), 138–146. https://doi.org/10.5688/ajpe7120
- Johnson, L. R., Stribling, C., Rivera, N., Preissner, K., Chia Pao, H., Jones, A., & May-Schroeder, A. (2019). "Earning the Right": Conducting community-based research. *Critical Questions in Education*, 10(3), 161–179. <u>https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1287912.pdf</u>
- Jones, J. A., & Reeve, C. A. (2018). Factors influencing the use of clinical guidelines by general practitioners working in a setting of complex multimorbidity: A case study by interviews. *BMC Family Practice*, 19(1), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12875-018-0834

Justice, S. B., Bang, A., Lundgren, H., Marsick, V. J., Poell, R. F., & Yorks, L. (2020). Operationalizing reflection in experience-based workplace learning: A hybrid approach. *Human Resource Development International*, 23(1), 66–87. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/13678868.2019.1621250</u>

Kiger, M. E., & Varpio, L. (2020). Thematic analysis of qualitative data: AMEE Guide No. 131. *Medical Teacher*, 42(8), 846–854. https://doi.org/10.1080/0142159X.2020.1755030

- Kim, D., Cho, W., & Allen, B. (2020). Sustainability of social economy organizations (SEOs): An analysis of the conditions for surviving and thriving. *The Social Science Journal*, 1–17. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/03623319.2020.1799174</u>
- Kim, M., & Mason, D. P. (2020). Are you ready: Financial management, operating reserves, and the immediate impact of covid-19 on nonprofits. *Nonprofit and Voluntary Sector Quarterly*, 49(6), 1191–1209.

https://doi.org/10.1177/0899764020964584

- Kniffin KM, Narayanan J, Anseel F, et al. (2021). COVID-19 and the workplace:
 Implications, issues, and insights for future research and action. *American Psychologist*, 76(1), 63–77. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/amp0000716</u>
- Kohler, T., Smith, A., & Bhakoo, V. (2019). Feature topic for ORM: "Templates in qualitative research methods." *Organizational Research Methods*, 22(1), 3–5. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1094428118805165</u>
- Kotsi, T. O., Aflaki, A., Aydin, G., & Pedraza-Martinez, A. J. (2023). Allocation of nonprofit funds among program, fundraising, and administration. *Manufacturing*

& Service Operations Management, 1–48. Online publication.

https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3460795

- Kutieshat, R., & Farmanesh, P. (2022). The impact of new human resource management practices on innovation performance during the COVID 19 crisis: A new perception on enhancing the educational sector. *Sustainability*, *14*(5), 2872–2893. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/su14052872</u>
- Landstad, B., & Kvangarsnes, M. (2020). Theoretical perspectives and qualitative designs in research on patients. *Supplement*, 24(17), 181–197.
 <u>https://www.michaeljournal.no/asset/pdf/1000/supplements/michaelsupplement-</u> 24/181-198eng.pdf
- Laranjo, L., Quiroz, J. C., Tong, H. L., Arevalo Bazalar, M., & Coiera, E. (2020). A mobile social networking app for weight management and physical activity promotion: Results from an experimental mixed methods study. *Journal of Medical Internet Research*, 22(12), 1–15. <u>https://doi.org/10.2196/19991</u>
- Larkin, M., Shaw, R., & Flowers, P. (2018). Multiperspectival designs and processes in interpretative phenomenological analysis research. *Qualitative Research in Psychology*, 16(2), 182–198. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/14780887.2018.1540655</u>
- Lee, G. (2021). Clarifying the complexities of qualitative research: A book review of Phillip Adu's a step-by-step guide to qualitative data coding. *The Qualitative Report*, 26(7), 2168–2170. <u>https://doi.org/10.46743/2160-3715/2021.4947</u>
- Lee, J., Park, Y. J., & Gong, X. (2023). How do government grants affect nonprofit financial effectiveness? The mediation role of process

accountability. Administration & Society, 55(1), 122–157.

https://doi.org/10.1177/00953997221112824

Leedy, P. D., & Ormrod, J. E. (2019). Practical research: Planning and design. Pearson.

- Li, H., Sajjad, N., Wang, Q., Muhammad Ali, A., Khaqan, Z., & Amina, S. (2019).
 Influence of transformational leadership on employees' innovative work behavior in sustainable organizations: Test of mediation and moderation processes. *Sustainability*, *11*(6), 1594–1614. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/su11061594</u>
- Lin, P. Y., Chan, L. Y. C., & Chan, E. Y. (2019). Interprofessional collaboration during medical emergencies among doctors, nurses, and respiratory therapist in the intensive care unit: A phenomenological study protocol. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, 76(1), 373–379. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/jan.14244</u>
- Lin, W., Shao, Y., Li, G., Guo, Y., & Zhan, X. (2021). The psychological implications of COVID-19 on employee job insecurity and its consequences: The mitigating role of organization adaptive practices. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, *106*(3), 317– 329. https://doi.org/10.1037/ap10000896
- Lin, W., & Wang, Q. (2016). What helped nonprofits weather the Great Recession? *Nonprofit Management and Leadership*, 26, 257–276. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/nml.21197</u>

Lincoln, Y. S., & Guba, E. G. (1985). Naturalistic inquiry. Sage Publications.

Lindgren, B. M., Lundman, B., & Graneheim, U. H. (2020). Abstraction and interpretation during the qualitative content analysis process. *International*

Journal of Nursing Studies, 108, 1–6.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijnurstu.2020.103632

- Linton, M. J., Coast, J., Williams, I., Copping, J., & Smith, A. O. (2019). Developing a framework of quality indicators for healthcare business cases: A qualitative document analysis consolidating insight from expert guidance and current practice. *BMC Health Services Research*, 19(1), 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12913-019-4269-9
- Lobe, B., Morgan, D., & Hoffman, K. A. (2020). Qualitative data collection in an era of social distancing. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, 19, 1–8. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1609406920937875</u>
- Locke, K., Feldman, M., & Golden-Biddle, K. (2022). Coding practices and iterativity: Beyond templates for analyzing qualitative data. *Organizational Research Methods*, 25(2), 262–284. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1094428120948600</u>
- López-Arceiz, F. J., Bellostas, A. J., & Rivera-Torres, M. P. (2017). The slaughtered and the survivors: Collaboration between social economy organizations as a key to success in times of financial crisis. *Voluntas: International Journal of Voluntary* and Nonprofit Organizations, 28(4), 1622–1647. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11266-017-9836-2</u>
- Lower, L. M., & Czekanski, W. A. (2019). Effective management of scarce resources: A case study of American collegiate sport clubs. *Managing Sport and Leisure*, 24(1-3), 119–140. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/23750472.2019.1591295</u>

Maher, C., Hadfield, M., Hutchings, M., & Eyto, A. D. (2018). Ensuring rigor in qualitative data analysis. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, 17(1), 1–

13. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1609406918786362</u>

- Maktoufi, R., O'Connor, A., & Shumate, M. (2020). Does the CSR message matter?
 Untangling the relationship between corporate–nonprofit partnerships, created fit messages, and activist evaluations. *Management Communication Quarterly*, 34(2), 188–212. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0893318919897059</u>
- Manzoor, F., Wei, L., Nurunnabi, M., Subhan, Q. A., Shah, S. I. A., & Fallatah, S. (2019). The impact of transformational leadership on job performance and CSR as mediator in SMEs. *Sustainability*, 11(2), 436–449.

http://www.doi.org/10.3390/su11020436

Maxwell, J. A. (2021). Why qualitative methods are necessary for generalization. *Qualitative Psychology*, 8(1), 111–

118. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/qup0000173</u>

McGrath, C., Palmgren, P. J., & Liljedahl, M. (2019). Twelve tips for conducting qualitative research interviews. *Medical Teacher*, 41(9), 1002–1006. https://doi.org/10.1080/0142159X.2018.1497149

Meek, S., Wilk, V., & Lambert, C. (2021). A big data exploration of the informational and normative influences on the helpfulness on online restaurant reviews. *Journal* of Business Research, 125, 345–367.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbusres.2020.12.001

- Messmann, G., Evers, A., & Kreijns, K. (2021). The role of basic psychological needs satisfaction in the relationship between transformational leadership and innovative work behavior. *Human Resource Development Quarterly*, 1–17. https://doi.org/10.1002/hrdq.21451
- Mihas, P. (2019). *Qualitative data analysis*. In Oxford Research Encyclopedia of Education. Oxford University Press.
- Mitchell, G. E., & Berlan, D. (2018). Evaluation in nonprofit organizations: An empirical analysis. *Public Performance & Management Review*, 41(2), 415–437. <u>https://www.doi.org/10.1080/15309576.2017.1400985</u>

Mitchell, G. E., & Calabrese, T. D. (2019). Proverbs of nonprofit financial management. *American Review of Public Administration*, 49(6), 649–661. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0275074018770458</u>

- Moon, M. D. (2019). Triangulation: A method to increase validity, reliability, and legitimation in clinical research. *Journal of Emergency Nursing*, 45(1), 103–105. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jen.2018.11.004
- Moriña, A. (2021). When people matter: The ethics of qualitative research in the health and social sciences. *Health & Social Care in the Community*, 29(5), 1559–1565. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/hsc.13221</u>
- Muralidharan, E., & Pathak, S. (2018). Sustainability, transformational leadership, and social entrepreneurship. *Sustainability*, *10*(2), 567–588. https://doi.org/10.3390/su10020567

Murari, K., & Mukherjee, U. (2021). Role of authentic transformational leadership for managerial excellence and sustainability. *Psychology and Education Journal*, 58(4), 3612–3628.

http://psychologyandeducation.net/pae/index.php/pae/article/view/5379

- Nassaji, H. (2020). Good qualitative research. *Language Teaching Research*, 24(4), 427–431. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1362168820941288</u>
- Nassauer, A., & Legewie, N. M. (2019). Analyzing 21st century video data on situational dynamics-issues and challenges in video data analysis. *Social Sciences*, 8(3), 100. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/socsci8030100</u>
- Nathan, S., Newman, C., & Lancaster, K. (2019). Qualitative interviewing. Handbook of Research Methods in Health Social Sciences. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-10-</u> 5251-4_77
- National Commission for the Protection of Human Subjects of Biomedical and Behavioral Research. (1979). *The Belmont Report*. U. S. Department of Health & Human Services. <u>https://www.hhs.gov/ohrp/sites/default/files/the-belmont-report-508c_FINAL.pdf</u>
- Natow, R. S. (2019). The use of triangulation in qualitative studies employing elite interviews. *Qualitative Research*, 20(2), 160–173.

https://doi.org/10.1177/1468794119830077

Neal Kimball, C., & Turner, S. (2018). Nurturing the apprentice: An immersion training in qualitative research. *Qualitative Psychology*, 5(2), 290–299. https://doi.org/10.1037/Qup0000105 Niedbalski, J., & Ślęzak, I. (2022). Encounters with CAQDAS: Advice for beginner users of computer software for qualitative research. *The Qualitative Report*, 27(4),

1114–1132. https://doi.org/10.46743/2160-3715/2022.4770

Noble, H., & Heale, R. (2019). Triangulation in research, with examples. *Evidence-Based Nursing*, 22(3), 67–68. <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/ebnurs-2019-103145</u>

Northouse, P. G. (2021). Leadership: Theory and practice. (9th ed.). Sage.

- O'Kane, P., Smith, A., & Lerman, M. P. (2021). Building transparency and trustworthiness in inductive research through computer-aided qualitative data analysis software. *Organizational Research Methods*, *24*(1), 104– 139. https://doi.org/10.1177/1094428119865016
- Orth, Z., Andipatin, M., Mukumbang, F. C., & van Wyk, B. (2020). Applying qualitative methods to investigate social actions for justice using social media: Illustrations from Facebook. *Social Media*+ *Society*, 6(2), 1–14.

https://doi.org/10.1177/2056305120919926

Oswald, A. G. (2019). Improving outcomes with qualitative data analysis software: A reflective journey. *Qualitative Social Work*, *18*(3), 436–462. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1473325017744860</u>

Owusu-Agyeman, Y. (2021). Transformational leadership and innovation in higher education: A participative process approach. *International Journal of Leadership in Education*, 24(5), 694–716. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/13603124.2019.1623919</u>

- Park, Y. J., Shon, J., & Lu, J. (2022). Predicting organizational mortality: How financial management matters. *Administration & Society*, 54(5), 828–856. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/00953997211045068</u>
- Parker, S. K., Bindl, U. K., & Strauss, K. (2010). Making things happen: A model of proactive motivation. *Journal of Management*, 36(4), 827–856. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0149206310363732</u>
- Pather, S., & Remenyi, D. (2019). Reflections on being a successful academic researcher. *Electronic Journal of Business Research Methods*, 17(2), 55–66. <u>https://doi.org/10.34190/jbrm.17.2.01</u>
- Peng, J., Li, M., Wang, Z., & Lin, Y. (2021). Transformational leadership and employees' reactions to organizational change: Evidence from a metaanalysis. *The Journal of Applied Behavioral Science*, *57*(3), 369– 397. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0021886320920366</u>
- Peng, S., Liao, Y., & Lu, J. (2020a). Stay or exit: Why do nonprofits maintain collaborations with government? *The American Review of Public Administration*, 50(1), 18–32. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0275074019867413</u>
- Peng, S., Liao, Y., & Sun, R. (2020b). The influence of transformational leadership on employees' affective organizational commitment in public and nonprofit organizations: A moderated mediation model. *Public Personnel Management*, 49(1), 29–56. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0091026019835233</u>
- Peterson, J. S. (2019). Presenting a qualitative study: A reviewer's perspective. *Gifted Child Quarterly*, 63(3), 147–158. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0016986219844789</u>

- Piatak, J. S., & Pettijohn, S. L. (2021a). Government-nonprofit funding relationships in human services: Differences in cost-reimbursement and fixed-cost agreements. *Journal of Strategic Contracting and Negotiation*, 5(3), 131–152. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/2055563621989823</u>
- Piatak, J. S., & Pettijohn, S. L. (2021b). Within source diversification when the going gets tough: Examining alterations to human service nonprofit funding by levels of government. *Journal of Health & Human Services Administration*, 44(1), 45–66. <u>https://doi-org.ezp.waldenulibrary.org/10.37808/jhhsa.44.1.3</u>
- Preacher, K. J., Rucker, D. D., & Hayes, A. F. (2007). Addressing moderated mediation hypotheses: Theory, methods, and prescriptions. *Multivariate Behavioral Research*, 42(1), 185–227. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/00273170701341316</u>
- Prentice, C. R., & Clerkin, R. M. (2023). The influence of nonprofit financing and operations on the acquisition of unrestricted and restricted donations. *Nonprofit Management and Leadership*, 1–15. Online

publication. https://doi.org/10.1002/nml.21556

- Puchalski Ritchie, L. M., Debebe, F., & Azazh, A. (2019). Barriers to and facilitators of the development and utilization of context appropriate evidence based clinical algorithms to optimize clinical care and patient outcomes in the Tikur Anbessa emergency department: A multi-component qualitative study. *BMC Health Services Research*, 19(1), 1–9. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12913-019-4008-2</u>
- Purwanto, A., Fahmi, K., & Sulaiman, A. (2023). Linking of transformational leadership, learning culture, organizational structure, and school innovation capacity: CB

SEM AMOS analysis. Journal of Information Systems and Management

(JISMA), 2(3), 1–8. <u>https://doi.org/10.4444/jisma.v2i3.306</u>

- Pyrczak, F. (2016). Writing empirical research reports: A basic guide for students of the social and behavioral sciences. Routledge.
- Rashid, Y., Rashid, A., Warraich, M. A., Sabir, S. S., & Waseem, A. (2019). Case study method: A step-by-step guide for business researchers. *International journal of Qualitative Methods*, 18, 1–13. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1609406919862424</u>
- Remund, D. L., & McKeever, B. W. (2018). Forging effective corporate/nonprofit partnerships for CSR programs. *Journal of Communication Management*, 22, 309–326. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/JCOM-08-2017-0084</u>
- Rigotti, T., Yang, L. Q., Jiang, Z., Newman, A., De Cuyper, N., & Sekiguchi, T. (2021). Work-Related Psychosocial Risk Factors and Coping Resources during the COVID-19 Crisis. *Applied psychology = Psychologie appliquee*, 70(1), 3–15. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/apps.12307</u>
- Roberts, K., Dowell, A., & Nie, J. (2019). Attempting rigour and replicability in thematic analysis of qualitative research data: A case study of codebook development.
 BMC Medical Research Methodology, *19*(1), 1–8. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12874-019-0707-y</u>
- Roberts, S., & Brown, D. K. (2019). How to manage gender bias from within: Women in leadership. *Journal of Business Diversity*, 19(2), 83–98. https://doi.org/10.33423/jbd.v19i2.2057

- Rodríguez-Arias, D., Molina-Pérez, A., Hannikainen, I. R., Delgado, J., Söchtig, B.,
 Wöhlke, S., & Schicktanz, S. (2021). Governance quality indicators for organ
 procurement policies. *PLOS ONE*, *16*(6), 1–21.
 https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0252686
- Roller, M. R. (2019). A quality approach to qualitative content analysis: Similarities and differences compared to other qualitative methods. *Forum: Qualitative Social Research*, 20(3), 1–21. <u>https://doi.org/10.17169/fqs-20.3.3385</u>
- Rottkamp, D. M. (2021). Reimagining strategic vision for nonprofits. *CPA Journal*, 10(3), 22–27. <u>https://www.cpajournal.com/2021/09/17/icymi-reimagining-</u> <u>strategic-vision-for-nonprofits/</u>
- Santhosh, L., Rojas, J. C., & Lyons, P. G. (2021). Zooming into focus groups: Strategies for qualitative research in the era of social distancing. *ATS scholar*, 2(2), 176– 184. <u>https://doi.org/10.34197/ats-scholar.2020-0127PS</u>
- Saxton, G., & Neely, D. (2019). The relationship between Sarbanes-Oxley policies and donor advisories in nonprofit organizations. Journal of Business Ethics, 158(2), 333–351. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-018-3843-0</u>
- Saunders, B., Sim, J., Kingstone, T., Baker, S., Waterfield, J., Bartlam, B., Burroughs, H., & Jinks, C. (2018). Saturation in qualitative research: Exploring its conceptualization and operationalization. *Quality & Quantity*, 52(4), 1893–1907. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11135-017-0574-8

- Schmeller, R. (2019). In strategy simulations, data analysis matters most (more than number of log ins and more than time spent logged in). *Simulation & Gaming*, 50(1), 62–75. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1046878118821402</u>
- Searing, E. A., Wiley, K. K., & Young, S. L. (2021). Resiliency tactics during financial crisis: The nonprofit resiliency framework. *Nonprofit Management and Leadership*, 32(2), 179–196. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/nml.21478</u>
- Sebele-Mpofu, F. Y. (2020). Saturation controversy in qualitative research: Complexities and underlying assumptions. A literature review. *Cogent Social Sciences*, 6(1), 1– 15. https://doi.org/10.1080/23311886.2020.1838706
- Sechelski, A. N., & Onwuegbuzie, A. J. (2019). A call for enhancing saturation at the qualitative data analysis stage via the use of multiple qualitative data analysis approach. *The Qualitative Report, 24*(4), 795–821.

https://doi.org/10.46743/2160-3715/2019.3554

Segarra-Ciprés, M., Escrig-Tena, A. B., & García-Juan, B. (2020). The link between quality management and innovation performance: A content analysis of survey-based research. *Total Quality Management*, *31*(1–2), 1–22.

https://doi.org/10.1080/14783363.2017.1401460

Shufutinsky, A. (2020). Employing use of self for transparency, rigor, trustworthiness, and credibility in qualitative organizational research methods. OD Practitioner, 52(1), 50–58.

https://www.researchgate.net/publication/340539936_Employing_Use_of_Self_fo

<u>r_Transparency_Rigor_Trustworthiness_and_Credibility_in_Qualitative_Organiz</u> <u>ational_Research_Methods</u>

- Shumate, M., Hsieh, Y. P., & O'Connor, A. (2018). A nonprofit perspective on business nonprofit partnerships: Extending the symbiotic sustainability model. *Business & Society*, 57, 1337–1373. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0007650316645051</u>
- Silva dos Santos, C. A. (2018). Ethical regulation on researches at Brazil: Do we need the 510 resolution? *RevistaIberoamericana De Bioetica*, (6), 1–12.

https://doi.org/10.14422/rib.i06.y2018.007

- Skandrani, H., Kooli, K., & Doudech, N. (2021). Inhibitors of non-for-profit organizations' activities and survival in a crisis context. *Qualitative Market Research: An International Journal*, 24(4), 521–554. https://doi.org/10.1108/QMR-03-2020-0039
- Skjott Linneberg, M., & Korsgaard, S. (2019). Coding qualitative data: A synthesis guiding the novice. *Qualitative Research Journal*, 19(3), 259–270. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/QRJ-12-2018-0012</u>
- Smith, E. B., & Luke, M. M. (2021). A call for radical reflexivity in counseling qualitative research. *Counselor Education & Supervision*, 60(2), 164–172. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/ceas.12201</u>
- Solé, G. (2019). Children's understanding of time: A study in a primary history classroom. *History Education Research Journal*, 16(1), 158–173. <u>https://doi.org/10.18546/HERJ.16.1.13</u>

- Sorribes, J., Celma, D., & Martínez, G. E. (2021). Sustainable human resources management in crisis contexts: Interaction of socially responsible labour practices for the wellbeing of employees. *Corporate Social Responsibility & Environmental Management*, 28(2), 936–952. https://doi.org/10.1002/csr.2111
- Soto, C. J., Napolitano, C. M., & Roberts, B. W. (2021). Taking skills seriously: Toward an integrative model and agenda for social, emotional, and behavioral skills. *Current Directions in Psychological Science*, 30(1), 26–

33. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0963721420978613</u>

- Spencer, A., & Patel, S. (2019). Applying the data protection act 2018 and general data protection regulation principles in healthcare settings. *Nursing Management*, 26(1), 34–40. <u>https://doi.org/10.7748/nm.2019.e1806</u>
- Sroufe, R., & Gopalakrishna-Remani, V. (2019). Management, social sustainability, reputation, and financial performance relationships: An empirical examination of U.S. firms. *Organization & Environment*, 32(3), 331–362. https://doi.org/10.1177/1086026618756611
- Stahl, N. A., & King, J. R. (2020). Expanding approaches for research: Understanding and using trustworthiness in qualitative research. *Journal of Developmental Education*, 44(1), 26–28. <u>https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1320570.pdf</u>
- Stier, S., Breuer, J., Siegers, P., & Thorson, K. (2020). Integrating survey data and digital trace data: Key issues in developing an emerging field. *Social Science Computer Review*, 38(5), 503–516. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0894439319843669</u>

- Stötzer, S., Kaltenbrunner, K., Grüb, B., & Martin, S. (2022). Coping with COVID-19–
 Which resilience mechanisms enabled Austrian nonprofit organizations to
 weather the pandemic storm?. *Schmalenbach Journal of Business Research*, 74(4), 497–535. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s41471-022-00146-8</u>
- Strijker, D., Bosworth, G., & Bouter, G. (2020). Research methods in rural studies:
 Qualitative, quantitative and mixed methods. *Journal of Rural Studies*, 78, 262–270. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jrurstud.2020.06.007</u>
- Sumanasiri, E. A. G. (2020). Sustainability as an important tool in organizational management: A review of literature. *Journal of Scientific Research and Reports*, 26(8), 11–33. <u>https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Sumanasiri-</u> Eag/publication/344513347_Sustainability_as_an_Important_Tool_in_Organisati onal_Management_A_Review_of_Literature/links/5f7d9d0e92851c14bcb39373/S ustainability-as-an-Important-Tool-in-Organisational-Management-A-Review-of-Literature.pdf
- Sykes, B. L., Verma, A., & Hancock, B. H. (2018). Aligning sampling and case selection in quantitative-qualitative research designs: Establishing generalizability limits in mixed-method studies. *Ethnography*, 19(2), 227–253. https://doi.org/10.1177/1466138117725341

Thielsch, M. T., Röseler, S., Kirsch, J., Lamers, C., & Hertel, G. (2021). Managing pandemics—demands, resources, and effective behaviors within crisis management teams. *Applied Psychology*, 70(1), 150–187. https://doi.org/10.1111/apps.12303

- Thornton, J., & Lecy, J. (2023). Net impact of government funding on nonprofit fiscal health: burden or benefit? *Nonprofit Management & Leadership*, *33*(3), 561–584. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/nml.21533</u>
- Timulak, L., & Elliott, R. (2019). Taking stock of descriptive-interpretative qualitative psychotherapy research: Issues and observations from the front line. *Counselling* and Psychotherapy Research, 19(1), 8–15. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/capr.12197</u>
- Tincani, M., & Travers, J. (2019). Replication research, publication bias, and applied behavior analysis. *Perspectives on Behavior Science*, 42, 59–75. <u>https://doi.org/10.10.1007/s40614-019-00191-5</u>
- Tomaszewski, L. E., Zarestky, J., & Gonzalez, E. (2020). Planning qualitative research:
 Design and decision making for new researchers. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods, 19*, 1–7. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1609406920967174</u>
- Trejo-Pech, C. O., Velandia, M., Tanaka, K., Rignall, K., & Billie, T. (2023). Financial and strategic management analysis of Farmer Foodshare Inc., a nonprofit food organization. *International Food and Agribusiness Management Review*, 26(1), 11–23. https://doi.org/10.22434/IFAMR2022.0012
- Vaismoradi, M., & Snelgrove, S. (2019). Theme in qualitative content analysis and thematic analysis. In *Forum Qualitative Sozialforschung/Forum: Qualitative Social Research*, 20(3), 1–15. <u>https://doi.org/10.17169/fqs-20.3.3376</u>
- VandeVusse, A., Mueller, J., & Karcher, S. (2022). Qualitative data sharing: Participant understanding, motivation, and consent. *Qualitative Health Research*, 32(1), 182– 191. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/10497323211054058</u>

- Vila-Vázquez, G., Castro-Casal C., Álvarez-Pérez D., & Del Río-Araújo L. (2018).
 Promoting the sustainability of organizations: Contribution of transformational leadership to job engagement. *Sustainability*, *10*(11), 4109–4125.
 https://doi.org/10.3390/su10114109
- Vincent, N., & Ogier, J. M. (2019). Shall deep learning be the mandatory future of document analysis problems? *Pattern Recognition*, 86, 281–289. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.patcog.2018.09.010</u>
- Waerder, R., Thimmel, S., Englert, B., & Helmig, B. (2022). The Role of nonprofit– private collaboration for nonprofits' organizational resilience. *VOLUNTAS: International Journal of Voluntary and Nonprofit Organizations, 33*(4), 672–684.
 <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11266-021-00424-9</u>
- Williams, M., & Moser, T. (2019). The art of coding and thematic exploration in qualitative research. *International Management Review*, 15(1), 45–55. <u>http://americanscholarspress.us/journals/IMR/pdf/IMR-1-2019/IMR-</u> v15n1art4.pdf
- Wiltshire, K., Malhotra, A., & Axelsen, M. (2018). *Transformational leadership and not for profits and social enterprises*. Routledge.
- Windsong, E. (2018). Incorporating intersectionality into research design: An example using qualitative interviews. *International Journal of Social Research Methodology*, 21(2), 15–147. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/13645579.2016.1268361</u>
- Xie, L. (2020). The impact of servant leadership and transformational leadership on learning organization: A comparative analysis. *Leadership & Organization*

Development Journal, 41(2), 220–236. https://doi.org/10.1108/LODJ-04-2019-0148

- Xu, A., Baysari, M. T., Stocker, S. L., Leow, L. J., Day, R. O., & Carland, J. E. (2020).
 Researchers' views on, and experiences with, the requirement to obtain informed consent in research involving human participants: A qualitative study. *BMC Medical Ethics*, 21(1), 1–11. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12910-020-00538-7</u>
- Xu, G., Zeng, J., Wang, H., Qian, C., & Gu, X. (2022). How transformational leadership motivates employee involvement: The roles of psychological safety and traditionality. SAGE Open, 12(1), 1–10.

https://doi.org/10.1177/21582440211069967

- Yin, R. K. (2018). *Case study research and applications: Design and method* (6th ed.). Sage.
- Young, C., Roberts, R., & Ward, L. (2020). Enhancing resilience in the transition to parenthood: A thematic analysis of parents' perspectives. *Journal of Reproductive* and Infant Psychology, 39(4), 358–370.

https://doi.org/10.1080/02646838.2020.1724916

Zacher, H., & Rudolph, C. W. (2022). Researching employee experiences and behavior in times of crisis: Theoretical and methodological considerations and implications for human resource management. *German Journal of Human Resource Management*, 36(1), 6–31. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/23970022211058812</u> Zhong, R., Northrop, J. K., Sahota, P. K. C., Glick, H. B., & Rostain, A. L. (2019).
Informed about informed consent: A qualitative study of ethics education. *Online Journal of Health Ethics*, 15(2), 1–13. <u>https://doi.org/10.18785/ojhe.1502.02</u>

Appendix: Interview Protocol

<u>Study</u>: Exploring Strategies for Maintaining the Financial Sustainability of Nonprofit Organizations During Economic Downturns

Time of interview:

Date:

Interviewer:

Interviewee:

Interviewee Position:

<u>Research Purpose</u>: The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study is to explore strategies that some nonprofit business leaders use to maintain financial sustainability during economic downturns.

Research Question: What strategies do some nonprofit business leaders use to

maintain financial sustainability during economic downturns?

Pre-Interview Preparation and Background Review About Interviewee:

- 1. Interviewee's understanding of sustainability in the context of nonprofit survival and leadership during economic downturn.
- 2. Check background/credentials (educational and professional) for the nonprofit business management role.
- 3. Ascertain interviewee's insights in nonprofit sustainable financing models and preliminary consent/willingness to participate.
- 4. Send email invitations and telephone follow-ups.
- 5. Send interview protocol, consent form and interview questions to interested

participants.

- 6. The researcher should develop a trustworthy relationship with the participants and be candid about the study's goal. Establishing a working relationship with participants has an effect on their willingness to give information about the research study.
- 7. Interview Coding: Develop a list of codes for the interview transcript by compiling the words and key emphases my participants will use in answering the research question and describing their phenomena about the subject matter. The language and tone of the key phrases my participants stress upon will be the emerging codes, to begin building upon themes and categories for further analysis in the research process after the interview.
- 8. Use virtual meetings (Microsoft Team/Zoom) to interview participants.

Interview Questions:

- 1. What strategies do you use to maintain financial sustainability during economic downturns?
- 2. How did your employees respond to those strategies?
- 3. How did you identify these strategies to maintain financial sustainability during economic downturns?
- 4. How do you measure the effectiveness of each sustainability strategy?
- 5. What modifications did you apply to any strategy to improve its effectivenes in maintaining financial sustainability during economic downturns?
- 6. What key barriers did you encounter to the implementation of strategies to

maintain financial sustainability during economic downturns?

7. How did you overcome these key barriers?

<u>Wrap Up Question</u>: What additional information regarding strategies for maintaining financial sustainability during economic downturns would you like to share that we have not already discussed?

<u>Conclusion</u>: Thank participants for their contribution and patrionage to the study. <u>In-text-Coding and Themes Analysis of Intact Interview Transcript</u>: Analysis of in-text coding for the interview. This means selecting chunks of data and apply the codes to my interview full transcript to identify themes in the text.